

Government outsourcing What has worked and what needs reform?

Tom Sasse | Benoit Guerin | Sarah Nickson Mark O'Brien | Thomas Pope | Nick Davies

About this report

The role of external suppliers in delivering services to the public and to government has been expanded significantly over the past 40 years. This report assesses where outsourcing has worked and where it has not, and why, and makes recommendations on how to improve the way government contracts out services.

Find out more: www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/ government-contracting

9 @instituteforgov

Contents

List of tables and figures		
Summary		
1.	How has outsourcing evolved?	12
2.	Where has outsourcing worked?	23
3.	Why has outsourcing succeeded or failed?	38
4.	How to improve government outsourcing	57
5.	Conclusion	70
Annex 1: Reviewing the literature on competition and outsourcing		
Annex 2: List of case studies		
References		
About the authors		

List of figures and tables

Figure 1:	Public sector procurement spending, 1987–2017	13
Figure 2:	High-profile contract failures, 2012–19	17
Figure 3:	Profit margin for selected large UK outsourcing companies	19
0	UK revenue of selected major outsourcing companies, 1987–2019 (£ billions)	20
Table 1:	Has outsourcing in the UK worked?	25
Figure 5:	The number of private prisons in England and Wales, 1992–2019	30

Summary

Government outsourcing is at a crossroads. Government spends tens of billions of pounds a year on services delivered by external suppliers. Yet a string of high-profile failures has put Britain's outsourcing model under intense scrutiny. The Labour Party has called for a wide range of services to be brought back into government hands.

But in some areas, outsourcing has delivered substantial benefits, saving money and improving services. Instead of preferring public or private on ideological principle, government should base contracting decisions on what has worked and what has not, and why.

Outsourcing, which we define as the private or voluntary sector delivering services to the government or the public after a process of competitive tendering, " has been expanded over the past four decades. Beginning in local government with services such as waste collection, successive governments have extended outsourcing to areas including front-line services and major information technology (IT) projects.

They have done so with a largely consistent rationale: that applying market mechanisms and private sector expertise to the work of government can reduce costs, raise quality and achieve wider benefits such as innovations and improved public sector efficiency.

In this report, based on more than 50 interviews with current and former government officials, suppliers, academics and industry experts, we assess whether outsourcing has met those aims.^{**} We review the evidence in 11 service areas: waste collection, cleaning, catering, maintenance, back-office human resources (HR) and IT, prisons, health care, employment services, adult social care, private financing of construction^{***} and probation.^{****} Our judgment of each is presented in Table 1 (we include a full summary of each service area in Chapter 2).

This excludes the procurement of goods, such as paperclips or information technology (IT) hardware, and works, such as construction projects (although we include the financing and maintenance of construction projects, which are services).

We judge success as meaning that outsourcing has improved the cost per unit of quality of delivering a service or delivered wider benefits, including introducing innovations or improving performance elsewhere in the public sector.

Financing is a service that companies provide to government. It is also a method of outsourcing that is used across different areas, unlike the other service areas we have assessed. We have included it because it meets our definition of outsourcing and it has played a crucial role in the extension of the role of the private sector.

There are many other areas of outsourcing, but we selected these to cover the largest and most important services that government buys.

Table 1: Has outsourcing in the UK worked?				
Sector	Rating*			
Waste collection	Green			
Cleaning	Green			
Catering	Green			
Maintenance	Green			
Back office (HR and IT)	Green/Amber			
Prisons	Green/Amber			
Health care (clinical services)	Amber			
Employment services	Amber			
Adult social care	Amber			
Private financing of construction	Amber/Red			
Probation	Red			

Green: there is consistent evidence of savings, quality improvements or wider benefits, including innovations, as a result of outsourcing or competition; Amber: the evidence is mixed, with some studies showing no difference, others showing cost or quality improvements and others showing increased costs or lower performance or quality; Red: there is consistent evidence of cost increases or lower performance or quality.

Outsourcing has worked best in 'support services' that are relatively simple to contract for and deliver: waste collection, cleaning, catering and maintenance. When these services were first outsourced in the 1980s and 1990s, it delivered large savings, often around 20% of annual operating costs, mostly while maintaining levels of quality. Companies therefore achieved significant efficiencies, although some savings were driven by paying staff less.

Over time, the public sector has become more efficient in these areas, meaning the comparative advantage of the private sector has got smaller or disappeared. This has led some contracting authorities to bring services back in-house. But that does not mean outsourcing has not worked – early savings have effectively been 'banked', and improving public sector efficiency was a key motivation for the exercise. It is doubtful that if provision were returned entirely to government hands it would deliver the levels of efficiency currently achieved while competitive pressures remain from private services.

For front-line services, the picture is more mixed. Private prisons are cheaper to run and have introduced innovations, including in how staff treat prisoners. They perform better on some quality metrics and worse on others, but the introduction of competition has improved performance in public prisons. Outsourcing has provided extra capacity in the NHS and, in some cases, improved the performance of public hospitals, but there is a lack of comparable data on cost and quality and some case studies show damaging failures.

Probation is an exception: outsourcing has failed on every measure, harming ex-offenders trying to rebuild their lives. The heavy costs show why government should be cautious about extending outsourcing of front-line services and only do so when it is confident it will work.

Outsourced IT services, on balance, appear to have often been more efficient and modern – despite multiple well-reported failures. Private financing of construction projects, on the other hand, has been more expensive while achieving unclear benefits.

Politicians and senior officials often cite 20%–30% savings when making the case for outsourcing services today.¹ But while this was possible for some services outsourced in the 1980s and 1990s, we found little evidence that such savings are available today, whether for services outsourced for the first time or on second- or third-generation contracts. Where there is more recent evidence of savings, they are typically of around 5%–10%.

Across these areas, we found that government lacks the evidence it needs to inform current decisions on how to deliver services. This includes a paucity of evidence on the cost and performance of services that the public sector delivers in-house, not just those that are outsourced.

Of course, public or private is far from the only determinant of success or failure. Management, funding, staff capabilities and much else matter – whether a service is outsourced or not. But government should understand, as best it can, where outsourcing has worked, and what benefits it can deliver.

It must also understand why different outsourcing projects succeed or fail. The Institute for Government has previously showed that there are several conditions that make outsourcing more likely to succeed.² Above all, these include:

- the existence of a competitive market of high-quality suppliers
- the ease of measuring the value added by the provider
- the service not being so integral to the nature of government as to make outsourcing inappropriate.^{*}

Successes tended to meet these conditions. For example, successful IT contracts have drawn on a strong market of good suppliers and established robust governance metrics. Failures breached these conditions. In probation, there was no market and officials could not adequately define quality or measure performance. The decision to outsource was wrong.

In addition to these characteristics in service types, we found that four other key themes came up consistently in case studies of contracts that failed or worked less well, and which were avoided in contracts that worked.

First, government did not always engage with the market early in running procurements or establish a sufficient understanding on both sides about the service that were being outsourced. This often led to problems over the lifetime of a contract, such as disputes and cost overruns.

Second, an excessive focus on the lowest price and an insufficient assessment of quality in selecting bids undermined many contracts. While outsourcing can reduce costs, government must balance this against the minimum level of quality it needs in a service. Too often, it has outsourced services in pursuit of unrealistic savings and without a realistic expectation that companies would deliver efficiencies.

Third, large contracts have failed when government has transferred risks that suppliers have no control over and cannot manage, rather than those which suppliers can price and manage better than government. Government should also not think that it has outsourced risks that will revert to it if a supplier fails – as the provision of public services will always do.

We noted that where these conditions are not met, there are challenges for in-house provision too, but that applying contractual mechanisms will create more acute risks.

Fourth, even when government negotiates and writes a good contract it often does not secure the outcomes it should as a result of weak contract management. Contract managers must have the capabilities and information they need to ensure good performance.³

Recommendations

In areas where outsourcing has failed, bringing services back in-house could improve them. But bringing swathes of services back into government hands by default risks throwing away the significant benefits that outsourcing can deliver.

Public support for such a policy is likely to increase if government continues to suffer repeated failures. Government must therefore address problems in the areas of weakness that we identify in this report: the decision to outsource, market engagement, bid selection, risk transfer and contract management.

In February 2019, the Cabinet Office published the *Outsourcing Playbook*.⁴ It sets out best practice, including in these areas. If this is fully implemented, it would be a major step towards addressing the persistent problems that we describe in this report.

But several of its stipulations were policies already and have been routinely ignored, partly because government departments have lacked the capabilities or incentives to implement them. Setting out best practice alone will not be enough to change behaviour and culture that is ingrained.

We make recommendations on how to ensure that the key problems we identify in this report are addressed. We assess the *Outsourcing Playbook* and set out what is needed to ensure that it is translated into the practical changes that are required. We make recommendations on resources, staff capability, commercial skills and improving scrutiny and accountability. In addition, we set out how to improve the evidence that underpins contracting decisions.

First, we make recommendations on how to ensure that the Cabinet Office and other government departments have sufficient resources to oversee implementation of the *Outsourcing Playbook*:

- At the 2020 spending review, the Treasury should ensure that the outsourcing team in the Cabinet Office has sufficient long-term funding to implement the *Outsourcing Playbook* and train contract managers.
- Permanent secretaries should work with commercial directors and HR directors to ensure that officials have the time and resources they need to implement the *Outsourcing Playbook*.
- The government chief commercial officer should commit to publishing an annual progress review of the *Outsourcing Playbook*, beginning in 2021, assessing the extent to which different measures have been adopted and the performance of complex outsourcing projects.

• All public bodies, including the NHS and local authorities, should adopt relevant policies from the *Outsourcing Playbook*, based on consultation with the Cabinet Office.

Second, we make recommendations on the commercial skills and capabilities officials need to improve the way government outsources services:

- Permanent secretaries should work with commercial directors and HR directors to ensure that contract managers are involved in contract negotiation.
- All public bodies, including local authorities, should ensure that they have up-to-date 'commercial blueprints' identifying where they lack skills and experience.

Third, we set out how to improve scrutiny of, and accountability for, outsourcing decisions to ensure ministers and officials are accountable to Parliament and the public for the way they decide to deliver public services, and government collects the information needed to support this.

- The Treasury should issue a 'dear accounting officer' (DAO) letter to all accounting officers to remind them of their responsibility to publicly challenge outsourcing plans that are unfeasible, poor value for money or where the timescales or technical requirements pose a serious risk of poor performance.
- The chief executive of the civil service and the government chief commercial officer should ensure that the approvals process for outsourcing projects is a rigorous assessment of departments' compliance with the *Outsourcing Playbook*.
- The Cabinet Office should adopt a 'comply or explain' approach to the *Outsourcing Playbook*, with the minister for the Cabinet Office providing political support to officials if departments do not adhere to it.
- Select committees should ensure that they scrutinise plans for significant outsourcing projects, before they begin, against the principles in the *Outsourcing Playbook*.
- Select committees should recall ministers and officials who have subsequently left their post to answer questions about the decisions made during the inception of a project, especially where subsequent under-performance or failures have resulted in harm to the public.
- The Cabinet Office should mandate clear standards for the collection of data on the performance of outsourced contracts in line with the Open Contracting Data Standard. This should include key quality metrics and any contract amendments. It should provide guidance on how access to performance data should be written into contracts.
- The Cabinet Office should establish a team with the capacity to analyse data on the outcomes of complex outsourcing projects and produce insights to inform

best practice. This team should also be responsible for producing the annual progress review described above.

- Government should update freedom of information (FOI) laws to ensure that the public has access to key information about services delivered by external suppliers, such as who holds contracts and how they are performing, while including a reasonable threshold for exempting small suppliers.
- The Cabinet Office should set more ambitious targets for improving its procurement data, drawing on the recommendations in the Institute for Government's previous report on government procurement.⁵

Fourth, we make recommendations on how to improve the evidence that underpins contracting decisions:

- Ministers and senior civil servants should ensure that their claims about the impact of outsourcing on the cost and quality of services are based on rigorous evidence.
- The Cabinet Office should set out a detailed strategy for how it will address fundamental gaps in evidence on the outcomes and effectiveness of outsourcing.
- The Cabinet Office should assess how departments plan to collect evidence and evaluate future projects as part of the approvals process. Where a service is being outsourced for the first time or with a new delivery model, plans should include ensuring that there are reasonable public sector comparators in order to evaluate performance.
- The Cabinet Office should collate information centrally and ensure that all departments use it to enhance reference class forecasting on outsourcing projects.
- Contracting authorities should work with suppliers and external experts to develop rigorous case studies of contracts, including in areas where outsourcing has worked.

1. How has outsourcing evolved?

From front-line services to back-office functions and IT systems to financing infrastructure projects, outsourcing has become a core part of how government operates. But following a series of high-profile contract failures and the failure of two of government's biggest suppliers, the outsourcing model has come under intense scrutiny.

Outsourcing has grown to play a huge role in the British state

Private and voluntary providers have always played a role in providing a wide range of public services. Until the late 19th century, public services such as education and welfare were provided by an ad-hoc mix of private, voluntary and local authority providers. In many areas, voluntary organisations created and funded services before they were delivered publicly.¹ Even as the state took on responsibility for services, and governments expanded many of them significantly after the Second World War, independent providers continued to play an important role. For example, since the NHS was formed in 1948, GPs have operated as private businesses.²

Yet at the end of the 1970s, most of the functions of local government, central government and public bodies were still delivered overwhelmingly by the public sector, including activities such as human resources (HR), finance, recruitment, customer management, facilities management, maintenance and waste collection – as well as a range of front-line services including prisons, welfare and social care.³ Local authorities had largely ignored earlier attempts by central government to encourage them to outsource,^{4,*} which we define as the delivery of services to the public or the government following a process of competitive tendering.

The Thatcher government, elected in 1979, set out to change this. It argued that the public sector had grown too large and the trade union movement too powerful, and that this was contributing to the UK's poor economic performance.⁵ Britain had been called the "sick man of Europe" in the 1960s and '70s as a result of high inflation, sluggish growth and industrial strife.^{6,**} Thatcher saw introducing competition as a way to lower costs, reduce the size of the public sector workforce and counter strikes.^{7,***}

[°] Harold Macmillan attempted to open contracts to competition in 1959, and the Local Government Act 1972 gave local councils further powers to outsource services, but few had taken these up.

^{**} In 1979, 29m working days were lost to strikes.

The number of people employed in public sector corporations fell by more than 1.5m between 1979 and 1991, as parts of the state were either privatised or outsourced.

Forty years on, external suppliers now undertake a huge range of activities on behalf of government:

- They operate prisons, deliver probation services, assess benefits claimants, provide employment training, offer routine NHS operations and deliver social care.
- They provide immigration enforcement and accommodate asylum seekers.
- They provide catering in schools and collect waste for more than half of Britain's local authorities.
- They run the information technology (IT) systems that government relies on to collect taxes, pay pensions, look after savings and manage medical and criminal records.
- They are responsible for Britain's largest infrastructure projects, building hospitals, schools and roads.

Government now spends £292 billion (bn), more than a third of all public spending, on procuring goods, works and services from external suppliers, up from £112bn in 1987, the earliest year for which there are comparable figures (see Figure 1).^{*} A significant proportion of this spending, particularly in the earlier years, is accounted for by procurement of goods and works, which falls outside our definition of outsourcing; however, it is not possible to accurately disaggregate spending on services in the procurement data.⁸ Most of this spending is with private companies, with around 4% accounted for by voluntary organisations, although the proportion is slightly higher for front-line services.⁹



Figure 1: Public sector procurement spending, 1987–2017

Source: Institute for Government analysis of data from the Office for National Statistics' Blue Book dataset. Figures are shown in June 2019 prices.

£292bn is for 2018–19 from HM Treasury, PESA (Public Expenditure Statistical Accounts) data.

Outsourcing has been extended under successive governments

The growth in government outsourcing had three phases. The Thatcher and Major governments began by outsourcing services that were relatively simple to contract for and deliver, such as waste collection and IT support. They compelled local authorities, and later central government departments, to open more services up to competition through the extension of compulsory competitive tendering. They also started to use private providers to deliver front-line public services, opening the first privately managed prison, HMP Wolds, in 1992.

The Blair government more than doubled public procurement spending in a decade, extending the role of private providers, particularly in areas such as health and welfare.^{10,*} It continued to pursue efficiency improvements, but also emphasised using 'choice and competition' to incentivise better performance across the public sector and modernise how services were delivered. This was accompanied by large increases in spending on public services.

New Labour also greatly expanded the use of Private Finance Initiative (PFI) contracts – complex, long-term financing arrangements for public sector projects including schools and hospitals – from a handful of contracts a year before 1997 to an average of 55 a year.¹¹ In 2007, a government review of the UK outsourcing industry called it the "most advanced in the world".¹²

The coalition government continued to extend the role of outsourcing, opening new markets in areas such as probation and increasing the use of private providers in health care and welfare.¹³ However, this was part of an austerity programme, which sharply reduced overall public sector spending, and overall spending with external suppliers decreased compared with the previous decade. While the coalition government saw outsourcing as a tool to help achieve spending reductions, it also initiated a programme to curb the profits of some large suppliers, particularly IT companies, which it deemed excessive.^{14,**}

Interviews with suppliers, industry experts and former government officials we carried out for this report suggest that companies' view of working with government changed over this period. In the early decades, government was viewed as a very attractive customer offering good profits, growing markets and the opportunity for early entrants to expand quickly. In some areas, companies appear to have benefited from government's commercial naïvety, such as when new models such as PFI were first introduced (many interviewees from government and industry told us that the companies "made out like bandits" on early PFI deals).

^{*} Turnover of the more narrowly defined 'public services industry', which excludes spending on the procurement of goods, also more than doubled between 1996 and 2008, from an estimated £42bn to £79bn in real prices. This estimate is based on HM Treasury, Public Expenditure Statistical Accounts (PESA) data; the split of procurement spend into goods and services was estimated using Office for National Statistics' National Accounts Supply-Use Tables, and Oxford Economics conducted further analysis to adjust the data.

The Cabinet Office led a programme of renegotiations, which led to suppliers handing back tens of millions of pounds on existing contracts. Suppliers accepted this, partly because government indicated that it would influence whether they won further work.

But, as the industry grew, markets became more competitive and, over time, governments have become more commercially savvy. Since 2010, outsourcing markets have become less attractive, with a dedicated effort from government to reduce costs and squeeze excessive profits and, in some areas, transfer risks that the private sector struggles to price and manage.^{*}

There was consensus among interviewees that, in some areas, levels of profits were too high. For instance, the coalition government found that some IT companies' margins with government were 5% higher than with their UK private sector clients for the same service, despite government being their largest customer.¹⁵ Controversial at the time, addressing these excessive profits was necessary – and several private sector chief executives have agreed that they should not expect to make really large profits on public sector work.¹⁶

Governments have sought to benefit from competition and private sector expertise

While the emphasis has changed under different governments, a consistent rationale runs through the outsourcing experiment: that applying market mechanisms and private sector experience to the work of government can reduce costs and raise quality by improving efficiency, bringing in external expertise and acting as a spur for innovation.

Advocates of outsourcing argue that competition is a powerful tool for lowering costs because companies are incentivised to find efficiencies, although there has been debate over whether competition is an efficient mechanism across all government work.^{17,**} Politicians and industry experts – including Professor Gary Sturgess, who conducted a review of the UK outsourcing sector in 2017 – have also said that the 'threat of competition' can have a positive effect on the quality of existing services in the public sector.¹⁸ In many cases, politicians have cited poor existing services in the public sector as a reason to outsource.¹⁹

More broadly, advocates argue that private sector companies have expertise and structural advantages that enable them to deliver more efficient or better services.²⁰ In some areas, such as IT, companies already provide a range of services to the private sector and have developed significant expertise and made investments, such as in new technologies. In other cases, such as many support services, like catering, companies can draw on economies of scale. Government has also chosen to outsource activities because it believes the private sector can price and manage risks better or more cheaply, or to free up management time to focus on core activities.

Private companies have more flexibility than public sector organisations over how they employ staff. Advocates argue that this enables them to manage their workforces better and improve efficiency, for instance by offering performance incentives. Critics argue that companies cut costs by reducing pay and pension entitlements.²¹ While regulations introduced in 2006 ensure that staff transferred from the public sector to

We discuss government's approach to risk transfer in more detail in Chapter 3.

^{**} There has been debate throughout this period about how far competition should be extended in the public sector: some argue that the benefits of the market could apply to almost any area of government activity, while others argue that in certain areas the market is in fact an inefficient mechanism, which does not deliver the best outcomes.

the private sector have their rights protected, outsourcing companies taking on new workers still have considerable scope to make changes.^{22,*}

Outsourcing has come under intense scrutiny

However, after four decades of growth, the UK's approach to outsourcing is facing intense scrutiny. Repeated failures on individual contracts have damaged public trust. The liquidation of one of government's largest suppliers, Carillion, and the 'pre-pack administration' of another, Interserve, in the past two years have also highlighted wider problems in government's outsourcing markets.

A series of high-profile contracts have failed, damaging public trust in outsourcing

Figure 2 (overleaf) shows a string of recent failures on high-profile contracts, which we define as where outsourcing has led to an unacceptable reduction in the quality or reliability of a service. These have damaged the reputation of some outsourcing companies and prompted questions about their ability to deliver services well, particularly in sensitive areas.

These contract failures – including in services that vulnerable people rely on, such as welfare assessments, prisons and probation – appear to have contributed to falling public support for outsourcing. Asked in a 2014 poll whether they trusted outsourcing companies to deliver public services, almost two thirds of the public said they did not, with a further 15% saying they did not know.^{23,**} A survey by Ipsos MORI showed that the proportion of people who think that private companies should not be involved in delivering public services in any circumstances increased from a quarter in 2001 to a third in 2018.^{24,***} A 2015 study showed two thirds of people thought contracts should be more transparent.²⁵

The government itself has acknowledged that "outsourcing is under intense scrutiny".²⁶ This scrutiny is justified, although it would be wrong for voters to conclude that outsourcing has failed.

The Transfer of Undertakings (Protection of Employment) Regulations 2006 (TUPE) state that when an employee is transferred to a new company through outsourcing, their employment rights are maintained and can be enforced. But TUPE does not apply when services are fundamentally not the same.

We found no more recent polling on this question.

The latter poll only covers 2000–08 as the question was not asked in later surveys.

Figure 2: High-profile contract failures, 2012–19



Source: Institute for Government analysis.²⁷

The failure of two suppliers has highlighted wider problems in the market

In addition to failures of individual contracts, government has also been faced with two of its largest suppliers – Carillion and Interserve – entering liquidation and administration respectively, which has highlighted wider problems with outsourcers' business model and government's stewardship of the market.

In January 2018, Carillion – the UK's second largest construction and services company with 18,000 employees in the UK, global revenues of more than £5bn and hundreds of government contracts including for High Speed 2 (HS2), Army homes, schools and prisons – collapsed.²⁸ The services Carillion provided to the public continued uninterrupted with other suppliers taking on the contracts. But some construction projects were terminated^{*} and the company's liquidation cost taxpayers an estimated £7 million (m).^{29,**}

At the time of its collapse, the firm also owed around £2bn to 30,000 of its suppliers, subcontractors and short-term creditors,³⁰ most of whom lacked trade insurance against its default.³¹ As most of its assets went to secured creditors during liquidation, many subcontractors suffered.³²

In March 2019, Interserve – Britain's largest provider of probation services, which also cleaned and maintained schools, hospitals and train stations – entered 'pre-pack administration'. This means it arranged to sell its assets to a buyer before appointing an administrator to facilitate a sale, allowing it to continue to provide services under the ownership of its banks.³³

Companies failing is a normal part of any well-functioning market but these two companies are not alone in facing problems – in fact, the wider market is showing signs of weakness. As Figure 3 shows, some the UK's largest outsourcers*** have seen their overall profit margins fall since 2010, while several companies have experienced large fluctuations as a result of fines on specific contracts or impairment of goodwill.**** These figures include international and private sector work, but these companies carry out a significant proportion of their work for UK government.****

^{*} Two PFI hospital construction projects were stopped. Liverpool Hospital has still not been completed. See: National Audit Office, *Investigation into Government's Handling of the Collapse of Carillion*, National Audit Office, 2018.

The National Audit Office originally reported £148m but the Official Receiver provided an update in December 2018, saying that the figure was actually £7m.

^{***} We have selected companies that do a large proportion of their work for government across a range of areas of government outsourcing. Other companies, such as IT companies, may have larger government spend, but they do most of their work for the private sector, and we are unable to distinguish government from private sector work in their accounts.

Investopedia defines goodwill as being "recorded after a company acquires assets and liabilities, and pays a price in excess of their identifiable value Goodwill impairment is an accounting charge that companies record when goodwill's carrying value on financial statements exceeds its fair value."

Companies do not always clearly separate UK government revenue in their annual reports and accounts. The UK government accounted for around 40% of Serco's and Carillion's most recent revenue figures, and it is Interserve's largest customer. Capita generated 92% of its 207 revenue in the UK and 46% of its revenue was from the public sector. G4S generated around a third of its 2018 revenue from UK work and 21% from public sector work. Amey's annual report does not disaggregate public sector revenue, but its Highways, and Facilities Management, Justice and Defence divisions represent around 45% of total revenue.



Figure 3: Profit margin for selected large UK outsourcing companies

Note: The profit margin given is pre-tax profit after expenses (including interest, depreciation and amortisation) as a percentage of sales. There are considerable fluctuations due to exceptional charges such as penalties and impairments to goodwill. Carillion did not file accounts after 2016.

Source: Orbis analysis of annual reports and accounts for selected companies.

There are several key reasons for these companies' volatile or declining profitability, including the nature of the sectors they operate in and company executives making poor management decisions and pursuing risky growth strategies. But government's approach to outsourcing and market stewardship has also played a role.

The construction sector, which several of these companies operate in, is inherently volatile, while profit margins have also declined across the general contracting sector since 2012, not only in public sector outsourcing. The contracting process carries significant risks (whether government is the client or not), as demonstrated by some of the exceptional charges outsourcing companies' accounts have carried.

Carillion's downfall was mostly caused by poor management decisions and project management, including taking on risky contracts in the UK and abroad.^{34,*} A dispute over payments on large contracts in Qatar and big losses on the Royal Liverpool Hospital and Battersea Power Station destroyed the company's cash flow, which fell from £512m in December 2016 to £29m a year later.³⁵ A joint parliamentary inquiry found that it disguised its problems with aggressive accounting practices, which were allowed to persist too long as a result of weak checks and balances.³⁶

Interserve's problems were largely the result of its decision to take on contracts in the UK energy sector – an area in which it had insufficient expertise, according to Debbie White, who was appointed as its CEO in September 2017.³⁷ It also held loss-making contracts in probation, where it also had little prior experience, and facilities management.³⁸

A joint inquiry into the collapse of Carillion by the Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy and Work and Pensions Select Committees placed most of the blame on the company, calling it "a story of recklessness, hubris and greed". The report also argued that Carillion's collapse signalled the failure of a wider system of checks and balances, including the company's non-executive directors, its auditors, the key regulators (the Financial Reporting Council and the Pensions Regulator) and the Government's Crown Representative. However, another inquiry, by the Public Administration and Constitutional Affairs Committee, placed Carillion's collapse within a wider context of government's approach to risk transfer.

These two companies were not alone in pursuing overly ambitious growth strategies – in fact, such an approach has characterised the outsourcing sector. Many outsourcing companies grew extremely large in a short period of time (see Figure 4), arguably pursuing revenue growth at the expense of operational control. Often they expanded by spinning out into new areas in which they had limited experience, either by winning contracts or acquiring companies. For example, between 2007 and 2011, Capita made 69 acquisitions costing £1.0bn.^{*}



Figure 4: UK revenue of selected major outsourcing companies, 1987–2019 (£ billions)

Note: Figures are shown in June 2019 prices.

Source: Annual reports and accounts for selected companies.

Companies have often got into trouble over contracts, including on government work, because their bidding processes were not sufficiently robust.** They signed contracts for work at a price they have proved unable to deliver and took on risks they were unable to manage. Several have recently begun to retrench by focusing on a narrower range of core activities and being more selective in the contracts for which they bid.^{39,***}

Nonetheless, the approach of successive governments to outsourcing, particularly since 2010, has contributed to the present situation. Government has played a role in creating markets that have become increasingly low-margin and high-risk – and encouraging risky behaviour from suppliers. It must take some responsibility for the outcomes this has produced, particularly in areas where it is the only buyer.

While profit levels may have been excessive on some early outsourcing contracts, most interviewees we spoke to, including industry experts and former government officials, agreed that the process of squeezing suppliers' profits had gone too far, not

These included a company called Applied Language Services, which had just won a contract for court translation services with the Ministry of Justice. See: National Audit Office, *The Role of Major Contractors in the Delivery of Public Services*, National Audit Office, 2013.

^{*} For example, Serco and G4S have both said they regret signing the first Home Office Asylum Accommodation contract, on which they each lost more than £100m. See: House of Commons Home Affairs Committee, Asylum Accommodation: Twelfth report of session 2016–17, HC 637, The Stationery office, 2017.

For example, Capita is focusing on "digitally-enabled services and software", while Serco has pulled back from bidding for clinical work in the NHS, which it deems too risky.

least because government has also increasingly transferred large risks that companies struggle to price and manage.*

For some large contracts this was done through a targeted programme to reduce what government saw as excessive profits, as described above. But it has also happened more widely as a result of a shift towards government selecting the lowest-price bid, even when this was unrealistic. This has encouraged suppliers to bid low and make up their costs (and profits) elsewhere in the contract.⁴⁰

Of course, suppliers underestimating the costs of delivering a contract and supplier failure are natural risks in any procurement market. But government's approach has made these more likely. Behaviour on both sides has created what Ed Welsh, former executive director at the Cabinet Office, described as a "dishonest conversation about costs".⁴¹

The result in some areas is what's known as a 'winner's curse' market, where there is a "tendency for the winning bid in an auction to exceed the intrinsic value or true worth of an item".⁴² Due to lack of information or miscalculation, a supplier signs a contract that it is unable to make money on. It may be that suppliers expect to be able to make a contract profitable in the long run, or believe that markets will once again become profitable, so it is worth maintaining their position.

It is noteworthy that none of government's three largest suppliers in 2016/17 – Capita, Carillion and Amey – made a profit that year, despite all winning more government work.^{**} Another large supplier told us it hadn't made a profit on UK central government work for five years.

Thin margins mean companies have little buffer should they make large losses on one or two large contracts, as has occurred in several cases.^{***} Several told us they expected government to renegotiate contracts that became heavily loss-making when circumstances changed, but that it had refused.

While some argue that getting companies to take on large risks on low margins represents government getting a good deal for taxpayers, failing contracts and collapsing companies show this view is short-sighted. Risks always return to government, with service users and taxpayers suffering in the long run.****

These problems, caused by behaviour on both sides, have contributed to declining competitiveness in some of government's outsourcing markets. Companies are increasingly refusing to bid for contracts that look too risky or are unprofitable. In 2018, 23% of all public sector contracts awarded went to the sole bidder, up from

There is consensus among suppliers and industry experts that government has sought to transfer more risk, and often risk that suppliers struggle to manage, in the last 10 to 15 years (see Chapter 3), for example, demand for a service or 'catastrophic risk' on a construction project. Government has acknowledged that its approach to risk transfer requires improvement.

^{**} This is according to published spend, which is necessarily an incomplete picture. See: Davies N, Chan O, Cheung A, Freeguard G and Norris E, Government Procurement: The scale and nature of contracting in the UK, Institute for Government, 2018.

For instance, G4S and Serco each lost more than £100m on the Home Office's COMPASS contract, while Amey was recently fined £58.5m by Birmingham City Council.

We discuss risk transfer in Chapter 3.

15% in 2016.^{*} In May 2018, the Scottish government awarded an eight-year contract for escorting prisoners in Scotland worth £238m to the only bidder after G4S and Serco, which both have experience running similar contracts, pulled out.⁴³ Only one non-incumbent firm bid for the Home Office's £4bn Asylum Seeker Accommodation and Support services contract, also tendered last year.⁴⁴

In addition, the market appears to have become more concentrated and government increasingly reliant on its largest suppliers, despite successive governments expressing an ambition to diversify their supplier markets. Institute for Government research found that spending with strategic suppliers – those that have central government contracts worth more than £100m a year – accounted for a fifth of published procurement spend in 2016/17, up from an eighth in 2012/13.⁴⁵

Labour's outsourcing policy would end 40 years of continuity

Citing some of the problems described in this chapter, the Labour Party has decided on a policy that, were it elected, would end four decades of continuity between successive UK governments.

It has said that there is "not a shred of evidence" that outsourcing has improved the cost or quality of services.⁴⁶ It has also expressed opposition to outsourcing on principle, arguing that contracting out services always carries the risk of supplier failure, for instance due to suppliers underbidding in order to win work or reducing levels of service in order to maximise profits.⁴⁷

It would instead establish a presumption in favour of in-house delivery for local government and has said it would extend this to central government and other public bodies. This would see a wide range of services brought back in-house, including any that involved "significant contact with 'at risk' groups", which would include all front-line services.** To maintain outsourced provision, authorities would have to demonstrate that they lacked the capacity to bring services in-house or that risks would be better mitigated by outsourcing.

But while outsourcing has suffered a string of recent failures, the evidence does not support the view that outsourcing overall has failed. In fact, the picture is mixed: outsourcing has delivered substantial benefits as well as suffering failures, as we describe in Chapter 2.

Part of this change was accounted for by an increase in the number of low-value contracts. See: Plimmer G, 'Sole outsource bidders win more public sector contracts', *Financial Times*, 13 January 2019, retrieved 24 May 2019, www.ft.com/content/0ecee894-15a5-11e9-a581-4ff78404524e

This definition is vague, but it would appear to cover most front-line services (such as welfare assessments, prisons, probation, NHS care and social care) as well as some other services. The announcement also highlighted Capita's British Army recruitment contract, which suggests it could extend further, for instance to people using court translation services, those calling the various telephone helplines that private companies run for government, or cleaning, catering and security in prisons and hospitals. Labour has set out this policy for local government but suggested it will extend this to central government and the wider public sector. See: Labour Party, Democratising Local Public Services: A plan for twenty-first century insourcing, Labour Party, 2019.

2. Where has outsourcing worked?

Private companies provide a huge array of services for the government. In this chapter, we set out the extent to which outsourcing has worked or not worked in 11 service areas.

We assess whether outsourcing and competition have delivered cost savings or quality improvements, based on a review of the available quantitative evidence. We also draw on National Audit Office (NAO) reports, case studies of individual contracts and interviews with sector experts to understand whether outsourcing has met wider aims, such as introducing innovation and improving performance in the public sector.

Outsourcing has delivered the greatest cost savings in support services, such as waste collection, catering and cleaning. In front-line public services, the record of outsourcing in the UK is more mixed, with evidence that outsourcing has improved services on some measures and worsened them on others. In IT and back-office services, one of the largest areas of government outsourcing, we found mixed evidence, and some major case studies of failure – but on balance IT companies appear to be able to deliver savings and quality improvements.

We consider two service areas in construction. We exclude the actual construction of buildings, because we define outsourcing as the delivery of services and not works. But we do consider the maintenance and financing of construction projects. The former is a service that is relatively simple and easy to contract for, and the evidence points towards outsourcing having worked relatively well. The latter has, on balance, been less cost effective than alternative (public) financing models of construction projects.

Whether a service is public or private is clearly not the only factor that determines success or failure. In order to succeed, services need, among other things, good management, sufficient funding and staff with the right capabilities. Publicly delivered projects fail when these are absent, too. Yet the question that we address in this chapter – of whether introducing competition and transferring services from the public sector to the private sector has, on balance, worked – remains a vital one for government to answer.

In several areas, we found that government lacks the evidence it needs to inform current decision making. In many areas, there appeared to be limited access to the price and performance data required to make a comparison between outsourced and in-house services. Where there was data, comparisons were often hampered by difficulties in isolating the impact of private ownership from other factors. In other areas, a naïve cost comparison seems to indicate large savings from outsourcing, but these effects get smaller or disappear entirely with more robust study designs.^{*} We set out how government should address the paucity of the evidence in Chapter 4.

For example, studies that control for differences between public bodies that outsource and those that keep provision in-house. The more robust studies we found use panel data, and have fixed effects, which means they are looking at what happens when provision *changes* from in-house to outsourced, rather than simply comparing costs in cases where the service is outsourced with ones where it is not.

Box 1: Method

To assess whether outsourcing has worked in each service area, we used the following rating system:

- Green: there is consistent evidence of savings, quality improvements or wider benefits, including innovations, as a result of outsourcing or competition.
- Amber: the evidence is mixed, with some studies showing no difference, others showing cost or quality improvements and others showing increased costs or lower performance or quality.
- Red: there is consistent evidence of cost increases or lower performance or quality.

We based our judgment on two main sources. First, we conducted a review of the rigorous quantitative evidence on the impact of outsourcing, and the wider impact of competition, on the cost and quality of services over the past 40 years. We gathered evidence using online searches and academic libraries (our full methodology is described in Annex 1). We primarily used academic evidence from the UK to inform our judgments, but we also drew on international studies to support our understanding of the evidence in each service area. We focused on studies that robustly compare the difference between public and private provision, controlling for other factors.

Second, we reviewed case studies of individual contracts, drawing on evidence from the NAO, parliamentary select committees and others (a full list of the case studies is provided in Annex 2). In some areas, individual case studies account for a large part of the experience of outsourcing in a service area in the UK: for instance, Transforming Rehabilitation in probation. In other areas, such as health, individual contracts may be one of thousands in a service area. We have given the former more weight.

We also conducted interviews with sector experts, suppliers and former government officials.

Table 1: Has outsourcing in the UK worked?

Sector	Rating
Waste collection	Green
Cleaning	Green
Catering	Green
Maintenance	Green
Back office (HR and IT)	Green/Amber
Prisons	Green/Amber
Health care (clinical services)	Amber
Employment services	Amber
Adult social care	Amber
Private financing of construction	Amber/Red
Probation	Red

Waste collection

Waste collection was one of the first services government outsourced. Competitive tendering for waste collection was made compulsory with the Local Government Act 1988. Around 40% of local authorities in England outsource waste collection to private providers, at a cost of £468m in 2017/18.¹

Studies from the UK up to the late 1990s showed significant savings – in the vicinity of 20% – from competitive tendering and private provision. These studies found that councils that opted to hold competitive tenders for waste collection achieved savings, whether in-house teams or private providers won the contract, but the largest savings were achieved by private contractors.^{2,*} Studies from Europe and North America produced similar results.³

While UK local authorities will have made significant savings since they began the competitive tendering of waste collection, authorities outsourcing today are unlikely to achieve such savings compared with in-house provision. In fact, the bulk of more recent evidence (from Europe and North America) shows insignificant cost differences between public and private providers.^{4,**} Some researchers have speculated that this is because the public sector has become more efficient (spurred by the threat of competition from the private sector).⁵ Other evidence suggests that, once a contract is let to a private provider, costs increase over time, eroding initial savings.⁶

We did not find any rigorous evidence about differences in quality between public and private provision.^{7,***}

Cleaning

Cleaning was another of the services to be outsourced early in the UK. In 1983, the then Department of Health and Social Security instructed health authorities to introduce competitive tendering for all support services.⁸ The Local Government Act 1988 introduced compulsory competitive tendering for a wider range of bodies, which led to more widespread tendering of cleaning contracts to external providers by local authorities.⁹ Cleaning is now one of government's most frequently outsourced functions; it spent £1.1bn on cleaning services in 2013.¹⁰ Despite its ubiquity across the public sector, the robust evidence is almost exclusively within the health care sector.

When cleaning was first outsourced or competitively tendered, it produced large savings. For example, a prominent study from the mid-1980s of UK hospitals found that competitive tendering of cleaning services resulted in 34% savings when won by private providers and 22% savings when won by the public sector.¹¹ Another study from the mid-1990s examining outsourcing across multiple sectors in Australia found

For instance, Domberger, Meadowcroft and Thompson (1986) showed savings from outsourcing of 22% compared with authorities that had not held a competitive tender. Szymanski and Wilkins (1993) found savings of around 20% from competitive tendering and contracting out. Szymanski (1996) found that authorities that let contracts to private contractors achieved significantly higher cost reductions than authorities that let contracts to direct service organisations (that is, a department of the local authority).

^{**} This evidence is drawn from Continental Europe and North America, so it is not possible to be definitive about whether earlier savings have been sustained in the UK.

There is some anecdotal evidence about poorer outcomes under contracted services.

that, despite significant reductions in price, competitive tendering of cleaning services either improved or had no discernible effect on quality.¹²

More recent evidence also shows cost savings. But while some studies find savings in excess of 25%,¹³ the most robust study designs find savings in the region of 7.5%–10%.¹⁴ The cost savings achieved also appear to depend significantly on the extent of competition at the tendering stage: the magnitude of this saving is between 2.5% and 3.0% per additional bid, and applies regardless of whether the final contract was awarded to a private or public provider.¹⁵ A 2016 study also demonstrated the surprising permanence of such savings in cleaning, with private providers in particular achieving greater and lasting cost savings even into the second or third round of tendering.¹⁶

There is also some evidence that cost savings are achieved by employing fewer staff (which is associated with lower-quality cleaning).¹⁷ This may be reflected in a recent study, which found evidence of higher rates of MRSA infection (28% higher incidence) in hospitals with outsourced cleaning.¹⁸ A less robust study of Scottish hospitals also found a slight decrease in quality with privately provided cleaning.¹⁹

The need for particular areas of hospitals to be cleaned to a very high-quality standard may have made outsourcing, without sufficient control of quality, a poor choice. But the substantial savings achieved suggest that outsourced cleaning more widely results in better value for money.

Catering

Catering was first outsourced by health authorities in 1983, when they were instructed to introduce competitive tendering for all support services.²⁰ The Local Government Act 1988 introduced compulsory competitive tendering for catering for welfare and schools, as well as general staff catering, which led to more widespread tendering of contracts to external providers.²¹

On balance, most evidence suggests that outsourcing catering services has achieved some cost savings but it is unclear how it has impacted on quality.

When catering was first outsourced, it produced clear cost savings. One of the earliest NAO reports on outsourcing, in 1987, found that outsourcing of catering within the NHS had achieved 10% annual savings by 1986, although this figure was partly post-redundancy costs and pre-added costs due to putting contracts out to tender.²² A 1996 case-study-based assessment of competitive tendering for catering services in the NHS found that although there were some minor savings, contractors did not improve drastically on NHS catering units, which were already run rather efficiently.²³

More recent evidence on the cost and quality of outsourced catering services is surprisingly poor and very sparse. Many studies on this relied on self-reported expenditure – some found that outsourced providers were more expensive,^{24,*} while others found that they were cheaper or did not identify significant differences in cost.²⁵

For example, a 2005 NAO survey found that external catering teams consistently reported spending more than in-house teams on a basket of 12 common items – 53% more on average.

Only one recent study that we identified adopted a more robust empirical design, which found that, in a simple comparison, outsourced catering services in the Scottish NHS were cheaper – but this was not statistically significant after accounting for differences between hospitals with outsourced and in-house catering.²⁶

Maintenance of construction projects

Very little construction capability is retained in-house and government has not had significant direct involvement in construction for decades. There are thus virtually no recent studies directly comparing the private and public provision of construction, as there are very few modern examples of the latter.

An exception to this is the repair and maintenance of capital assets and public infrastructure. On balance, the evidence suggests that outsourcing maintenance services has led to cost savings. Two studies we identified compared the cost of the private provision of maintenance with in-house provision; both found that greater private involvement led to savings of between 2% and 7%,²⁷ even after controlling for quality.²⁸ An Australian survey from the late 1990s found that public sector 'clients' who outsourced infrastructure maintenance reported savings of 6.8%, although the authors noted the difficulty of making such estimates confidently.²⁹

One study also found that increased competition in bidding for maintenance contracts did not reduce cost (although this may have been due to saturation of the market being studied).³⁰ On quality, a less robust study found an improvement in the perceived quality of privately provided highway maintenance services compared with public provision.³¹ But there is not sufficient evidence on quality to come to a firm judgment.

There is also a paucity of recent evidence on the success of asset maintenance outsourcing in the UK. A 2009 NAO report³² examined the contractual model then used by the Highways Agency (the central organisation responsible for operating and maintaining England's motorways and major roads, now replaced by Highways England). While the report painted a mixed picture in terms of the impact of contractual changes on the cost and quality of maintenance, it also noted the difficulty of making comparisons with public or other forms of contractual provision due to changing expectations of standards and the inclusion of new services within road maintenance.

Back-office outsourcing (HR and IT)

The outsourcing of back-office business functions such as HR, legal and IT – also known as business process outsourcing – is a relatively recent development,³³ and an area the UK has taken a lead in.³⁴ Here we focus on two areas that have been on the rise in recent years, namely HR and IT outsourcing, ranging from IT support to large-scale technological transformation.^{*}

By the mid-1990s, the outsourcing of government IT to private companies had led to contracts worth £2bn – excluding the initial cost of designing and building the infrastructure.^{35,36} Spending grew as government entered more ambitious contracts

Many of the back-office functions that are outsourced – including HR – feature elements of IT as they require specific digital infrastructure.

with outsourcing companies, for instance to deploy digital systems at the borders of the UK, or to manage HR and payroll. Around 2007, the UK public sector spent an estimated £12.4bn on IT outsourcing and £5.3bn on the outsourcing of other back-office functions.³⁷

However, the appetite for large IT contracts in central and local government diminished after 2011,^{38,39} with some departments taking greater responsibility of their IT through insourcing, which resulted in lower spending with some of the largest IT suppliers.⁴⁰ Local government spending on IT and other back-office technology-intensive functions such as HR and payroll declined from a peak of £708m in 2012/13 to £535m in 2015/16.⁴¹

HR and IT outsourcing appear to have delivered some savings, although in some instances the evidence is mixed, suggesting modest savings or even cost increases. The impact of outsourcing on quality is less clear, partly because it is difficult to make precise comparisons. Case studies show that companies modernising systems have been able to deliver substantial benefits, although others show that major IT projects have cost taxpayers dearly when they have gone wrong.

The rigorous quantitative evidence is fairly limited, partly because it is difficult to make comparisons as services change as a result of outsourcing, particularly in IT. Some anecdotal evidence suggests that outsourcing HR in the public sector could lead to 20–30% savings,^{42,43} as could setting up shared services^{44,*} or re-engineering business processes.⁴⁵ Other estimates suggest that outsourcing functions such as procurement, finance and IT could result in 25–50% savings.^{46,47,48}

However, these estimates tend to be based on private sector experience or industrybacked reports, and it is not clear how they were derived or whether such savings can be achieved in the public sector. Several other studies of IT outsourcing reported savings of 5–35%, although in many other cases savings were 'moderate', not quantifiable or costs had increased. One large-scale survey of the public sector reported increases of 8.6% from IT outsourcing, in contrast to the 15.3% saving it estimated from outsourcing finance and accounting services.^{49,50,51,52,53} There is little quantitative academic evidence of the impact of outsourcing back-office functions on service quality.⁵⁴

Case studies support the view that, where it has been done well, IT outsourcing has delivered benefits, including large operational savings. For instance, National Savings & Investments (NS&I), a government agency, cut its operational costs while improving service delivery by outsourcing all of its IT, transactional and customer-facing functions to Siemens Business Services through a competitive tender in 1999.⁵⁵ The NAO concluded that NS&I saved £176m, partly due to outsourcing.⁵⁶

But other case studies show that, done poorly, IT outsourcing can lead to significant cost overruns. For instance, HMRC's Aspire contract did help to reduce operating costs

Shared service centres – set up to perform certain functions such as HR centrally on behalf of several public authorities – are sometimes used to outsource business processes. There is little academic evidence on these centres, but what is available from case studies suggests that they have not always delivered the promised results, with high-profile examples such as Southwest One and Tri-Borough being disbanded.

but saw the department spend far more than planned on commissioned work.^{57,58} And the National Programme for IT in the NHS cost £11.4bn but was disbanded after the contractors failed to deliver a fully functioning care record system to a single NHS trust.^{59,60,61,62}

It is difficult to assess precisely what proportion of IT and HR contracts are successful. A survey of customers in the IT sourcing sector by Whitelane Research in 2019 suggests that the majority were satisfied that contracts were delivering on cost and quality targets, although a significant minority felt that performance could be improved.⁶³

Prisons

There are 121 prisons in England and Wales, of which 13 are run by the private sector,⁶⁴ housing around 19% of the prison population.[•] After the first private prison, HMP Wolds, was established in 1992, a string of new Private Finance Initiative (PFI) prisons were built in the 1990s and 2000s (see Figure 5), with the government emphasising the need to accommodate a growing prison population and drive up standards.⁶⁵

The coalition government opened existing public sector prisons up to competition, transferring two prisons in 2012–13, but no more have been transferred since then, and one (HMP Birmingham) was brought back in-house in 2019 as a result of high levels of violence and poor standards.⁶⁶ The Ministry of Justice (MoJ) is continuing to use private providers to run new-build prisons, and announced a competition for two new prisons in 2018.⁶⁷



Figure 5: The number of private prisons in England and Wales, 1992–2019

Note: This chart breaks down private prisons as follows: prisons that were publicly constructed and then immediately leased to a private operator; prisons constructed and operated under a private finance contract; and prisons originally operated by the public sector that were later transferred to a private operator.

Source: Financial Times' analysis of National Offender Management Service data.⁶⁸

Private prisons tend to be considerably larger than public prisons. See: Andrews E, Atkins G, Campbell L, Tetlow G and Lilly A, *Performance Tracker 2018*, Institute for Government, 2018, retrieved 4 September 2019, www. instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publications/performance-tracker-2018 On balance, the evidence suggests that private prisons cost less to run than public prisons, but it is unclear to what extent this is due to efficiencies or other factors, such as private prisons being newer. The evidence on the impact on quality is mixed but introducing competition appears to have improved the performance of public sector prisons.

Despite prisons having been outsourced in the UK for more than 25 years, we found only four comparative studies of costs, conducted by the Home Office in the late 1990s, which reported a 13% saving in cost per prisoner, but the studies did not control for the age of the prison.⁶⁹ More studies have been conducted in the US, and while many do report that private prisons cost less than public ones, some of this effect disappears once important factors such as prison size and age are controlled for (privately run prisons tend to be both larger and newer).^{70,*} It is difficult to disentangle these factors since the private sector has built and operates most of the new prisons in the UK and the US.^{71,**}

Private prisons tend to pay prison officers and support staff considerably less than public prisons (15% and 22% respectively).*** But there is evidence that lower costs also derive partly from greater competitive pressure and genuine increases in productivity, which reduce the number of staff required per prisoner.*** For instance, case studies show that private prisons in the UK adopted flatter management structures and improved performance management, reducing sickness leave.⁷²

They also introduced new technologies, such as new IT systems, CCTV cameras, magnetic keys and in-cell phones and computers.⁷³

There is some evidence from the UK and elsewhere that lower costs in private prisons have been accompanied by equal or better quality in some areas, including improved staff–prisoner relationships and increased safety.⁷⁴ An Australian study found reduced costs while quality remained the same or improved.^{75,****} However, in other areas – especially those that are less easily measured and managed, like levels of order or `quality of life' dimensions such as wellbeing – private prisons in the UK perform worse.⁷⁶

The introduction of competition to UK prisons appears to have improved the performance of public sector prisons, which was often unacceptably poor. They have reacted to benchmarking by finding efficiencies and adopting new technologies, construction techniques and approaches to pay and staffing.⁷⁷

A 2016 book written by Julian Le Vay, a former finance director of the HM Prison Service, provides the most detailed overall assessment of the impact of competition

The US studies are summarised in a 2002 meta-analysis, which found six robust studies of which five found cost savings in the 10–15% range. However, two further meta-analyses and a literature review were more sceptical about these savings once other factors were controlled for.

^{**} Overcrowding has also been more prevalent in private prisons in the UK, which can make them appear cheaper on some measures.

However, private prisons tend to pay managers and directors more.

A Home Office review said that "private sector management still appears to offer an advantage by focusing on the core tasks and delivering higher productivity than in the public sector". See: Andrews C, *Contracted and Publicly Managed Prisons: Cost and staffing comparisons 1997–98*, Home Office, 2000.

The 2016 study of two private prisons by the Queensland Auditor General found that they had cost 19% less to operate compared with public sector prisons while delivering comparable levels of quality.

on the prison sector.⁷⁸ It concludes that while there has been no significant, consistent difference in performance between public and private prisons, introducing competition has, on balance, delivered benefits.

Health care

A wide range of NHS activity is outsourced. Over £9bn, or 7.3% of the Department of Health and Social Care's (DHSC's) day-to-day budget, was spent on NHS-funded health care purchased from the private sector in 2018/19.^{79,*} This is in addition to services such as hospital cleaning and catering.

Private provision has a mixed record in the NHS, with well-documented failures in some areas, but cost savings and reductions in waiting times in others. However, beyond individual case studies, we did not find good-quality, systematic evidence about the relative cost and quality of clinical services provided by non-NHS providers. While government agencies publish inspection reports, these do not account for important differences between public and private providers.

Independent sector treatment centres are an example where, on balance, outsourcing worked. One study suggests that private providers delivered a quality of service that was broadly on a par with their NHS counterparts, with differences in outcomes small or insignificant after accounting for preoperative patient health.⁸⁰ But their introduction led to significant wider benefits, such as allowing the NHS to reduce the price paid for ad-hoc purchases for services from private providers. Independent sector treatment centres were controversial when they were introduced because they were paid an average of 11.2% more than the equivalent cost to the NHS.⁸¹ But sector experts we spoke to felt the benefits outweighed these costs.

Other case studies, however, show that the outsourcing of health care services has not delivered benefits. For example, in its inspection in 2015 of Hinchingbrooke Hospital in Cambridgeshire, the first NHS hospital to be transferred to the private sector, the Care Quality Commission found that the hospital was delivering inadequate-quality services and failing to deliver the intended cost savings.⁸²

Employment services

The Work and Health Programme is the latest in a series of employment services programmes delivered by the private and voluntary sectors over the past two decades.^{**} The programme is projected to cost £130m a year by 2019/20.⁸³ On balance, outsourcing employment services does not appear to have led to markedly better or worse outcomes for jobseekers.⁸⁴ Several evaluations of mixed-provision programmes under the Labour government failed to find that one provider type was consistently more effective than the other.⁸⁵

A further £1.6bn was spent on services purchased from the voluntary sector and £2.9bn from local authorities.
The Work Programme (2010–17) was the first time employment services were delivered exclusively by non-government providers (at a cost of £416m in 2015/16. See: House of Commons Library, *Work and Health Programme*, briefing paper no. 7845, House of Commons Library, 2018). The Blair and Brown Governments ran multiple employment programmes, each targeting different cohorts of jobseekers. Some were delivered solely by government, some only by non-government providers (for example, Employment Zones) and others by a mixture (for example, Pathways to Work).

However, most of the UK evidence base is not particularly robust, due to the difficulty of comparing public and private providers operating under different economic conditions, scheme designs and performance measurement regimes.^{*} There have been a small number of robust empirical studies elsewhere in Europe showing little difference between public and private providers' success in finding jobs for their clients.⁸⁶

We did not find robust evidence about the cost of outsourced employment services relative to in-house provision, although this should improve with the forthcoming impact evaluation of the Work and Health Programme, which includes a public sector comparator in four districts.^{87,}

Despite our overall conclusion, the case study of the former Work Programme shows that the most disadvantaged jobseekers were not served well by the 'payment by results' model used because providers were incentivised to focus time and attention on easier-to-place (and thus more profitable) jobseekers.^{**}

Adult social care

Private residential care^{***} has existed since at least the 1950s.⁸⁸ Beginning in 1980, means-tested board and supplementary benefit allowances became available for residents of private sector homes. This encouraged the number of private sector care homes to expand from 18,800 in 1975 to 119,900 in 1990.⁸⁹ According to The King's Fund, in September 2015, the NHS or local councils provided less than 10% of social care.⁹⁰ The private sector makes up by far the largest share (74%), with voluntary providers accounting for 18% and public providers 8%.^{91,}

Private residential care is on average less expensive than care provided in public homes.⁹² Voluntary care has also been found to be less costly⁹³ or not significantly different in cost from publicly provided care.⁹⁴ While there is little consensus on the magnitude of the differences in cost between different types of providers, several studies suggest that private homes make the majority of their savings through lower staff-to-resident ratios.^{95,***}

Although evidence on quality is somewhat mixed, most studies suggest that private homes provide a lower quality of care,⁹⁶ with several drawing a connection between this finding and the lower cost of provision.⁹⁷ While some studies have found no significant difference in terms of quality between public and voluntary homes,⁹⁸ others have found that voluntary homes provide significantly higher-quality care.⁹⁹ But care quality can be measured on a number of different dimensions, and other studies have found that private homes do better than public homes on some measures of

The NAO has acknowledged the difficulty of making comparisons with earlier schemes. See Comptroller and Auditor General, *The Work Programme*, Session 2014–15, HC 266, National Audit Office, 2014.

Typically referred to as 'creaming and parking'. See for instance: Comptroller and Auditor General, *The Work Programme*, Session 2014–15, HC 266, National Audit Office, 2014.

Adult social care includes services apart from residential care, such as community and domiciliary care provided in people's own homes.

Stolt and others (2011) found that private providers employ 9% fewer staff per resident. As staff costs account for an estimated 80% of total costs, this amounts to a total cost saving of 7.2%. However, Bergman and others (2016) found that opening up to private competition reduced cost per resident in a Swedish municipality by 1.7%.

quality.^{100,*} Although lower-quality care is often attributed to lower staff-to-resident ratios, one study found that private homes surpass public homes on certain procedural measures of quality.^{101,**}

Overall, the evidence suggests that private care, while likely cheaper, may not provide better value for money than public provision since it is also associated with a slight decrease in quality. There is some evidence that voluntary care is of a higher quality yet not substantially more costly than public provision. However, private provision dominates the social care market, implying that there is only some evidence that the outsourcing of social care overall (to both private and voluntary providers) has succeeded in providing value for money.

The evidence on the effect of increasing competition in an area on all types of home is mixed. A UK-based study found that a 10% increase in competitiveness was associated with a 2.2% decrease in prices.¹⁰² Another study using different quality measures found no significant difference between areas where homes were exposed to competition and areas where there was no such competition.¹⁰³

Private financing of construction projects

The growth of Private Finance Initiatives (PFIs) has been the most significant contractual change in government construction over the past 30 years. Under the PFI, the private sector is responsible for the financing, design, build and operation of an asset (such as a road, hospital or prison), for which the government pays an annual charge over the lifetime of the contract (typically 25–30 years). The private sector thus also takes on the risk associated with the project. Although PFIs were first introduced across the public sector in 1992,¹⁰⁴ there was a major boom in their use in the early 2000s, spurred on by the New Labour government.

Much has been written about PFIs, including at length in a previously published Institute for Government report.¹⁰⁵ Here we briefly summarise the evidence.

A direct comparison is difficult, but overall the evidence points towards PFIs in construction being more costly on average than alternative procurement methods.^{106,***} This is unsurprising given that the public sector can borrow more cheaply than the private sector. The higher cost of finance in PFIs¹⁰⁷ means that these projects need to be built and maintained for less money, or provide additional benefits, if taxpayers are to get better value for money than conventional procurement methods.

Our previous research¹⁰⁸ showed that decisions to use the PFI were driven at least in part by accounting rules, which meant that these projects were 'off balance sheet',

[°] Bergman and others (2016) found that contracting out elderly care to private providers reduced mortality rates by 1.6% in the affected population (increasing longevity by an estimated four weeks).

The study found that, although private care homes had lower-quality 'inputs' (such as 9% fewer staff per resident), they managed to better public care homes on procedural measures of quality such as meal provision and engagement with residents.

Blance-Brude and others (2009) estimate that public–private partnerships involving a finance contract are on average 24% more expensive than those without; meanwhile Petersen (2019) surmises, from a review of 21 studies, that the PFI is on balance more expensive than traditional procurement.

and therefore did not add to the national debt, even though they may have been more expensive and represented worse value for money.

While a common finding is that PFI projects suffer less cost and time overruns during construction than conventionally procured projects,¹⁰⁹ there is reason to think that contractors charge a premium for this increased reliability¹¹⁰ and this does not take into account other differences between PFI and other projects.

For example, PFI contracts are often signed at a later stage than in non-PFI projects, when the scale of the project is often better defined, and costs and schedules can be more accurately estimated.¹¹¹ As a result, studies likely overestimate cost and time overrun savings when relying on estimates used in PFI and non-PFI contracts. There is also scant data on the whole-of-life costs of PFI contracts, and present comparisons using projections often rely too heavily on assumptions about discount rates, the cost of government borrowing, and optimism bias in publicly financed construction.¹¹²

There have been specific examples of PFI contracts being unsuccessful or overrunning. For example, Carillion's contract with Royal Liverpool and Broadgreen University Hospitals NHS Trust to rebuild the Royal Liverpool University Hospital resulted in the trust terminating the contract as it was "unviable".¹¹³ And the Building Schools for the Future programme, which was a long-running project intended to build 250 schools a year,¹¹⁴ was scrapped in 2010 after consistently failing to build as many schools as planned. While other contracts have run on time and to budget, this does not necessarily mean they represent good value for money compared with a publicly financed alternative, for the reasons outlined above.

Overall, higher costs and limited evidence of benefits suggest that the government's decision in the 2018 budget to move away from private financing was the right one.¹¹⁵

Probation

In 2015, under a programme called Transforming Rehabilitation, the MoJ outsourced the management of medium- and low-risk offenders in England and Wales to 21 regional community rehabilitation companies. The rationale for introducing competition and outsourcing was that, despite increased spending on prisons and probation, re-offending had remained stubbornly high.¹¹⁶

Community rehabilitation companies supervise 150,000 medium- and low-risk offenders, and some of the 40,000 extra short-term prisoners who previously had not been managed in the probation system. They also provide some services to high-risk offenders managed by the National Probation Service. The contracts were for seven years but the MoJ decided in 2018 to terminate the contracts in 2020, two years early. In 2019, it announced that the management of offenders will be brought back in-house, although private companies will continue to provide "innovative" drug and rehabilitation services.¹¹⁷

The case study of Transforming Rehabilitation shows that the outsourcing of probation has not worked in the UK. Quality has been unacceptably poor. As chief inspector

of probation, Dame Glenys Stacey concluded that the outsourcing of probation was "irredeemably flawed" after she found 80% of community rehabilitation companies to be inadequate in at least one key quality area, and many in several, including delays and poor-quality assessments.¹¹⁸ Support provided by the public sector's National Probation Service for high-risk offenders performed better on every metric.¹¹⁹

Outcomes are also generally poor. The proportion of offenders who re-offended decreased slightly but the number of re-offences per offender, and the number of prisoners recalled to prison for breaching their licence, both increased for medium-and low-risk offenders,^{120,°} while the rates for high-risk offenders (for whom probation remained in-house) saw no such increase. But interviewees questioned how much providers could be held responsible for these outcomes – even though they are partly paid on the basis of them – given they depend significantly on other localised factors such as the police, magistrates and judges.

Nor does the outsourcing appear to have delivered the intended cost savings. The MoJ has had to invest at least £467m more than was required under the contracts because the contracts were not delivering a good-quality service.¹²¹ This is still less than was initially anticipated at the outset of the reforms, but as the NAO has said the department has made little progress in transforming rehabilitation.¹²² One industry expert speculated that the programme had probably cost roughly the same as the previous programme, while dealing with more offenders, but it is not possible to confirm this.¹²³ An audit of the contract in 2019 concluded that it had provided "poor value for money".¹²⁴

Unfortunately, it is not possible to rigorously compare the cost and quality of probation services before and after they were outsourced. We found no rigorous comparative evidence, in part because outsourcing in this area is only a recent phenomenon, but also because of changes in the service and problems accessing data held by suppliers. We found no comparable evidence from other countries, because probation has not been outsourced in most countries.**

Announcing in 2018 that the services would be brought back in-house, the MoJ itself recognised that outsourcing had not worked as it had hoped.¹²⁵ Sector experts agreed. We set out the reasons why the outsourcing of probation hit so many problems in the next chapter.

Government needs better evidence on outsourcing

This chapter has shown that in a range of areas, outsourcing has, on balance, worked. In services that are simpler to contract for and deliver, such as waste collection, catering, cleaning and maintenance, outsourcing delivered large savings when the services

Re-offending rates increased by 22% between 2011 (when services were delivered in-house) and 2017; while the number of prisoners breaching their licence increased by 47% between January 2015 and September 2018.

In a handful of US states, private providers deliver probation services but the model is very different, with providers being paid directly by service users. In any case, we found no robust studies of the cost and quality of services in the United States. See: Human Rights Watch, *Profiting from Probation: America's offender-funded probation industry*, Human Rights Watch, 2014.
were first contracted out. In other areas, the record is more mixed. In probation, where services were contracted out recklessly, outsourcing has clearly failed.

But it has also shown that government lacks the evidence it needs to inform current decision making on outsourcing. Politicians and senior officials often refer to large cost savings and quality improvements when making the case for outsourcing.

In a speech in June 2018, David Lidington, then chancellor of the duchy of Lancaster, said that "research commissioned by the previous government has shown that outsourcing delivers savings of some 20 to 30 per cent, compared with bringing services in-house", and that outsourcing creates "high-quality, effective services".¹²⁶ Oliver Dowden, minister for implementation, wrote in *The Times* on 11 July 2018 that "academic research has shown that outsourcing delivers savings of 20 per cent" and "quality public services".¹²⁷

In an appearance to the Public Administration and Constitutional Affairs Committee in 2018, John Manzoni, chief executive of the civil service, argued that outsourcing could deliver 10%–20% cost efficiencies.¹²⁸

But while such savings were made historically in specific areas and have reduced costs permanently, there is little evidence that such savings can be achieved in newly outsourced services now, or across the range of services government outsources. Outsourcing appears to still be able to deliver cost savings in some areas, but these are smaller, and not always directly attributable to efficiencies rather than reductions in labour costs or other factors. The evidence on quality tends to be even weaker.

We make recommendations on how government should address this evidence gap in Chapter 4. But as well as understanding where outsourcing has worked or not, government also needs to understand why. In the next chapter, we describe the reasons why specific contracts succeeded or failed.

3. Why has outsourcing succeeded or failed?

In this chapter, we describe key reasons why outsourcing succeeded or failed in meeting its aims of reducing cost and improving quality, based on more than 25 case studies of individual contracts. These point to some common characteristics that underpin successful government outsourcing.

The Institute for Government previously showed that there are several conditions that make outsourcing more likely to succeed, including three key ones:

- the existence of a competitive market of high-quality suppliers, without which government opens itself to supplier opportunism and risks poor service performance
- the ease of measuring the value added by the provider, without which it is difficult to write and price contracts and monitor performance
- the service not being so integral to the nature of government as to make outsourcing inappropriate, for instance when a supplier has to make key policy decisions.¹

We argued that where these conditions were not met, government should avoid outsourcing unless it had a clear strategy to mitigate the risks that contracting out would create. In reviewing the case studies, we found successful contracts in areas that met these conditions, while others, which did not meet these conditions, had been undermined by failing to address risks.^{2,*}

In addition to these characteristics in service types, we found four other key themes in our research for this report that consistently came up in contracts that failed or worked less well (and were avoided in contracts that worked):

- a failure on the part of government to engage with the market early and be clear about what it is buying
- an excessive focus on price and an insufficient assessment of quality in selecting bids
- the transfer of risks to suppliers that they are unable to price or manage well
- contract managers lacking the capabilities and information they need to ensure good performance.

These themes in government's approach to outsourcing overlap with the conditions we previously identified. When a service is by its nature difficult to outsource,

^{*} We noted that where these conditions are not met, there are challenges for in-house provision too, but that applying contractual mechanisms will create more acute risks.

government is more likely to find it difficult to engage with the market, select bids, write contracts and manage contracts well. For example, when it is difficult to measure the value added by a provider and monitor the quality of performance, it is more important that government avoids focusing narrowly on price, which could risk a supplier cutting costs by reducing quality in areas that are difficult to measure.

The government's *Outsourcing Playbook*,³ a guide for officials published in February 2019, sets out steps to address some of these problems (as we discuss in Chapter 4).

Outsourcing has worked best where there is healthy competition – but hit problems where government has lacked a competitive market of adequate suppliers

Competition is one of the key reasons policy makers outsource services in the first place: they believe it can put a downward pressure on costs, encourage providers to meet customer needs and allocate resources more efficiently, and act as a spur for innovation.⁴ The evidence we highlighted in the previous chapter, in areas including prisons, waste collection and cleaning, supports this view, while other studies also demonstrate the benefits of competition.^{5,*}

In most areas we cover in this report – including support services, IT, HR, maintenance and some front-line services such as health care – government has been able to purchase services from an existing competitive market of suppliers. Those suppliers have experience providing similar services to the private sector, and often have structural advantages – such as expertise, economies of scale or new technologies – that enable them to deliver efficiencies.

For example, when government initially outsourced IT and other back-office services, a Treasury review recognised that it often had low capabilities in-house and was able to procure from a market with much more expertise.⁶ Companies such as Microsoft and Siemens were quickly joined by UK competitors such as Capita in what became a highly competitive market for government work. Case studies suggest that this market delivered efficiencies and quality improvements for government.

For instance, as noted in Chapter 2, National Savings & Investments (NS&I) – a government agency that offers savings and investment products to the public – cut its operational costs while improving service delivery by outsourcing all of its IT, transactional and customer-facing functions to Siemens Business Services through a competitive tender in 1999.⁷ Siemens took on more than 4,000 staff, with just 130 staff remaining at NS&I to manage the contract.⁸

For example, a US study of the procurement of construction services found that increasing the number of bidders from two to eight led to savings of 12–14%, and suggested that in those procurements between six and eight bidders are needed to achieve the highest level of competitiveness. Another study, based on a survey of public–private partnership contracts, found that more competitive methods of contractor selection yielded greater savings. A report by the Local Government Association identified a range of examples where competitive procurements helped to identify innovative solutions to local problems, such as social isolation. A study by the OECD concluded that competition in public procurement achieves lower prices, better quality and innovation – but only when companies genuinely compete in rigorous processes.

The National Audit Office (NAO) found that Siemens improved customer service and saved money by modernising services, concluding that NS&I "saved the taxpayer £176m thanks in part to Siemens Business Services".⁹

A more recent example shows how suppliers in the IT outsourcing market can use new technologies to deliver efficiencies. Her Majesty's Courts and Tribunals Service (HMCTS) have a contract with Liberata, a business services provider, to manage its payment systems.¹⁰ Liberata had already invested in developing software and technology behind payment systems. In 2017, it implemented a new system which, HMCTS said, made it quicker for 'bulk users' such as solicitors, local authorities, police forces and utility companies to make payments and other transactions digitally, easier for the agency to process payments and made the service more reliable.¹¹ The system has been rolled out to 450 sites and has freed up staff time and resulted in significant savings.¹²

But in several areas, including electronic monitoring and probation, government has outsourced services without a well-functioning market and has paid too little attention to generating competition.¹³ As we highlighted in earlier work, this not only jeopardises the potential gains of competition described above, it also increases the likelihood of opportunism from suppliers and risks problems with service performance.¹⁴

The outsourcing of the electronic monitoring of offenders, where the market has been dominated by two suppliers (G4S and Serco), demonstrates how an uncompetitive market risks supplier opportunism.¹⁵ In 2013, when the Ministry of Justice's (MoJ) contracts with the two companies came up to be re-tendered, it discovered "significant anomalies" in billing practices: both had charged the department for tags that had never been fitted.^{16,*} In the summer of 2013, Serco and G4S withdrew from the tender process for the electronic monitoring contract. In December 2013, interim arrangements were put in place for Capita, the remaining supplier in the bidding process by the end of the financial year when the contracts were due to expire, to take on the contracts. G4S subsequently won a further contract for the provision of tags.

Such uncompetitive markets are liable to suppliers abusing their power – and the exit of one or two suppliers can leave government in a poor position with limited bargaining power. The NAO found that the contracts failed to deliver promised quality outcomes, while it is unclear whether projected cost savings were achieved.¹⁷

Several subsequent attempts at procurement hit problems partly because the market was not sufficiently competitive.¹⁸ Interviewees suggested that there was an early assumption in government that reputational risk would ensure that private providers performed well, but that has not proved to be the case – and in many cases where markets are weak, suppliers win further contracts soon after serious failures.

The outsourcing of probation services shows how outsourcing without a wellfunctioning market contributes to poor service performance. While some probation service providers had provided specific interventions, the full management of

^{*} The story attracted national media coverage because the companies were found to have charged for tags on people who had died.

offenders had not been outsourced before in the UK, or anywhere else using the model the UK adopted.¹⁹ At the time, the Institute for Government and others warned that the absence of capable suppliers, combined with the difficulty of contracting probation services, made outsourcing a poor choice.²⁰

Interviewees told us that major outsourcing companies issued similar warnings – and late in the procurement process the department struggled to ensure that it had enough bidders for contracts in some regions and had to approach suppliers directly to encourage them to step forward. By requiring that organisations bidding to be one of the 21 'prime contractors' had a 'parent company guarantee' – effectively taking on financial risk – the department excluded voluntary sector organisations and social enterprises with experience in this area from bidding to become prime contractors.²¹ Many of the companies that won contracts had minimal prior experience, which in some cases contributed to the widespread failures to provide a quality service.

The lack of a well-functioning market of suppliers does not predetermine failure. In other areas, such as waste collection, government has created healthy markets where they did not exist before. But failures are much more likely where there is not a competitive market and government does not take adequate steps to create one, for example, through early engagement and piloting, and properly assessing how contracting out will work in practice.^{*} When the market is weak and suppliers are inexperienced, government will often need to be willing to accept dips in performance during a transitional period, which may for some front-line services create public and media opposition that ministers are unwilling to bear.²²

There is evidence that the lack of a well-functioning market is becoming a more common problem in several of government's outsourcing markets. As we highlighted in Chapter 1, there has been an increase in the proportion of contracts won by the sole bidder and markets are increasingly dominated by government's largest suppliers.²³ This is not a problem in all markets – the latest facilities management framework saw an increase in the number of suppliers.²⁴ But in 2018, David Lidington, the head of the NAO and others agreed that market concertation was an issue in some UK public service markets.²⁵

Both government's approach to negotiating individual contracts and its broader stewardship of markets are contributing to poor competition. Several suppliers we interviewed told us that they are increasingly pulling out of bidding for contracts, or putting in bids that effectively price them out, because the level of risk and profit on government contracts looks unattractive (we highlight several examples of these contracts below). In addition, government is often not taking a strategic approach to market stewardship to identify where markets are uncompetitive and take actions to address it, such as lowering barriers to entry for new firms or smaller providers, and reducing the size and length of contracts.²⁶

This is particularly the case for complex public services, which are inherently more difficult to contract out successfully and require government to demonstrate how a successful contract and market will work.

We highlighted in earlier work that improving procurement data is crucial to this: if government knew how many bidders it had for every contract and how this had changed over time, it could better identify procurement categories or geographical areas with low competition.²⁷ Evidence from around the world shows that publishing more contracting information increases competition and reduces prices.²⁸

Outsourcing has been more successful when officials can clearly measure the value added by providers

Government needs to be able to measure the value added by the supplier in order to outsource services effectively.²⁹ It is hard to do this when government cannot tell good performance from bad, for instance because outcomes are dependent on a large number of factors beyond a supplier's control.³⁰ In these cases, officials find it hard to write, price and monitor contracts, making them vulnerable to opportunistic behaviour by suppliers. Conversely, suppliers may also find themselves making losses due to circumstances over which they have no power.

In some areas, such as catering and waste collection (which are simpler to contract for and deliver), it is relatively easy to measure the value added by providers. For instance, some grounds maintenance contracts specify outputs such as the minimum and maximum length the grass should be cut in public spaces, while in cleaning contracts parties agree clear specifications about which areas should be cleaned, how often and to what standard.³¹ In addition, contractors can draw on defined outcomes – such as residents' levels of satisfaction with cleaning or waste collection services – that are relatively straightforward to collect in order to inform the way they manage the contract.

The Department for Education's outsourcing of the IT and administration of the Teachers' Pension Scheme to Capita in 1996 is an example where measuring performance was key to the contract's success. In total, 470 staff transferred over to Capita to deliver the contract, which covered maintenance of member records, pensions payroll, accounting and customer management. The contract was re-awarded to Capita in 2003. By 2008, a government review concluded that through "strong governance" and "robust performance metrics" – including customer satisfaction and response times – Capita had reduced operating costs by 48%, from around £17m to £8.9m, while maintaining a high-quality service, winning an award for 'Best Administration' at the UK Pensions & Investment Scheme awards.³²

In some more complex services, such as prisons and some health care services, it is also relatively easy to measure a supplier's value. Prisons are, by definition, highly monitored environments. There are a wide range of quality metrics – such as frequency of violence, hours outside of cells and number of educational activities offered – which can be used to assess performance, and these largely do not depend on factors beyond the control of the organisation managing the prison. The ability of government to assess and compare performance has been crucial to managing private prisons and generating benefits from competition across the wider prison estate, which we outlined in the previous chapter.

The introduction of independent sector treatment centres – privately run 'surgical factories' that provide routine, planned operations to NHS patients – is another example of where outsourcing, on balance, succeeded because government was able to clearly measure the value added by providers and define what it wanted in a contract. Independent sector treatment centres were first commissioned in 2002 to provide routine operations such as joint replacements, cataracts, hernias and varicose veins, along with a range of diagnostic procedures.

They were introduced to increase capacity, provide competition for NHS hospitals and undercut the premium prices that the existing private hospitals were charging the service for NHS procedures. By 2011 there were 25 centres – and a study published that year found that patients attending the centres recorded outcomes as good as, or slightly better than, NHS patients for certain types of surgery.^{33,*} Another study found that NHS hospitals with an independent sector treatment centre nearby shortened the preoperative length of stay considerably.³⁴

Independent sector treatment centres were highly controversial as they were designed to take the 'easier' patients and because they were eventually paid many millions of pounds for operations that did not in fact take place, due to receiving guaranteed patient volumes. Their wider effect, however, which saw most of the UK's private hospital groups adapt their business models to take NHS patients at NHS prices, produced long-term savings that will have easily outweighed the centres' extra costs. One reason they succeeded, according to interviewees, was that it was possible in the contracts to clearly define outputs and outcomes – for example the number of operations and levels of patient satisfaction – and, eventually, to compare those to services provided by NHS organisations.

In other front-line services, however, government has struggled to measure the value added by providers, which has made it difficult to write contracts that define (and incentivise suppliers to deliver) an adequate level of service. In the case of the Work Programme – a £2.8bn scheme that ran between 2011 and 2016 to help unemployed people back into work – a NAO report found that the contracts were not well constructed to measure and reward performance, or to incentivise providers to assist the most disadvantaged jobseekers.³⁵

Suppliers were partly paid on the basis of employment outcomes that were heavily influenced by other factors, including an individual's motivation, improvements in the economy, the buoyancy of regional labour markets and levels of investment in adult education.³⁶

The Department for Work and Pensions (DWP) tried to address this. It introduced differential payments for different groups of jobseekers to try to encourage suppliers to give greater focus to the most difficult cases. But the high payments were not enough for the level of disadvantage experienced by the 'hardest-to-help' jobseekers.

These outcomes were adjusted for pre-operative differences. The better outcomes recorded for hip and knee replacement were small and the authors said that they could potentially be attributed to differences in case mix not fully taken into account.

Suppliers were still found to be 'creaming and parking' – directing resources towards the 'easiest-to-help' jobseekers and minimising the amount of time advisers spent with those less likely to re-enter work – in order to protect their income.

In 2015, the Work and Pensions Select Committee found that providers did not secure long-term work for 70% of their clients and concluded that the programme was not working well for people with multiple barriers to work.³⁷ The difficulty of measuring performance meant that the department had to make incentive payments even to the worst-performing providers.³⁸

In probation it has proved similarly difficult to measure the value added by providers, which has made it hard for MoJ to define an adequate level of service quality in the contract. Like employment outcomes, rehabilitation outcomes depend on a large number of organisations and environmental factors, including the police, courts, housing, welfare and other local services, as well as levels of criminal activity in particular areas. Up to a fifth of suppliers' payments was based on outcomes such as reducing re-offending, with around four fifths based on other contractual requirements, such as completing sentencing plans.³⁹

This meant that most companies faced large deductions when they missed targets, which created a market where suppliers focused on gaming the system to avoid financial penalties – for instance marking sentence plans as complete without having met offenders. Fundamentally, the contract did not codify a good-quality service. In her final report in March 2019, Dame Glenys Stacey, the chief inspector of probation, said that "probation is a complex social service and it has proved well-nigh impossible to reduce probation services to a set of contractual requirements".⁴⁰

Where outcomes are harder to measure and attribute to providers, there are steps that government can take to reduce the risk of failure. For instance, it can generate data to underpin robust counter-factual models, or try to write detailed contracts that specify proxies for performance that do not create perverse outcomes and monitor provider quality through inspections, although this is difficult.⁴¹

There are also emerging methods that seek to develop approaches to procurement or commissioning more suited to complex services, for instance by focusing on collaboration and learning rather specifying outputs and outcomes.⁴² For example, in 2019 Plymouth City Council commissioned services for vulnerable adults through an 'alliance contract',^{*} in which the organisations agreed core service principles and activities as the basis for how the service will function, with the expectation that the details of service provision will continue to adapt.⁴³

An alliance contract is "an agreement between two or more individuals or entities stating that the involved parties will act in a certain way in order to achieve a common goal". See: LH Alliances, "What is alliancing", LH Alliances, no date, retrieved 7 August 2019, http://lhalliances.org.uk/what-is-alliancing

Government should not outsource services that are integral to its own purpose without oversight

A third key factor that we identified in earlier work was that outsourcing works best when the service is not integral to the purpose or reputation of government. While it is difficult to draw precise boundaries, we argued that some services are inherently governmental, including those that involve:

- making key policy decisions such as on regulation, tax and spending
- applying coercive authority to maintain law and order
- making decisions intimately related to the government's duty to protect the public.44

Contracting out services with these characteristics reduces government's control over its core functions.⁴⁵

We found few examples of outsourcing that breached the first two conditions.^{46,*} However, we found significant concern over government outsourcing decisions about people's eligibility for services or the safety of highly vulnerable people, without proper oversight and the ability to ensure an adequate service.

The DWP's outsourcing of assessments for the Personal Independence Payment (PIP) is a good example. PIP is the main benefit to support people who are disabled or have long-term health conditions. It has been gradually rolled out since 2013 to replace the Disability Living Allowance (DLA) and currently covers around 1.6m people.⁴⁷ The department makes decisions about whether claimants receive PIP or not, and at what level, on the basis of assessments carried out by two private providers, Atos and Capita. But the performance of the private providers has been mostly poor – and the department has struggled to raise it to a consistently acceptable level.⁴⁸

Between 2013 and 2017, each contractor regularly failed to meet the quality thresholds for assessments – some by a considerable margin.^{49,**} For 290,000 claimants of PIP and Employment and Support Allowance (ESA)^{***} – 6% of all those assessed – the right decision was not made first time.⁵⁰ An independent review of PIP in 2017 found that 65% of those who appealed against rejected claims had their decision overturned, which eroded claimants' trust in the system.⁵¹ The Work and Pensions Select Committee concluded that outsourcing had failed in its aim – introducing efficient, consistent and objective tests – and concluded that, with low public trust and weakening market interest, assessments should be delivered in-house.⁵²

We found no examples that involved the outsourcing of the ability to make decisions on regulation, tax and spending. While private prison operators apply coercive authority, they do so only based on decisions made by judges. Some local councils have hired so-called 'private police forces' – security firms that supplement stretched police patrols in rural or wealthy urban areas – but these do not have coercive powers and remain very small in scale.

The companies said that there had been an improvement in performance in 2018–19 and government statistics show this, although we were unable to access data for individual companies. Department for Work and Pensions, Personal Independence Payment: Official Statistics, 12 September 2019, retrieved 13 September 2019, https://assets. publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/807652/pip-statistics-toapril-2019.pdf

ESA is another benefit that supports people who cannot work because of illness or disability.

In 2018, DWP extended the PIP contracts by two years to ensure a "stable transition" to new provision but it noted that there was "still more work to do to deliver the high quality service those on PIP rightly expect".⁵³

The failure of the outsourcing of benefits assessments is due in part to other factors identified above: a weak market and difficulty incentivising good performance. But it also highlights why outsourcing core government responsibilities – such as making or informing decisions that affect people's eligibility for services or involve highly vulnerable people – is particularly problematic, especially when government loses the ability to guarantee acceptable performance levels. In 2014, the government abandoned plans to expand the outsourcing of child protection services, which would have involved companies making key decisions about children's lives, after a consultation revealed widespread opposition in the sector.^{54,*}

In areas such as this, poor decisions can have huge consequences, causing significant hardship and eroding public trust. Rupert Soames, chief executive of Serco, has argued that where decisions "materially affect people's lives", government should be cautious about outsourcing unless there is a robust oversight and appeals mechanism.⁵⁵ Government should clearly specify criteria and carefully oversee decisions.

The Labour Party has proposed a presumption in favour of government provision for all services that deal with vulnerable or at-risk people.^{56,**} There are clearly examples, including probation and benefits assessments, where outsourcing has harmed vulnerable people. But as the previous chapter showed, there are other case studies from service areas that would also fall within this definition, such as prisons and health care, where competition and private provision have improved services for vulnerable people. A blanket approach risks throwing these benefits away. It appears unlikely that taking back services into government hands on a large scale will improve service quality or save money in areas where competition has delivered benefits.

Outsourcing failed when government did not understand what it was buying

In several examples we assessed, outsourcing failed because government did not talk with suppliers early enough to ensure there was common understanding about what it wanted from the service and how a supplier could deliver it. For more complex outsourcing projects, early engagement provides a crucial forum to discuss the deliverability of specific requirements, challenges and risks, and the potential for alternative options and innovative solutions.⁵⁷

This is particularly important in cases where there is a weak market or difficulty measuring the value added by suppliers. But we found several examples, particularly in complex IT projects and front-line services, where insufficient market engagement caused problems.

It barred profit-making organisations from taking contracts but has allowed children's social services departments that are failing, such as in Birmingham and Doncaster, to be taken over by independent not-for-profit trusts, which have played a valuable role in turning services around.

^{*} It has initially proposed this for local government but appears to favour it for central government too.

In 2012, the British Army signed a £495m 10-year contract with Capita for all its recruitment. The aim of the contract was to recruit the number and quality of soldiers the Army needed, while cutting recruitment costs by using new recruitment techniques and marketing approaches. However, the NAO found that neither the Army nor Capita tested these new approaches or understood the complexity of the transformation they were trying to deliver.⁵⁸

The Army did not engage with the market sufficiently in advance to understand how different solutions might work. The Public Accounts Committee (PAC) called the Army's approach to the procurement "naïve" and said it and Capita should share the blame for the project's "abysmal" performance.⁵⁹ Capita failed to recruit the number of regulars and reserves that the Army required every year between 2013 and 2018, with the shortfall ranging from 21% to 45% (although both Capita and the Army have stressed that great efforts had been made to turn the contract around and the NAO has recognised that performance has improved in 2019).⁶⁰

As a result of financial penalties, Capita said it expects to make considerable losses while the PAC expressed scepticism that the Army would achieve its forecast savings.⁶¹ In January 2019, the Army was 7% below its required strength and set to miss its 2020 target of 82,000 soldiers and 30,000 reserves.⁶²

The Home Office's 2007 contract with Raytheon to provide digital border services (known as 'e-borders') is another example of a major IT project that was undermined by insufficient market engagement. The NAO found that the Home Office had fixed the price and the deadline without having a clear idea of how the company could actually deliver the contract.⁶³ The Home Office and Raytheon could not agree on how the contract could be delivered and in 2010, three years into the delivery of the project, the Home Office terminated the contract, claiming that Raytheon had "failed to deliver against milestones".⁶⁴ After a lengthy legal dispute, Raytheon was awarded £224m plus legal costs.⁶⁵

A lack of early market engagement was also a problem in several of the case studies of front-line services we assessed. For instance, the procurement of probation services was rushed, which contributed to the lack of a proper assessment of the deliverability of the requirements, the adequacy of suppliers or the risks involved.

Bill Crothers, who was chief commercial officer during the coalition government, argued in 2015 that departments typically spent too little time on pre-market engagement and, as a result, too much time negotiating the contract, because officials and suppliers had not established a common understanding about the service being outsourced.^{66,*} The Cabinet Office developed plans to improve pre-market engagement, but suppliers told us that these efforts had led to limited improvements.

Interviewees noted that such tenders can be especially damaging because there is often a pressure on officials to sign a contract – "to get a deal over the line" – even when the negotiations have been unsatisfactory.

Too narrow a focus on price over quality in selecting bids has contributed to failures

An excessive focus on the lowest-price bid has been a key factor in some of government's biggest outsourcing failures. It distorts the procurement process by encouraging suppliers to put in unrealistic bids and it often leads to contracts that deliver poor quality. The NAO has criticised several departments for focusing on the lowest price on projects, from front-line services to IT contracts.⁶⁷

Although there have been initiatives to measure value and quality and look 'beyond cost', several large suppliers told us that "it always comes down to price". Political priorities appear to be driving the focus on price, as well as an inability in some areas to properly assess quality in bids, and the problem has become more acute since 2010.

Serco's contract for providing out-of-hours GP services in Cornwall is a good example.⁶⁸ In 2011, Serco won the five-year contract, worth £32m, after other suppliers dropped out because they could not submit a bid within the cost ceiling that the Kernow Clinical Commissioning Group had set.⁶⁹ Serco's bid was £1.5m below that of the local GP co-operative's bid, but when it came to delivery, the company repeatedly failed to meet both its performance targets and national quality requirements, as it struggled to ensure that it had enough staff available, and a whistle-blower revealed that the company falsified performance data.⁷⁰ In 2014, Serco agreed to terminate the loss-making contract, two years early.⁷¹

The NHS's 2015 contract with Capita for providing support services to health practitioners is another example where the contracting authority selected a bid that promised unrealistic savings – and shows how this is often coupled with a lack of understanding about how a supplier can deliver a project, as described above.

NHS England contracted Capita to provide services to up to 39,000 GPs, dentists, opticians and pharmacists, including processing payments, administering pensions and managing medical records. To achieve a projected 35% cost saving, Capita's bid depended on a major transformation in how services would be delivered.⁷²

However, the NAO found that neither party "fully understood the complexity and variation of the service being outsourced".⁷³ NHS England did save money and Capita has said that contract performance improved after initial problems, but overall the contract has failed to meet objectives, with delivery falling "a long way below the acceptable standard", delaying an estimated 1,000 GPs, dentists and opticians from working with patients.^{74,75}

Other examples include:

 In 2014, the Home Office re-tendered the contract to run Yarl's Wood Immigration Removal Centre and awarded it to G4S and Serco, which promised savings of around 25%, but the NAO subsequently found that the assumptions in the contract were unrealistic and the facilities were understaffed.⁷⁶

- Social care suppliers have failed to meet quality requirements on contracts that have pushed for unrealistic savings, and this problem has got worse as funding for social care places has failed to keep pace with rising costs.^{77,*}
- A strong focus on the lowest price in selecting bids for work on the Work Programme stretched the financial viability of contracts and encouraged suppliers to cut corners.⁷⁸

A strong focus on the lowest price was prevalent across the areas of government outsourcing we looked at. However, it was particularly problematic in complex services and transformation projects where it is more difficult to measure the value added by a supplier, which means suppliers can cut costs by reducing quality in areas that are not measured.

Of course, saving money is one of the primary objectives of outsourcing. Encouraging competition on price is an important tool for achieving value for money and played a key role in achieving the savings identified in Chapter 2. However, price should be balanced against an assessment of the minimum level of quality a contracting authority wants and whether a bidder is realistically able to meet that.

When government focuses too narrowly on the lowest-price bid, suppliers are more likely to underbid and look to make costs up elsewhere by reducing quality, charging government penalties for contract variations or relying on adding additional services (often referred to as 'land and expand').** This means that the 'saving' that government is getting in the first year is often not a good indicator of the overall lifetime cost of the contract.*** Ed Welsh, former executive director in the Cabinet Office, has argued that suppliers often end up hiding costs elsewhere in the contract, which has led to a "lack of honesty" in many relationships.⁷⁹

A narrow focus on price leads to several further problems:

- Lower quality can lead to extra costs springing up elsewhere, for instance problems with outsourced probation services have led to increased pressure on prisons.⁸⁰
- Awarding contracts to unrealistic bids can damage the competitiveness of markets by causing suppliers to withdraw from the market or consolidate, undermining value for money in the long term.^{81,****}
- Government does not outsource services where suppliers can add value for instance, because they can draw on expertise, economies of scale or new technologies – but instead where suppliers offer unrealistic savings.⁸²

^{*} In the case of social care providers, this is also due to private equity investors.

This was the view of a range of interviewees as well as other experts, including Ed Welsh. See: Maddox B (chair), 'When does government outsourcing work?', Institute for Government event, 19 March 2018, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/events/when-does-government-outsourcing-work

For instance, interviewees told us that suppliers often insist that the key circumstances have changed, which means they cannot deliver the contract in later years for the price they did in year one.

This arguably happened with probation.

In some cases, quality is given prominence over the lowest-price bid. For instance, Birmingham City Council highlighted three recent procurements – for contracts in construction, housing and employee assistance – where the lowest-price bid was not selected because it failed to meet quality thresholds.⁸³ But these appear to be rare.

The evidence suggests that this problem has been getting worse since 2010, following a programme of public sector spending cuts. In a 2016 review of the UK outsourcing industry, the academic Gary Sturgess said that while "the bias in favour of low-price bidding has long been a feature of public sector procurements", it is becoming more common. He found a growing number of examples of departments hoping to make 25%–30% savings on services that had already been outsourced, which he branded unrealistic without a technological breakthrough.⁸⁴

Chapter 2 of this report supports this, showing that there is little evidence that such savings are possible in 11 major areas of outsourcing. Interviewees agreed with the view that the focus on the lowest price has been getting worse, arguing that under austerity, ministers or senior officials were increasing putting pressure on those negotiating contracts to negotiate lower prices.* However, the Cabinet Office has argued that government has learnt from past failures and is now less likely to focus excessively on price.

In addition to recent spending pressures, however, officials lacking the ability to conduct a robust assessment of quality is also driving an excessive focus on price in selecting bids. One large strategic supplier explained that the majority of procurements it submitted bids for had only a superficial test of quality metrics. "Quality matters in the first round but once you get through that the lowest price wins every time," they told us.⁸⁵ John Manzoni, chief executive of the civil service, said that the civil service allows companies to "bid low just to win contracts… in part because we have not had the sophistication internally to do much other than go for price".⁸⁶

Interviewees highlighted several factors that contribute to a limited ability to judge quality, including a lack of commercial skills and experience, procurement regulations and procurement methods. Assessing quality in bids requires judgment and experience in a service area, but often officials are relatively new in their role. While past performance can be an important indicator of quality, the Public Contract Regulations state that it cannot be used to exclude companies from a bidding process. This does not mean that past performance cannot be considered, but there appears to be some doubt among officials about where it can be applied.^{87,**}

In addition, government has at times used procurement methods unsuited to assessing quality, such as competitive price-based tenders or online auctions, in areas where they are inappropriate.*** Several interviewees highlighted the first COMPASS asylum

^{*} Some interviewees also highlighted the role of management consultancies in suggesting that high levels of savings were achievable.

A 2015 procurement policy update stated that past performance could be included in procurements worth more than £20m in the areas of technology, business process outsourcing and facilities management. However, interviewees told us that it often was not included because contracting authorities are nervous about legal challenge.

Methods that involve greater dialogue about how a contract will be delivered, quality will be ensured and outcomes will be measured would be more appropriate.

accommodation contract, signed in 2012, which was procured through an online auction. Rupert Soames said of the procurement: "I have to say that a system of reverse Dutch auction conducted over the internet may not be the best way to establish pricing for a contract to provide care to tens of thousands of people."⁸⁸

Private companies manage some risks well, but large contracts have been undermined by poor transfer of risk

Transferring risk to the private sector has been an important motivation for government outsourcing. There is evidence that private companies can price and manage some operational risks better (and more cheaply) than government – and profits are partly a reward for managing these risks. However, a range of contracts have been undermined by government transferring risk that the private sector cannot reasonably price and manage, rather than sharing risk appropriately, as the Treasury's *Green Book*⁸⁹ prescribes.*

Government often transfers or allocates risks successfully. There are some types of risks that the private sector is well placed to manage, such as day-to-day operational delivery risk.⁹⁰ For example, if a private company agrees to build a school by a certain date but its sub-contractor falls behind on part of the construction, it must get another sub-contractor to do the work at its own expense.⁹¹ Private companies may end up facing heavy costs as a result of taking on risks such as these, but that is the purpose of government paying them to manage risks it does not want to manage itself.

The Thames Tideway Tunnel is an example where government apportioned risks appropriately. The construction consortia who won the contract in 2015 were responsible for operational risks but the Department for Food, Environment and Rural Affairs (Defra), working with the Infrastructure and Projects Authority, agreed that it would take responsibility for 'catastrophic risks', for example if drilling flooded the London Underground, because the private sector could not price it sensibly.⁹² This made the cost of financing the project cheaper, resulting in savings for customers.^{93,**}

However, outsourcing has been less successful when government has transferred risks that are beyond suppliers' control. This includes risks around levels of demand. For example, in the Home Office's COMPASS contract for accommodating asylum seekers, suppliers agreed to provide a service with no control over the level of demand and no right to renegotiate terms if demand changed. The contracts, worth more than half a billion pounds over five years, were awarded to G4S, Serco and Clearsprings Group in 2012.⁹⁴

However, the Home Office significantly underestimated the level of demand for asylum accommodation: in 2012, it predicted there would be 20,000–25,000 asylum seekers, but in 2016 the companies were accommodating more than 38,000.^{95,***} The

^{*} The Green Book states that "risk should be allocated to the organisation best placed to manage it whether in the public or private sector". See: HM Treasury, The Green Book: Central government guidance on appraisal and evaluation, HM Treasury, 2018, p. 98.

^{*} The final cost of capital for the Thames Tideway Tunnel was less than 2.5%, which the NAO estimates will reduce the projected annual impact on household water bills from £70–£80 to £20–£25.26.

The average time people were staying in asylum centres also increased as the Home Office struggled to process decisions. See: House of Commons Home Affairs Committee, *Asylum Accommodation: Twelfth report of session 2016–17*, HC 637, The Stationery Office, 2017.

companies struggled to deal with this extra demand and, in many centres, standards were found to be unsafe, but they were tied into providing accommodation to all asylum seekers. Serco and G4S each made total losses of more than £100m on the contracts – and the government received a poor-quality service.⁹⁶

Demand risk was also a problem in the case of Hinchingbrooke Hospital.⁹⁷ In 2012, the NHS East of England Strategic Health Authority signed a 10-year franchise for the operation of Hinchingbrooke Healthcare NHS Trust with Circle, a health care provider. Circle became the first private company to run an NHS hospital. But the contract transferred all demand risk and £5m of financial risk to Circle and the NAO warned that the authority's assessment of Circle's capacity to manage these risks was limited.⁹⁸

In 2015, Circle withdrew from the contract, saying it was unable to deal with levels of patient demand and could not make the contract sustainable.⁹⁹ The Department of Health (now the Department of Health and Social Care) admitted that taxpayers would have to cover the costs of the cancelled contract.[•] The NAO has highlighted poor risk transfer in a range of other large contracts, including a carbon capture and storage programme in 2012, a rural broadband programme in 2013 and a military training programme in 2015.¹⁰⁰

In several front-line services – including employment services, probation and asylum accommodation – poor risk transfer was tied up with the pricing mechanism. In the case of both employment services and probation, outlined above, companies' payment was linked to factors beyond their control. Payment by results programmes like these have proved particularly problematic – and the NAO has called on government to better understand providers' capacity to take on risks when using these mechanisms.¹⁰¹

Construction contracts offer another example of government transferring risks beyond suppliers' control, including 'catastrophic risk' or 'ground risk' (what happens when you dig up the ground). While the collapse of Carillion was largely the result of poor management practices, as we described in Chapter 1, several interviewees suggested that government transferred or priced risk poorly on some of Carillion's contracts. For example, its contract with Royal Liverpool and Broadgreen University Hospitals NHS Trust to rebuild the Royal Liverpool University Hospital failed due to problems including the discovery of asbestos and cracks in concrete beams.^{102,103}

Carillion signed a contract that made it responsible should risks like these materialise; however, it proved unable to manage them (the contract was causing annual losses of £83m in 2017).¹⁰⁴ The Trust ultimately terminated the contract, calling it "unviable".¹⁰⁵ Several industry experts we spoke to argued that risk could have been allocated more appropriately (although other interviewees noted that the government did not have to pay for the half-completed hospitals).

A final figure for the costs to the taxpayer has not been published. The Department of Health said that taxpayers would have to cover the costs should the hospital's deficit exceed £5m. In 2015, when the PAC reported on the contract, the deficit was set to exceed this by a significant amount.

Some argue that if government can get private providers to take responsibility for significant risks at a low price, then it represents a good deal for taxpayers – and it is the fault of private providers for signing the contracts. In the examples given above, the supplier may well agree it made a mistake in signing up to the terms of the contract.

But this view of government's relationship with private companies is short-sighted. Risks that the private sector cannot manage often ultimately have to be borne by government, in delays, policy failures and having to step in if projects or companies collapse, all of which can harm the public or cost money. The hospital that Carillion was building in Liverpool, originally due to open in March 2017, has still not been built and there have been repeated problems with the standard of asylum accommodation in England and Scotland.¹⁰⁶ As the NAO has argued, there has often been "a lack of recognition that risks will always return to government when things go wrong – the full risk cannot be allocated to the contractor".¹⁰⁷

In several cases, suppliers told us that they expected government to renegotiate when circumstances changed or long contracts locked them into unfavourable terms, but government refused. In addition, suppliers complain that government still lets contracts with unlimited liability, or imposes high levels of liability without commercial justification – even when decisions are beyond their control.¹⁰⁸ It also insists that suppliers take on 'change of law' risk for 10 years or more, meaning that suppliers are vulnerable to the decisions of future governments.¹⁰⁹

There is a widespread view among suppliers and industry experts that government has got worse at allocating risk in the past decade, although some interviewees noted small improvements on recent procurements. A Confederation of British Industry (CBI) survey in 2018 found that 37% of businesses that work with government said that "government's handling of risk had deteriorated since 2015", with almost half saying there had been no improvement.¹¹⁰ Companies reported that financial, political and demand-side risks were not always allocated to parties best able to manage them and government often retained the ability to change service levels and financial incentives with little or no consultation.

At an Institute for Government event, Rupert Soames said that "huge amounts of completely unmanageable risk have been transferred into the private sector" and that this was the "key change [in government's approach] over the last 10 or 15 years".¹¹¹ In its inquiry into the collapse of Carillion, the Public Accounts and Constitutional Affairs Committee (PACAC) concluded that the government had "deliberately promoted an aggressive approach to risk transfer to the private sector".¹¹²

We heard competing explanations of poor risk transfer. Some, including the PACAC, have argued that it has been a "deliberate" policy to transfer risks that government does not want, even when officials know that the private sector will struggle to manage them.¹¹³ Several interviewees said that over the past 20 years this has often appeared to be government's consistent approach, even if it has not been official policy.

But if this was the case, government has clearly recognised the problems it caused and changed its de facto policy. The other explanation is that officials have not properly understood the risks they are asking companies to take on. This is more difficult to address, as we discuss in the next chapter.

Poor contract management has undermined a range of outsourcing projects

While the reasons why some outsourcing projects succeed or fail are decided before delivery begins, effective contract management remains crucial to ensuring good performance. Government has often struggled in this area, with officials lacking the information, skills and experience they need, made worse by a lack of continuity between those negotiating the contract and those managing it.

While government often focuses on negotiating cost savings in the contract, it has often not invested enough in the contract management needed to secure these savings – and ensure that services are of sufficient quality. Too often, relationships with suppliers have become adversarial, with a lack of trust and an unwillingness on both sides to adapt to changing circumstances. While government has launched initiatives to improve contract management, which have had some success, the evidence suggests that this remains an area of weakness.

Often officials lack the information they need to manage contracts properly. For example, the MoJ only discovered anomalies in billing practices on its electronic monitoring contracts when they came up for re-tendering in 2013 and a former G4S employee-turned-whistle-blower approached it and the NAO to raise concerns. The MoJ did not have an independent source of data to monitor tagging and had relied on suppliers' information.¹¹⁴ An audit of Universal Credit similarly found that the DWP had "poorly managed and documented financial governance, and insufficient review of contractor performance".¹¹⁵

A review of 73 contracts by the NAO found that government was often too reliant on suppliers' data.¹¹⁶ Interviewees said that one reason for this is that government officials are often too coy when companies claim 'commercial confidentiality' as an excuse for not sharing data that is crucial to understanding the performance of the contract. Information about how much companies spend on delivering public services, and therefore how much profit they are making, was available on less than a third of government contracts the auditors assessed.¹¹⁷

Another clear problem is the lack of continuity between procurement and contract management, which reflects a broader division between policy design and delivery that the Institute for Government has previously identified.¹¹⁸ According to interviewees in government and industry, in many cases none of the officials involved in negotiating contracts have a role in contract management. This means officials managing the contract do not fully understand how earlier decisions were made, leaving them vulnerable to suppliers behaving opportunistically, for instance around contract variation charges.

And it means that those who know about the challenges of managing the contract are not in the room to influence its design and specifications, including access to key performance information. In the case of UK Trade & Investment's 2014 contract for specialist services with PA Consulting, the lack of involvement of the contract management team in the procurement stage prevented them from spotting problems with the pricing mechanism, which ultimately led to the contract being terminated in 2016 because it was not good value for money.¹¹⁹

There is evidence that government's management of its suppliers has increasingly shifted from approaches based on partnership to more adversarial relationships focused on compliance, enforcement and penalties.¹²⁰ Several of the problems identified above have contributed to this, including the lack of clear agreement about what the contract specification means and what Ed Welsh called the "lack of honesty" in conversations about costs that can happen as a result of focusing on the lowest price, with neither side being upfront about their true expectations.¹²¹

In addition, interviewees argued that procurement regulations and the transparency expected of the public sector can tie the hands of civil servants and prevent them from developing trusting relationships in the way the private sector can when it enters contracts.

Birmingham City Council's road maintenance contract with Amey is an example of a contracting authority and supplier getting caught in a highly damaging relationship, with poor outcomes for both. In April 2019, the council fined Amey £48.5m (£58,000 a day) for a two-year delay in repairing bollards needed to stop motorists from swerving to avoid speed bumps on a residential street.¹²² The fine came at the end of a long battle between the council and the contractor over a PFI contract, which the council felt unable to afford. The council argued that Amey was putting the public at risk while the contractor argued that the work was non-urgent, and so should have resulted in a much smaller fine.

Some interviewees saw the council's behaviour as an opportunistic attempt to profit from a supplier; however, others noted that Amey had rejected the council's repeated efforts to renegotiate and the contract, signed in 2010, had become increasingly unviable for the council following large cuts to local government funding.

Based on a study of multiple countries, the International Association of Commercial and Contract Management has argued that 'relational contracting' – when parties are "aligned on their objectives and in their commitment to on-going management and governance" – can deliver better results by adapting to the changing requirements of contracts.¹²³ By contrast, it found that poor contractual relationships, for instance due to disagreements over scope or performance assessments, can cost contracting organisations an average of 9.15% of their annual revenue.¹²⁴

The evidence suggests that while government has often lacked the skills and experience it needs to manage contracts effectively, it is taking steps to address this.

In recent years, several large spending departments, including DWP and MoJ, have improved the governance of contracts and the Cabinet Office has created a set of commercial standards that senior officials should be assessed against.¹²⁵ In 2019, the Cabinet Office said that it would make training available to around 30,000 staff responsible for managing contracts, most of whom do not consider themselves commercial staff. Suppliers noted an improvement, but suggested that contract management remains a weakness.

Government should learn from what has worked

This chapter has set out clear factors needed to make a success of outsourcing: the existence of a market, the ability to measure performance and define an adequate level of quality, early market engagement, thoughtful approaches to bid selection and risk transfer, and strong contract management. Contracts that demonstrated these have delivered significant benefits and improved people's lives.

But we have also identified a range of contracts that have wasted money and harmed service users where these factors have not been met. Several fail on multiple areas, such as probation, suggesting that the initial decision to outsource was wrong. Other examples show that government has outsourced services for the wrong reasons – in pursuit of unrealistic savings and without a reasonable expectation that companies have the expertise, economies of scale or new technologies that would enable them to deliver efficiencies or quality improvements.

While there has been an improvement in government's commercial skills, there remain problems in how contracts are procured, how they are written (especially how risk is allocated) and how they are managed. These are not new problems – government has identified them in the past but struggled to tackle them. In the next chapter, we discuss its current efforts to address them, and make our own recommendations for improving the way government outsources.

4. How to improve government outsourcing

The UK has reached a crossroads in its 40-year outsourcing project. Used well, outsourcing has delivered benefits. But used poorly, outsourcing has caused harm and waste. Government should improve the way it decides whether to outsource services and, when it chooses to use an external provider, how it engages with the market, selects bids, and writes and manages contracts.

It should also improve the evidence it uses to make contracting decisions. If it fails to address current problems with outsourcing, there is a danger of throwing the good out with the bad.

This report has shown that a wholesale programme of taking services back into government hands would risk losing substantial gains – cost savings, efficiencies, innovations and higher-quality services – that, in some areas, outsourcing and competition have delivered. Yet support for such a policy is likely to increase if government continues to suffer repeated failures in important projects that the public cares about.

The government therefore needs to urgently address the causes of the persistent problems that we have identified. The prize for doing so will be great:

- Making the initial decision to outsource more robust will help government focus on areas where outsourcing delivers benefits and avoid flawed projects that end in costly failures.
- Improving market engagement will make procurement easier and improve competition.
- Balancing cost and quality, and allocating risk more intelligently in contracts, will help to deliver genuine value for money.
- Strengthening contract management will help government to get more out of its suppliers.

In February 2019, in response to the collapse of Carillion and wider problems in the sector, the Cabinet Office published the *Outsourcing Playbook*.¹ It was written in consultation with industry and sets out best-practice guidance on how to outsource services, including in the areas of weakness we have identified.

If these and the other policies in the *Outsourcing Playbook* are fully implemented, it would be a major step towards addressing the problems we have described. But implementation will not be easy. Several of the policies in the *Outsourcing Playbook* have been in place for several years but have been routinely ignored. Setting out best practice alone will not be enough to change behaviour and culture that is ingrained; six months on from its publication, several suppliers said not much has changed.

In this chapter, we make recommendations on how to ensure that the key problems we have identified in this report are addressed. We assess the proposals in the *Outsourcing Playbook* and set out how to ensure that they are translated into the practical changes required. We make recommendations on resources, staff capability, commercial skills and improving scrutiny and accountability.

In addition, we set out what is needed to improve the evidence that underpins contracting decisions. It is vital that the government takes these further steps – or there is a risk that progress in tackling problems will stall and the *Outsourcing Playbook* will be forgotten as ministers and political priorities change.

Government must address the persistent problems that undermine outsourcing

Government should get better at deciding when to outsource

Where outsourcing has worked, it has delivered substantial benefits. But when government has contracted out services in areas where it was inappropriate to do so – for instance, because there was not a market of good-quality suppliers, the difference between good and bad performance could not be measured or an acceptable level of quality could not be codified in a contract – it has resulted in harmful failures. Probation is the clearest example of this; it failed on each of these criteria, yet still it went ahead, harming efforts to rehabilitate offenders.

The *Outsourcing Playbook* sets out several measures intended to make the initial decision on whether to outsource more rigorous. Central government departments will have to conduct a "thorough make vs buy assessment before deciding to outsource a service",² including a detailed analysis of the costs and benefits of each option. Where a service is being outsourced for the first time, there will be a presumption that a pilot should be run. All complex outsourcing projects will now be required to go through a 'project validation review', a short independent peer assessment that takes place between policy formation and delivery, which is currently used for approving major projects.

If these proposals are fully complied with by ministers and implemented by departments, it should prevent cases like probation from happening again. But several further steps are needed to support implementation as, in many areas, the current evidence base is too weak to make a rigorous 'make vs buy' decision; departments have often not conducted such assessments because outsourcing projects are rushed through on short timescales; and the process through which central government departments review and approve outsourcing projects has also been too weak.

The requirement to conduct pilots should prevent departments from outsourcing complex projects at national scale without a clear idea of how they will work, although interviewees highlighted that the Cabinet Office would have to be wary of departments gaming the assessment, for instance by describing historic projects as pilots for new plans.

Departments should ensure that officials engage early with suppliers

Successes demonstrate the importance of officials developing a strong understanding of what they want from the service before outsourcing – but many contracts have hit problems because government has not talked with suppliers early enough.

The *Outsourcing Playbook* encourages better market engagement and sets out clear expectations: all central government departments will be expected to publish their pipelines of upcoming procurements, and officials should assess the health and capability of the market early on in all outsourcing projects. This is welcome. But there has been "a requirement to carry out significant levels of pre-procurement market engagement with a diverse range of prospective suppliers, including SMEs [small and medium-sized enterprises]" since 2012, yet early market engagement remains a widely recognised weakness.^{3,*}

Our interviews suggest that limited pre-market engagement is often caused by officials lacking time, resources and sector expertise. In addition, several interviewees questioned whether officials have the confidence, or are given enough encouragement by managers, to have open and frank conversations with suppliers before letting contracts.

Government should improve the way it assesses price and quality in selecting bids

A key reason many of the outsourcing projects we looked at failed was that government focused narrowly on securing the lowest price with an insufficient assessment of quality.

The Outsourcing Playbook recognises that "on occasions there has been a bias towards low cost bids rather than the best value for money in terms of cost and quality".⁴ It states that for complex outsourcing projects, departments must produce a 'Should Cost Model' – a total estimation of the cost of delivering a service – as part of the 'make vs buy' decision. In addition, it requires departments to refer any abnormally low bid (one that is more than 10% lower than the average of all bids or the 'Should Cost Model') to the centralised assurance team in the Cabinet Office.

These are important changes. If they are fully implemented, they should help to prevent government from selecting bids based on an unrealistic projection of costs, which often results in difficult contractual relationships and poor service outcomes.

Alongside this, the government has also announced that it is doing work to develop more sophisticated approaches to measuring quality in bids. Since the late 1990s, successive governments have aimed to do this,⁵ but the evidence we have seen suggests these efforts have made little progress. The political priority to reduce spending since 2010 has contributed to this. But it has also been caused by other factors, including:

^{*} Bill Crothers, who was chief commercial officer during the coalition government, argued in 2015 that departments typically spent too little time on pre-market engagement and, as a result, too much time negotiating the contract, because they had let tenders poorly. See: Smith P, 'The end of an era – looking back at Bill Crothers' time as the UK Government's Chief Commercial Officer (part 3)', blog, *Spend Matters UK/Europe*, 15 January 2016, retrieved 27 August 2019, http://spendmatters.com/uk/crothers-part-3

- officials lacking the judgment and experience to assess quality
- departments not knowing which quality metrics to use or not having access to the information, for instance about past performance, they need to enable this
- officials not selecting the right procurement method for the type of service being outsourced, as with the first COMPASS asylum seeker contract.⁶

Government should get better at allocating risk

Poor risk transfer has undermined a range of outsourcing contracts and suppliers identified it as their biggest concern. The *Outsourcing Playbook* says officials will have to ensure that risks "sit with the party best able to manage them"⁷ and sets out several measures to achieve this:

- Departments will be expected not to ask suppliers to take on unlimited liabilities.
- Pricing and payment mechanisms will be subject to greater scrutiny.
- All outsourcing projects will comply with a minimum standard when assessing the risk of a supplier going out of business during the life of a contract, including suppliers providing management accounts, financial projections and evidence of previous contracts.⁸

The requirement that departments do not offer tenders with unlimited liability should be easy to implement: one supplier told us they had already got the terms of a contract changed by reporting a tender to the Cabinet Office.

But other measures will be more difficult. Government reviews dating back more than 20 years have identified risk transfer as a key weakness.⁹ The *Outsourcing Playbook's* requirement that departments allocate risks to "the party best able to manage them" was established as a principle in the Treasury's 2003 *Green Book* guidance, yet suppliers and industry experts have said that government's approach to managing risk appears to have further deteriorated since then (although some interviewees noted recent improvements).^{10,11}

Often, poor risk transfer has been caused by an insufficient understanding, on the part of both government and supplier, of the service being outsourced and the risks being transferred, which requires investment in skills and capabilities.

Government should strengthen contract management

In some cases, perfectly good contracts do not deliver better or cheaper services because they are managed poorly. The *Outsourcing Playbook* states that departments must ensure there are thorough contract management mechanisms in place, and that they are able to effectively measure the performance of service delivery.

The Cabinet Office has started a programme to train 30,000 contract managers across government. In many cases, contract managers have previously had little or no

commercial training. This training could be hugely important but there is a danger that it will not be sufficiently funded or committed to by departments. The Cabinet Office has struggled to get departments to identify which members of their staff manage contracts and require training.

Government must ensure that the *Outsourcing Playbook* is fully implemented

The government should secure the funding and resources and commit to transparent progress assessments required to ensure the *Outsourcing Playbook* is fully implemented – and avoid proposals being ignored, as they have been in the past.

The Treasury should ensure that the commercial team in the Cabinet Office has the budget to support implementation

The outsourcing team in the Cabinet Office needs the resources to support implementation of the *Outsourcing Playbook* and delivery of necessary training. This programme will only require a budget of between £7m and £9m a year for the next two years and £5m a year thereafter to provide ongoing support to departments. But this funding is not secured. As we have shown, a single failed contract – such as the Home Office's 'E-borders' contract with Raytheon – can waste several times this annual budget.

• At the 2020 spending review, the Treasury should ensure that the outsourcing team in the Cabinet Office has sufficient long-term funding to implement the *Outsourcing Playbook* and train contract managers.

Permanent secretaries should ensure departments adopt best practices

Departments must also commit to adopting these changes. For example, they will need to identify and support key officials to complete training and ensure that knowledge is passed on when officials leave. They will need to give officials the time required to meet the standards set in the *Outsourcing Playbook*, such as completing more rigorous 'make vs buy' assessments and conducting sufficient market engagement. This will particularly be the case when ministers put senior officials under pressure to outsource services quickly, without proper testing, and to achieve certain outcomes, such as short-term cost reductions.

• Permanent secretaries should work with commercial directors and HR directors to ensure that officials have the time and resources they need to implement the *Outsourcing Playbook*.

The Cabinet Office should commit to publicly assessing the implementation of the *Outsourcing Playbook*

The Cabinet Office will be constantly assessing implementation of the *Outsourcing Playbook* through the approvals process for complex outsourcing contracts. But it is not yet clear how the government will publicly judge whether policies are being followed for these contracts or the larger number of less complex contracts. In our experience of observing many other civil service reform processes, this creates a risk that the policies will be forgotten among other priorities, or as ministers and senior personnel change.^{12,13} To prevent this from happening, the Cabinet Office

should publish an annual assessment – including a Red/Amber/Green (RAG) rating and a narrative explanation – of complex contracts as well as a summary of how successfully policies are being adopted more widely. The annual report published by the Infrastructure and Projects Authority (IPA), which assesses progress on all major projects in the government's Major Projects Portfolio, provides a good template.

• The government chief commercial officer should commit to publishing an annual progress review of the *Outsourcing Playbook*, beginning in 2021, assessing the extent to which different measures have been adopted and the performance of complex outsourcing projects.

Local authorities and public sector bodies should adopt relevant policies from the *Outsourcing Playbook*

The *Outsourcing Playbook* states that it is aimed at "Commercial, Finance and Project Delivery professionals across central government";¹⁴ however, many of its principles are equally applicable to local government and wider public sector bodies – including the NHS – that suffer from similar problems. As yet, it is unclear how the *Outsourcing Playbook* will be applied more widely: the Local Government Association's most recent procurement strategy, published before the *Outsourcing Playbook*, identifies many similar problems but does not commit local authorities to any of the *Outsourcing Playbook*'s policies.¹⁵

• All public bodies, including the NHS and local authorities, should adopt relevant policies from the *Outsourcing Playbook*, based on consultation with the Cabinet Office.

Government should continue to strengthen commercial skills

Addressing most of the problems we have identified in this report will rely on continuing to strengthen commercial capabilities. For example, improving the way officials assess quality in selecting bids or allocate risks in writing contracts depends on developing their experience and judgment. Successive reviews in recent years have identified government's commercial capabilities as a weakness.^{*}

Since then, government has made clear progress – in particular by hiring experienced commercial experts from outside government and establishing a rigorous assessment centre that all commercial staff have to pass through.

Since 2016, the Cabinet Office has encouraged departments to conduct 'commercial blueprints' – assessing the projects they have and identifying the staff and the skills, experience and grade mix they need to deliver them successfully.¹⁶ It has recently extended this to arm's-length bodies.

But problems persist. Interviewees suggested that skills in central government remain patchy between departments, while in public bodies and local government there

In 2013, Institute for Government research found patchy capability in procurement, contract management and commissioning. In 2014, a review by the NAO found that contract management was often weak. In 2016, the Civil Service said that commercial skills in government remained "scarce".

appears to be a significant skills gap.^{17°} Rapid turnover means that commercial staff often do not stay long in post and can have limited experience in the sector they are working in. Contract managers are often not involved in contract negotiation. And senior commercial staff also appear to lack influence early in the policy making process, which prevents a 'golden thread' of personnel and rationale from policy design to contract negotiation to contract management.^{18,**}

- Permanent secretaries should work with commercial directors and HR directors to ensure that contract managers are involved in contract negotiation.
- All public bodies, including local authorities, should ensure that they have up-to-date 'commercial blueprints' identifying where they lack skills and experience.

Government should improve scrutiny of outsourcing and accountability for it

Scrutiny of outsourcing project plans is too weak

We have highlighted multiple outsourcing projects – in central government, local government and the wider public sector – which should not have been signed off because the projected cost savings or timescales were unrealistic, or the contract model or suppliers were unproven and unlikely to work. That they went ahead suggests that the checks and balances in place – whether it is officials raising concerns, scrutiny of plans by central government departments or scrutiny by external bodies – are not working as they should be.

The outsourcing of probation is perhaps the clearest example, highlighting the weakness of scrutiny and accountability at each stage of the process. Rupert Soames, the chief executive of Serco, has rightly argued that officials should have asked for a ministerial direction due to the impossible timescales – and that officials should use directions more often to challenge unworkable outsourcing plans.¹⁹ Our analysis of the 70 ministerial directions issued since 1990 shows that they have rarely been used on outsourcing projects; never on the contracting out of front-line services and only in a handful of infrastructure projects on value-for-money grounds.²⁰

The Treasury's guidance sets out specific conditions, including value for money and feasibility, where accounting officers should seek guidance, including on outsourcing decisions; however, this guidance is not being followed.²¹ The *Outsourcing Playbook* is already referenced in the latest update to the Treasury's *Orange Book*²² and it should also be incorporated into the *Green Book*²³ when it is next updated, but a further step is required to emphasise the importance of raising concerns.

Our case studies, which show multiple failures in local government and public bodies, and our interviews support this.
 Joshua Reddaway, Head of Commercial and Contract Management VFM at the NAO, questioned "commercial staff's ability and prestige to influence within the civil service", asking, "are they in the room?". See: Maddox B (chair), "When does government outsourcing work?', Institute for Government event, 19 March 2018, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/events/when-does-government-outsourcing-work

• The Treasury should issue a 'dear accounting officer' (DAO) letter to all accounting officers to remind them of their responsibility to publicly challenge outsourcing plans that are unfeasible, poor value for money or where their timescales or technical requirements pose a serious risk of poor performance.

But it is not only up to officials in the department. In the case of probation, the Public Accounts Committee (PAC) criticised the Treasury, the Cabinet Office and the Major Projects Review Group (MPRG, a group of senior civil servants and private sector experts convened by the IPA)^{24,*} for providing insufficient challenge of unrealistic plans pushed through by a determined minister.²⁵

In this report we have highlighted other examples where similar failings occurred.^{26,**} The *Outsourcing Playbook* has called for the approvals process to be beefed up by including commercial staff; however, interviewees were unconvinced of how much difference this would make. Officials also need the right capacities and incentives in place to provide and accept challenge.

- The chief executive of the civil service and the government chief commercial officer should ensure that the approvals process for outsourcing projects is a rigorous assessment of departments' compliance with the *Outsourcing Playbook*.
- The Cabinet Office should adopt a 'comply or explain' approach to the *Outsourcing Playbook*, with the minister for the Cabinet Office providing political support to officials if departments do not adhere to it.

Accountability for the outcomes of outsourcing is also limited

Ministers and officials are also not sufficiently accountable to the public, due to insufficient scrutiny in Parliament, poor collection of information about the performance of outsourced contracts and limited access to data held by private companies.²⁷ This undermines the public's right to know how their money is spent on delivering public services.

In Parliament, outsourcing projects are often not scrutinised sufficiently early by select committees. Our previous research identified that select committees often do not assess projects when things are starting to go wrong, and argued that there are additional sources of information, such as feasibility assessments, which they could use to do this better.²⁸

Officials and ministers also often move on quickly and are rarely called back to face questions about historic decisions.²⁹ This is crucial as it means ministers can push

The MPRG is co-chaired by the chief executive of the civil service, John Manzoni and the second permanent secretary to the treasury, Charles Roxburgh. The head of the IPA attends most of the panels for continuity and to support the chairs. The MPRG scrutiny panel for each review consists of (usually) three or four individuals selected from a pool of senior government and private sector experts.

For instance, the NHS's agreement with Capita to provide primary care services contained no clear understanding of how the supplier would achieve huge savings. The Kernow Clinical Commissioning Group's contract for outof-hours GP services with Serco was not sufficiently scrutinised given Serco had limited experience in delivering such services. The PACAC has highlighted a range of other examples where services have been rapidly contracted out because of ministerial decisions and challenges have not been sufficiently raised.

through unworkable plans with little fear of repercussions and officials have little incentive to challenge contracts that will not work. In the case of probation, which cost £467m more than was required in the contract and disrupted services for tens of thousands of offenders, both the minister and the senior responsible owner were promoted before the full consequences of the project became apparent.

- Select committees should ensure that they scrutinise plans for significant outsourcing projects before they begin, and against the principles in the *Outsourcing Playbook*.
- Select committees should recall ministers and officials who have subsequently left their post to answer questions about the decisions made during the inception of a project, especially where subsequent underperformance or failures have resulted in harm to the public.

Poor data collection also undermines accountability.⁶ Data on the performance of contracts is often not collected, is of poor quality or is held by suppliers and not accessible to government. A lack of performance data was identified as a barrier in almost all of our interviews and at a public debate held at the Institute for Government in May 2019; local authority chief executives have also raised it.³⁰ As we and others have highlighted, data on the performance of in-house services is also often poor – and should be held to the same standard as outsourced contracts.³¹

The Cabinet Office recently set out plans to publish key performance indicators for outsourcing projects and has developed a system, the Contract and Spend Insight Engine (CaSIE), to enable better analysis of contract information. These measures are welcome, but they should be accompanied by a clearer strategy for how price and performance data is used to develop insights.

- The Cabinet Office should mandate clear standards for the collection of data on the performance of outsourced contracts in line with the Open Contracting Data Standard. This should include key quality metrics and any contract amendments. It should provide guidance on how access to performance data should be written into contracts.
- The Cabinet Office should establish a team with the capacity to analyse data on the outcomes of complex outsourcing projects and produce insights to inform best practice. This team should also be responsible for producing the annual progress review described above.

Assessments of performance are patchy. In a handful of areas, such as probation, prisons and health care, independent inspectorates produce reports that assess the performance of services. But in most areas, measuring performance is down to officials managing contracts, yet officials lack information. The NAO has a mandate to assess value for money of government spending; however, it only has a limited role in judging the performance of outsourced services on various quality metrics. In several areas, the public have only discovered that contracts were failing as a result of investigative journalism. See: White A, Shadow State: Inside the secret companies that run Britain, Oneworld Publications, 2016.

In addition, the public do not have the right to information held by external suppliers, including outsourcing companies. Freedom of information (FOI) law has not kept up with dramatic changes in how public services are delivered over the past 40 years.

In January 2019, the Information Commissioner's Office laid a detailed report before Parliament calling for FOI laws to be extended to cover external suppliers, with a threshold to exempt small companies for whom this would be too onerous.³² It highlighted Carillion, where the public had little access to information about which contracts the company held, and the Grenfell fire, where the tenant management organisation refused requests for access to fire safety reports written 12 years before the fire, as examples where there was a "serious gap in the public's right to know".³³

The government rejected this suggestion,³⁴ but as we said at the time the arguments against extending FOI are weak.³⁵ Large outsourcing companies themselves have said they would be happy for the law to be extended to cover them.³⁶

• Government should update FOI laws to ensure that the public have access to key information about services delivered by external suppliers, such as who holds contracts and how they are performing, while including a reasonable threshold for exempting small suppliers.

Government also needs to continue to improve its wider procurement data. In 2018, the Institute for Government published a report that showed that government currently lacks sufficiently high-quality data about what it is buying, from whom and for how much, and argued that this hinders its ability to make good spending decisions and to outsource services well.³⁷ It also undermines accountability – as in the case of Carillion, highlighted by the Information Commissioner's Office.³⁸

We called on government to improve the quality of its procurement data and publish more of it openly, and to set out necessary steps to achieve this, some of which government was already committed to.³⁹ Since then, the government has acknowledged poor data quality^{*} and in April 2019 the Cabinet Office published the *Open Government National Action Plan 2019–21*, which includes targets for improving procurement data.⁴⁰ We welcome progress in this area; however, these targets could have been more ambitious.

• The Cabinet Office should set more ambitious targets for improving its procurement data, drawing on the recommendations in the Institute for Government's previous report on government procurement.⁴¹

At an event at the Institute for Government, Gareth Rhys Williams acknowledged problems with government's data and said that it was taking several measures to address it, including publishing procurement pipelines, developing a new computer system for registering tender opportunities and working with IT providers to update the way data is collected. See: Institute for Government, 'The extent of government procurement', Institute for Government event, 13 December 2018, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.instituteforgovernment. org.uk/events/extent-government-procurement

Government should improve the evidence on outsourcing

In a range of key service areas – including prisons, health care and IT – government lacks good recent studies on the comparative cost and quality of public and private provision. This means officials are unable to give ministers rigorous advice on whether to outsource a service, and what benefits outsourcing might achieve. It also means government spends billions of pounds a year on services that the public relies on, with little idea about whether they will be effective and good value for money.

Ministers and senior civil servants should be accurate when describing the benefits of outsourcing

Ministers and senior civil servants should improve the way they publicly communicate the benefits of outsourcing. As we have shown, there is little research to support the frequent claim that outsourcing services today can deliver 20%–30% cost savings – either in first-generation contracts (in areas that have not previously been outsourced), or in later-generation outsourcing (in areas that have).

Where there is recent evidence, outsourcing services today appears to be able to deliver savings in the range of 5%–10%. Repeating inaccurate claims puts officials under pressure to deliver unrealistic savings, where the real potential benefits may be in achieving innovations, quality improvements or contestability. It also misleads the public.

Where the evidence base is weak, ministers and senior civil servants should be transparent about the uncertainties and honest with the public about their reasons for outsourcing, for instance a lack of in-house capacity or expertise. A better understanding of the evidence on outsourcing within Whitehall should facilitate better communication.

• Ministers and senior civil servants should ensure that their claims about the impact of outsourcing on the cost and quality of services are based on rigorous evidence.

The government should develop evidence about what works

Several factors underpin the lack of evidence on outsourcing.

First, there is a lack of performance data, as highlighted above, and the fact that those working outside of government, such as academics, have limited access to data. For major projects, the IPA has established Project X, a collaboration that enables academics to work with sensitive government data, having signed non-disclosure agreements; however, there is no similar project for improving evidence on outsourcing projects. A new programme, Administrative Data Research UK, is helping government and providers to increase access to sensitive data by working with departments and the Office for National Statistics to provide secure access.⁴²

Second, in many cases, government has not embedded a thorough approach to evaluation at the start of contracts. As Chapter 2 showed, meaningful comparisons are often hampered by the difficulty in isolating the impact of private ownership compared with other factors. For example, it has been difficult to find reasonable comparators for new-build Private Finance Initiative (PFI) prisons because there are so few conventional prisons newly built by the public sector. This is a key reason for limited evidence on prisons, despite 25 years of outsourcing.

The *Outsourcing Playbook* has mandated that all new outsourcing projects should conduct pilots, and plans for collecting evidence on complex outsourcing projects should be agreed at the approvals stage. But they should go further to ensure proper evaluation, using comparators wherever possible. The Department for Education did this for its Priority School Building Programme – but it should be done more widely.⁴³

Third, there are barriers in academia. Evaluating outsourcing projects requires interdisciplinary teams – bringing together public administration, economics, accounting and other disciplines – but research funding and academic career incentives often do not support interdisciplinary work.⁴⁴

Fourth, there are no dedicated organisations stimulating evidence on outsourcing: the government rejected PACAC's recommendation to set up a 'What Works Centre'^{45,*} to develop evidence on contracting without explaining how it would address the absence of evidence.^{**}

• The Cabinet Office should set out a detailed strategy for how it will address fundamental gaps in evidence on the outcomes and effectiveness of outsourcing.

This should include: establishing a collaboration between academics and government to work on outsourcing data, drawing on the success of Project X for major projects; working with Administrative Data Research UK to design secure access to contractual data for a larger number of academics; ensuring that better evidence on contracting is a priority in relevant departments' areas of research interest; and working with UK Research and Innovation to ensure that there is funding available for research.

• The Cabinet Office should assess how departments plan to collect evidence and evaluate future projects as part of the approvals process. Where a service is being outsourced for the first time or with a new delivery model, plans should include ensuring there are reasonable public sector comparators in order to evaluate performance.

While government must ultimately aim to develop evidence on the comparative cost and quality of public and private provision, it should also ensure that its estimates of the costs and benefits of outsourcing projects are as accurate as possible.

As we showed in our previous work on financing decisions for major projects, governments around the world, including in the UK, suffer from systematic cost underestimation.⁴⁶ We highlighted three main causes:

^{*} What Works Centres act as hubs that commission research, synthesise evidence and conduct experimental trials in specific policy areas. There are nine What Works Centres in the UK, covering areas such as health care, educational attainment and crime.

The Cabinet Office argued that existing processes and initiatives were broadly sufficient, but said that it was "considering options to provide further analysis on the benefits of outsourcing".

- strategic misrepresentation, where analysts understate costs to make a project look good and push it through the approval process
- `optimism bias', a systematic tendency to underestimate the time and costs of a project
- `anchoring and adjustment', the difficulty that people face with adjusting away from an initial – usually low – estimate (the `anchor' number), and subsequent tendency not to adjust their estimates far away enough from it.⁴⁷

Reference class forecasting – a way of improving accuracy by adjusting forecast project costs and benefits using data from similar past projects – is a useful tool for preventing cost underestimation. Government has adopted guidance for using it on major infrastructure projects.⁴⁸ Some departments and agencies have started to adopt reference class forecasting, for instance Highways England has used it to improve its estimates for road-building schemes.⁴⁹ But it is not the norm on major infrastructure projects, often because departments lack data from similar past projects to enable them to do it. The same is true for outsourcing projects.

• The Cabinet Office should collate information centrally and ensure that departments use it to enhance reference class forecasting on outsourcing projects.

Beyond evidence on outcomes across a service, we found that there is a serious gap in terms of rigorous analysis of case studies, particularly for contracts that have been successful. While the NAO, select committees and others rightly focus on analysing contracts that fail, it is much more difficult for officials to learn from contracts that work. A key barrier, according to suppliers, is that government is often unwilling for information about specific contracts to be made public. One told us that contracting authorities in other countries were more willing to recognise and learn from successes.

• Contracting authorities should work with suppliers and external experts to develop rigorous case studies of contracts, including in areas where outsourcing has worked.

5. Conclusion

The UK has led the way in applying market mechanisms to the work of government. Outsourcing has produced significant benefits: saving money, modernising systems and improving the lives of service users by making services quicker and easier to use.

Contracting out waste collection, cleaning, catering and maintenance in the 1980s and 1990s led to significant savings – and in-house providers have become more efficient as a result of competition. While the evidence is more mixed in front-line services, it is clear that opening up prisons to competition has led to innovations and competitive effects, which have improved the lives of prisoners. No government should want to throw these benefits away.

But done poorly, outsourcing has caused harm and waste. Some of the people most in need in society – jobseekers, benefits claimants, ex-offenders – have been let down by government outsourcing services poorly. Large contracts have gone badly wrong, resulting in significant overspend, while a string of failures has damaged public trust and led to calls to bring swathes of services back in-house.

That would be the wrong lesson to take from examining the record of the past 40 years. Instead, governments should base decisions on whether a service is delivered publicly or privately not on ideology but on what most benefits the public.

They must outsource for the right reasons – where private providers benefit from expertise, economies of scale or new technologies that enable them to deliver services better or more cheaply, or where competition can improve performance. They should not outsource where there is no reason to think it will work, as with probation, or in pursuit of unrealistic cost savings. They must develop better evidence to inform these decisions.

When government chooses to outsource, it must do it better: understanding what it is buying, choosing bids that deliver sufficient quality and value for money, allocating risks intelligently and managing contracts effectively. Such purpose and rigour will be key to government navigating its way out of the wider problems it currently faces, including low trust in contractual relationships and declining competition.

By publishing the *Outsourcing Playbook*, the government has made an important first step towards addressing the problems we have identified in this report. But there is a real risk that it will not improve practice on the ground. It must be accompanied by the resources, skills, capabilities and accountability required to deliver change.

Annex 1: Reviewing the literature on competition and outsourcing

This annex sets out how we assessed the strength of the evidence on the impact of competition and outsourcing on different services.

Retrieving and reviewing the evidence

Having shortlisted 11 service areas for inclusion in this report, we developed search terms for each area. We then combined these service-specific terms with key words such as outsourcing, competition, contracting or tendering, and ran searches on three platforms: academic databases, Google Scholar and Google.

We then reviewed the titles and abstracts of the first 100 results from each search. Inclusion criteria were as follows:

- Does it focus on government or the public sector (in the UK or internationally)?
- Does it contain relevant data on cost or quality (as opposed to theoretical models)?

In some circumstances we included studies that did not meet these exact criteria but provided useful insights. We included studies on both competition and outsourcing.

We focused on retrieving academic studies, but we included non-academic work such as studies from the NAO, parliamentary select committees and other official bodies or research organisations.

Assessing studies

The Red/Amber/Green (RAG) ratings used in this report to assess whether outsourcing in the UK has worked are explained in Chapter 2.

To reach a judgment on each service, we took a view of the robustness of the academic, empirical evidence available. To assess the robustness of studies, we considered the data collection method, the extent to which the study featured an experimental design (for example, the degree of randomness in selecting data points) and whether relevant control variables that are likely to affect cost/quality were included in the analysis, among other factors. We prioritised evidence from the UK, and used evidence from abroad to inform our wider understanding.

We moderated assessments of each service area to agree final RAG ratings.

Making sense of the data on competition and outsourcing

There are several reasons why it is difficult to draw firm overarching conclusions from the existing evidence:

- The academic studies available unevenly cover many front-line public services or support services to government. There is more evidence on transactional services such as catering or maintenance, and less on complex services such as mental health or welfare, or even public sector back-office support services such as HR or IT.
- The evidence on competition and outsourcing is based on observations from a range of countries. Much of the evidence focuses on the US, the UK and Australia, with more recent work looking at countries in Europe and beyond. In addition, the studies examine services at different levels of government (states, regions, counties or cities), which hampers comparison.
- The quality of the data varies significantly. Experts rely on different methodologies to estimate savings and the impact on performance and quality. Some studies are based on a single case study, while others rely on government databases, which include thousands of observations or participants. Similarly, some rely on surveys or document reviews, while others use sophisticated analysis, controlling for several variables, or quasi-experimental approaches. In addition, the robustness of the evidence or study designs may have changed over time, leading to differences in the impact recorded.
- Many meta-analyses include studies focusing on competition rather than outsourcing specifically. This includes instances where contracts were subjected to competition but awarded to the in-house team as opposed to outsourced to an external (private or third sector) supplier. This makes it difficult to consistently assess the impact of outsourcing.

Measuring the impact of outsourcing on cost and quality

Estimating cost savings and quality improvements presents challenges. Like-for-like comparisons – for instance between contracting authorities that have kept provision in-house – are rare. This also applies to before-and-after comparisons, since some services were not specified or costed in detail before competition was introduced.¹

There is less data on the impact of outsourcing on performance or quality than on cost. For example, Petersen and others, in their 2018 meta-analysis of 49 studies, found that around half did not measure impact on quality.² Our interviews suggested that there is a relationship between how easy it is contract a service, and how much evidence is available on it. This is particularly true of data on quality and impact. Challenges include:

Defining quality standards in contracts and monitoring them. Quality is a
multifaceted concept, and can mean compliance with standards, exceeding
customer satisfaction targets or meeting other subjective measurements such
as cleanliness.³ Measuring quality is even more challenging in complex services
dealing with human needs, as our interviewees highlighted.
- Attributing improved results to a specific supplier. For instance, in employment services, government could pay a supplier for an outcome (such as jobseekers' employment), which could in fact be affected by wider economic trends rather than that specific intervention.⁴
- **Focusing on outcomes rather than outputs.** For example, in some complex services such as elderly care, measurable outputs like the frequency of visits may not translate into actual health benefits to the patients.

Has the comparative advantage of using the private sector declined over time?

There is a debate on the comparative advantage of using private (compared with public) sector suppliers over time. There is very little data tracking savings over time, and the evidence on savings in second or even third generations of contracts is sparse and mixed, with some showing smaller savings in some areas, while others show increased savings.⁵

Several studies from the 1990s onwards indicate that there is no significant difference between the costs of providing a service publicly or privately, which suggests that the cost-benefit of using private provision has decreased.⁶ In their 2018 review, Petersen and others found that service delivery by the private sector was 8.5% cheaper on average than service delivery by the public sector in studies published between 2000 and 2004, but only 0.4% cheaper in studies published between 2010 and 2014.^{7,*}

On the whole, more recent evidence indicates that the benefits of outsourcing could be driven by both the effect of competition and private sector effectiveness,⁸ with some arguing that competition, rather than outsourcing, makes the most difference.⁹

There are a variety of explanations for why the difference in costs between public and private provision appears to have narrowed over time:

• The public sector has become more effective since outsourcing began. The UK government has significantly improved its commercial skills, particularly in recent years through the government commercial function, setting standards for commercial professionals, and deploying senior commercial experts across Whitehall.¹⁰ Officials with improved skills are able to secure better value for money when signing new contracts or renegotiating existing contracts. In addition, the cost of in-house provision can fall as a result of competition, as noted above. At the same time, it is possible that in-house provision has become cheaper as providers have learnt from the private sector, adopting some of their methods and innovations, thus becoming more efficient.^{**}

These figures are based on 25 studies (11 published between 2000 and 2004 and 14 published between 2010 and 2014) comparing different services and geographical areas and using different data, and should be interpreted in this context.

There is evidence of this happening in prisons. See: Le Vay J, *Competition for Prisons*, Policy Press, 2015.

- It is challenging to sustain significant savings over time. Professor Gary Sturgess has highlighted that it is "madness" to expect services that have been subjected to competition several times to deliver two-digit savings of the same magnitude as when a contract was first tendered in the absence of significant technological change.¹¹ Some interviewees pointed out that while two-digit efficiencies can be found with relative ease when outsourcing is first introduced, savings can be much harder to come by in the next iterations of a contract.
- **Decline in the number of suppliers.** It is theoretically possible that a gradual decline in the number of suppliers, resulting in lower competition for government contracts, could have outweighed the initial benefits of involving private suppliers.¹²
- **Information asymmetry:** at times, both government and suppliers lack information on the true costs of running a service when initially tendering or bidding for government contracts – a view confirmed by some interviewees. When re-tendering occurs, this might lead to higher, more realistic bids from suppliers. On the other hand, the seeming narrowing of costs may also be due to suppliers initially underbidding to enter new markets and to establish credentials.¹³

Finally, very few studies take the transaction costs of outsourcing into account, which undermines the accuracy of estimated savings, and the degree of savings realised. These costs can vary depending on the length of the contract, or the complexity of the service, but include investigating the market of suppliers (or in some cases creating it), managing the procurement process (writing the contract; negotiating with bidders) and managing the contract over its lifetime. Such costs will arise in all contracts but will be particularly high in complex contracts where process and outputs, let alone outcomes and measures of success, are less easily defined and measured than in transactional services.

There is little reliable evidence on transaction costs, which some studies suggest can range from 3%–11% of the total contract value.¹⁴ Hodge's 2000 meta-analysis of competition and outsourcing in simple and complex services incorporated these costs and found estimated savings of 6%–12%,¹⁵ which is somewhat lower than the often-debated '20% rule', which suggests higher savings based on earlier studies.^{16,*}

The 'rule' that outsourcing generates savings of around 20% is derived from well-documented savings in areas like waste collection, such as the 1986 study by Domberger, Meadowcroft and Thompson on the impact of competitive tendering on waste collection in UK local government. It found that costs were reduced by 22% when the contract was awarded to a private firm, and 17% when the contract was awarded in-house; the average became the so-called '20% rule'.

Annex 2: List of case studies

In addition to interviews and a high-level review of the evidence available on outsourcing and competition in different services, we relied on case studies to draw conclusions.

These were based on desk research and, where appropriate, interviews with the suppliers involved or with external experts.

- Amey and Birmingham Council's road maintenance PFI
- Carillion's contract to rebuild the Liverpool Royal University Hospital
- Circle's 2012 contract to operate Hinchingbrooke Hospital
- G4S and Serco's electronic tagging of offenders
- HM Courts and Tribunals Service's contract with Liberata to manage payment systems
- HMRC's Aspire contract
- Independent sector treatment centres
- National Savings & Investments' (NS&I's) business outsourcing to Siemens
- New Labour's Building Schools for the Future programme
- Outsourced cleaning in NHS hospitals
- Plymouth City Council 'alliance contract' for vulnerable persons
- Privately operated prisons
- The Department for Education's outsourcing of the Teachers' Pension Scheme to Capita in 1996
- The Department for Work and Pensions' Personal Independence Payment assessment contract with Atos and Capita
- The Department for Work and Pensions' Universal Credit contracts
- The Department for Work and Pensions' Work Programme
- The Home Office's 2007 contract with Raytheon for digital border services
- The Home Office's Commercial and Operational Managers Procuring Asylum Support Services (COMPASS) Programme

- The Home Office's contract with G4S and Serco for Yarl's Wood Immigration Removal Centre
- The Ministry of Defence's recruitment contract with Capita
- The Ministry of Justice's Transforming Rehabilitation reforms
- The NHS and Serco contract for out-of-hours GP services in Cornwall
- The NHS's contract with Capita for primary care provider support services
- The Thames Tideway Tunnel
- UK Trade and Investment specialist services contract with PA Consulting

References

Summary

- Dowden O, 'How we will stop a Carillion-style collapse happening again', *The Times*, 11 July 2018, retrieved 12 July 2019, www.thetimes.co.uk/article/how-we-will-stop-a-carillion-style-collapse-happening-againv3dhhg2jr; Lidington D, Chancellor of the Duchy of Lancaster speech to Reform, Cabinet Office, 25 June 2018, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.gov.uk/government/speeches/chancellor-of-the-duchy-of-lancasterspeech-to-reform
- ² Gash T and Panchamia N, When to Contract: Which service features affect the ease of government contracting?, Institute for Government, 2013, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/ publications/when-contract
- ³ Gash T, *Building Government's Commercial Capability*, Institute for Government, 2017, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publications/building-government-commercial-capability
- ⁴ The Government Commercial Function, *The Outsourcing Playbook*, Cabinet Office, 2019, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.gov.uk/government/publications/the-outsourcing-playbook
- ⁵ Davies N, Chan O, Cheung A, Freeguard G and Norris E, *Government Procurement: The scale and nature of contracting in the UK*, Institute for Government, 2018, retrieved 3 September 2019, www. instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publications/government-procurement

Chapter 1: How has outsourcing evolved?

- ¹ Public Administration and Constitutional Affairs Committee, *After Carillion: Public sector outsourcing and contracting: Seventh report of session 2017–19*, HC 748, The Stationery Office, 2017; Timmins N, *The Five Giants: A biography of the welfare state*, HarperCollins, 2017.
- ² Goodwin N, Dixon A, Poole T and Raleigh V, *Improving the Quality of Care in General Practice*, The King's Fund, 2011, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.kingsfund.org.uk/publications/improving-quality-care-general-practice
- ³ Painter J, 'Compulsory competitive tendering in local government: the first round', *Public Administration*, 1991, vol. 69, no. 2, pp. 191–210; Trades Union Congress and New Economics Foundation, *Outsourcing Public Services*, Trades Union Congress, 2014.
- ⁴ Sandford M, Local Government: Alternative models of service delivery, House of Commons Library, 2019; Weiss AE, Management Consultancy and the British State: A historical analysis since 1960, Palgrave Macmillan, 2018, p. 212.
- ⁵ Conservative Party, *Conservative General Election Manifesto 1979*, Margaret Thatcher Archive, no date, retrieved 27 July 2019, www.margaretthatcher.org/document/110858
- ⁶ Collinson P, 'The strange death of strikes in Britain', *The Guardian*, 3 June 2017, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.theguardian.com/money/blog/2017/jun/03/death-strikes-britain-employment-record-high
- 7 Cribb J, Dinsey R and Sibieta L, The Public Sector Workforce: Past, present and future, Institute for Fiscal Studies, 2014.
- ⁸ Davies N, Chan O, Cheung A, Freeguard G and Norris E, *Government Procurement: The scale and nature of contracting in the UK*, Institute for Government, 2018, retrieved 3 September 2019, www. instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publications/government-procurement
- ⁹ National Council for Voluntary Organisations, UK Civil Society Almanac 2019, National Council for Voluntary Organisations, no date, retrieved 21 July 2019, https://data.ncvo.org.uk/almanac18
- ¹⁰ Julius DA, *Public Services Industry Review: Understanding the public services industry: How big, how good, where next?*, Department for Business, Enterprise and Regulatory Reform, 2008.
- ¹¹ Infrastructure and Projects Authority, *Private Finance Initiative and Private Finance 2 projects: 2018 summary data*, HM Treasury, 2019.
- ¹² Julius DA, *Public Services Industry Review: Understanding the public services industry: How big, how good, where next?*, Department for Business, Enterprise and Regulatory Reform, 2008.
- ¹³ Plimmer G, 'Outsourcing spend doubles to £88 billion under Coalition', *Financial Times*, no date, retrieved 23 May 2019, www.ft.com/content/c9330150-0364-11e4-9195-00144feab7de
- ¹⁴ Smith P, "The end of an era looking back at Bill Crothers' time as the UK Government's Chief Commercial Officer (part 2)", Spend Matters, 14 January 2016, retrieved 12 May 2019, http://spendmatters.com/uk/theend-of-an-era-looking-back-at-bill-crothers-time-as-the-uk-governments-chief-commercial-officer-part-2

- ¹⁵ Smith P, 'The end of an era looking back at Bill Crothers' time as the UK Government's Chief Commercial Officer (part 2)', *Spend Matters*, 14 January 2016, retrieved 12 May 2019, http://spendmatters.com/uk/the-end-of-an-era-looking-back-at-bill-crothers-time-as-the-uk-governments-chief-commercial-officer-part-2
- ¹⁶ Soames R, speech at the Institute for Government's 10th Anniversary Conference panel, Institute for Government, 'Session 4: Outsourcing to the private sector: cheaper and better – or neither?', 13 June 2019, retrieved 28 June 2019, www.youtube.com/watch?v=uXN5OPIoIeE
- See for instance Rupert Soames at an Institute for Government event, who said that outsourcing could deal with any services except for those such as policing and "fighting the Queen's enemies", which should remain state activities for other reasons Soames R, speech at the Institute for Government's 10th Anniversary Conference panel, Institute for Government, 'Session 4: Outsourcing to the private sector: cheaper and better or neither?', 13 June 2019, retrieved 28 June 2019, www.youtube.com/watch?v=uXN5OPIoIeE; Gash T and Panchamia N, When to Contract: Which service features affect the ease of government contracting? Institute for Government, 2013; Trades Union Congress and New Economics Foundation, Outsourcing Public Services, Trades Union Congress, 2014.
- ¹⁸ Sturgess G, Just Another Paperclip? Rethinking the market for complex services, Business Services Association, 2017, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.bsa-org.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/04/Just-Another-Paperclip-FINAL.pdf
- ¹⁹ HM Government, *White Paper: Modernising government*, HM Government, 1999, retrieved 23 May 2019, https://uk.practicallaw.thomsonreuters.com/2-106-4778
- Maddox B (chair), 'When does government outsourcing work?', Institute for Government event, 19 March 2018, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/events/when-does-government-outsourcing-work
- ²¹ Trades Union Congress and New Economics Foundation, *Outsourcing Public Services*, Trades Union Congress, 2014.
- ²² Chartered Institute of Personnel and Development, *A Guide to TUPE Transfers*, Chartered Institute of Personnel and Development, 2018.
- ²³ Survation, Public Sector and Outsourcing Issues Poll, Survation, 6 May 2014, Table 46, Question 22: 'How much do you or do you not trust private outsourcing companies?', retrieved 23 May 2018, https://survation.com/wpcontent/uploads/2014/05/Public-Sector-and-Outsourcing-We-Own-It.pdf
- ²⁴ Ipsos MORI, *Political Monitor*, June, 2008, Question 11; Ipsos MORI, 'Private provision of public services', Ipsos MORI, 19 June 2008, retrieved 12 March 2019, www.ipsos.com/ipsos-mori/en-uk/private-provision-public-services
- We Own It, 'New polling shows public wants a say over outsourcing contracts', We Own It, press release, 20 November 2015, retrieved 23 June 2019, https://weownit.org.uk/blog/new-polling-shows-public-wants-sayover-outsourcing-contracts
- ²⁶ The Government Commercial Function, *The Outsourcing Playbook*, Cabinet Office, 2019, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.gov.uk/government/publications/the-outsourcing-playbook
- Holt G, 'G4S staff hit out over Olympics security "shambles", BBC News, 18 July 2012, retrieved 14 August 2019, www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-18839178; Murphy J and Cecil N, 'Security firm G4S 'charged for tagging the dead", The Evening Standard, 11 July 2013, retrieved 14 July 2019, www.standard.co.uk/news/uk/security-firmg4s-charged-for-tagging-the-dead-8703277.html; BBC News, 'Court interpreting firm Capita fined thousands', BBC News, 22 January 2014, retrieved 14 August 2019, www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-25824907; Plimmer G, 'UK tests for disabled claimants in chaos as Atos quits contract', The Financial Times, 27 March 2014, retrieved 14 August 2019, https://www.ft.com/content/85ecc2b2-b5af-11e3-81cb-00144feabdc0; Press Association, 'G4S loses contract to run Rainsbrook young offender facility', The Guardian, 4 September 2015, retrieved 14 August 2019, www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2015/sep/04/g4s-loses-contract-to-run-rainsbrook-young-offenderfacility; BBC News, 'Edinburgh schools may be shut for 'longer term", BBC News, 14 April 2016, retrieved 14 August 2019, www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-scotland-edinburgh-east-fife-36043797; Plimmer G and Warrell H, 'Nine G4S staff suspended after fresh UK migrant abuse claims', The Financial Times, 1 September 2017, retrieved 14 August 2019, www.ft.com/content/25c1cd44-8efd-11e7-a352-e46f43c5825d; Plimmer G, 'Capita stripped of key contract running MoD military estate early', The Financial Times, 21 September 2017, retrieved 14 August, www.ft.com/content/3eb508ec-9eb2-11e7-8cd4-932067fbf946; BBC News, 'Private probation contracts ended early by government', BBC News, 27 July 2018, retrieved 14 August 2019, www.bbc.co.uk/news/ uk-44973258; Bond D, 'Capita misses army recruitment targets by 30% for 6 years', The Financial Times, 14 December 2018, retrieved 14 August 2019, www.ft.com/content/6bfb0194-fec4-11e8-aebf-99e208d3e521; HM Chief Inspector of Prisons, Report on an unannounced inspection of HMP Birmingham 30 July-9 August 2018, HM Inspectorate of Prisons, 2018
- Robertson A, 'Reforms needed a year on from Carillion to make supply chain viable', Pinsent Masons, 5 February 2019, retrieved 21 April 2019, www.pinsentmasons.com/out-law/analysis/carillion-supply-chain
- ²⁹ Chapman C, 'Carillion liquidation update', letter to Frank Field MP and Rachel Reeves MP, The Insolvency Service, 12 December 2018, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.parliament.uk/documents/commonscommittees/work-and-pensions/Correspondence/Letter%20to%20Chairsdateed%2012.12.18.pdf

- ³⁰ Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy Select Committee and Work and Pensions Select Committee, *Carillion: Second joint report of session 2017–19*, HC 769, The Stationery Office, 2018, retrieved 3 September 2019, www. parliament.uk/business/committees/committees-a-z/commons-select/work-and-pensions-committee/ inquiries/parliament-2017/carillion-inquiry-17-19/publications
- Reuters News Agency, 'Most UK suppliers uninsured against Carillion's collapse', *The Telegraph*, 25 January 2018, retrieved 12 May 2018, www.telegraph.co.uk/business/2018/01/25/uk-suppliers-uninsured-against-carillions-collapse
- ³² Chapman B, 'Carillion collapse: company's suppliers to get less than 1p for every pound they are owed', *The Independent*, 16 January 2018, retrieved 21 August 2018, www.independent.co.uk/news/business/ news/carillion-collapse-company-suppliers-less-than-1p-every-pound-owed-trade-creditors-peterkubik-a8161791.html
- ³³ Company Rescue, 'Pre pack administration process and procedures', Company Rescue, no date, retrieved 2 August 2019, www.companyrescue.co.uk/guides-knowledge/what-is/pre-pack-administration-process-andprocedures; Sasse T, 'The lessons from Interserve must be learnt', blog, Institute for Government, 18 March 2019, retrieved 23 June 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/blog/lessons-interserve-must-be-learnt
- ³⁴ Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy Select Committee and Work and Pensions Select Committee, Carillion: Second joint report of session 2017–19, HC 769, The Stationery Office, 2018; Public Administration and Constitutional Affairs Committee, After Carillion: Public sector outsourcing and contracting: Seventh report of session 2017–19, HC 748, The Stationery Office, 2017.
- ³⁵ Stevenson J, 'Why auditors cannot build a reputation on construction', *Financial World*, June/July 2018.
- ³⁶ Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy Select Committee and Work and Pensions Select Committee, *Carillion:* Second joint report of session 2017–19, HC 769, The Stationery Office, 2018.
- ³⁷ Collingridge J, 'Interserve's last stand' *The Sunday Times*, 10 March 2019, retrieved 12 April 2019, https://www. thetimes.co.uk/article/interserves-last-stand-86r08c59q
- ³⁸ Plimmer G, 'Interserve concerns prompt fears of fresh outsourcing crisis', *Financial Times*, 14 November 2018, retrieved 12 March 2019 https://www.ft.com/content/66fbadd2-e72d-11e8-8a85-04b8afea6ea3
- ³⁹ Capita, Annual Report 2018, Capita, 2018; Illman J, 'Serco plans to withdraw from UK clinical services market', Health Service Journal, 15 August 2014, retrieved 9 May 2019, www.hsj.co.uk/finance-and-efficiency/serco-towithdraw-from-uk-clinical-services-market-/5073892.article
- ⁴⁰ Maddox B (chair), 'When does government outsourcing work?', Institute for Government event, 19 March 2018, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/events/when-does-government-outsourcing-work
- ⁴¹ Ibid.
- ⁴² Investopedia, 'Winner's curse', Investopedia, no date, retrieved 24 May 2019 www.investopedia.com/terms/w/ winnerscurse.asp
- ⁴³ Swindon P, 'Only bidder for Scotland's £238m prisoner escort contract has history of escapes', *The Herald*, 6 May 2018, retrieved 23 July 2019, www.heraldscotland.com/news/16207869.only-bidder-for-scotlands-238mprisoner-escort-contract-has-history-of-escapes/
- ⁴⁴ Parliament.UK, 'Procurement and oversight of the Asylum Accommodation and Support Services Contract', no date, https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201719/cmselect/cmhaff/1758/175805.htm
- ⁴⁵ Davies N, Chan O, Cheung A, Freeguard G and Norris E, *Government Procurement: The scale and nature of contracting in the UK*, Institute for Government, 2018.
- ⁴⁶ Labour Party, Democratising Local Public Services: A plan for twenty-first century insourcing, Labour Party, 2019.
- 47 Ibid.

Chapter 2: Where has outsourcing worked?

- ¹ Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government, 'Local authority revenue expenditure and financing England: 2017 to 2018 individual local authority data – outturn', National Statistics, 21 March 2019, retrieved 28 August 2019, www.gov.uk/government/statistics/local-authority-revenue-expenditure-and-financingengland-2017-to-2018-individual-local-authority-data-outturn
- ² Domberger S, Meadowcroft S and Thompson D, 'Competitive tendering and efficiency: the case of refuse collection', Fiscal Studies, 1986, vol. 7, no. 4, pp. 69–87; Szymanski S, 'The impact of compulsory competitive tendering on refuse collection services', *Fiscal Studies*, 1996, vol. 17, no. 3, pp. 1–19, retrieved 4 September 2019, www.ifs.org.uk/fs/articles/fsszymanski.pdf; Szymanski S and Wilkins S, 'Cheap Rubbish? Competitive Tendering and the Contracting Out of Refuse Collection 1981-88', *Fiscal Studies*, 1993, Vol. 14, no. 3, pp. 109-130

- ³ Bae S, 'Public versus private delivery of municipal solid waste services: the case of North Carolina', *Contemporary Economic Policy*, 2010, vol. 28, no. 3, pp. 414–28; Bel G and Costas A, 'Do public sector reforms get rusty? Local privatization in Spain', *The Journal of Policy Reform*, 2006, vol. 9, no. 1, pp. 1–24.
- ⁴ Bae S, 'Public versus private delivery of municipal solid waste services: the case of North Carolina', *Contemporary Economic Policy*, 2010, vol. 28, no. 3, pp. 414–28; Bel G and Costas A, 'Do public sector reforms get rusty? Local privatization in Spain', *The Journal of Policy Reform*, 2006, vol. 9, no. 1, pp. 1–24; Bel G and Mur M, 'Intermunicipal cooperation, privatization and waste management costs: evidence from rural municipalities', *Waste Management*, 2009, vol. 29, pp. 2772–8; Bel G, Fageda X and Warnerd ME, *Is Private Production of Public Services Cheaper than Public Production? A meta-regression analysis of solid waste and water services*, Working Paper no. 2009/23, Research Institute of Applied Economics, 2009; Dijkgraaf E and Gradus R, 'Cost advantage cooperations larger than private waste collectors', *Applied Economic Letters*, 2013, vol. 20, pp. 702–5.
- ⁵ Bae S, 'Public versus private delivery of municipal solid waste services: the case of North Carolina', *Contemporary Economic Policy*, 2010, vol. 28, no. 3, pp. 414–28; Bel G and Costas A, 'Do public sector reforms get rusty? Local privatization in Spain', *The Journal of Policy Reform*, 2006, vol. 9, no. 1, pp. 1–24; Gradus R, Schoute M and Dijkgraaf E (2018) 'The effects of market concentration on costs of local public services: empirical evidence from Dutch waste collection', *Local Government Studies*, 2010, vol. 44, no. 1, pp. 86–104.
- ⁶ Bel G and Costas A, 'Do public sector reforms get rusty? Local privatization in Spain', *The Journal of Policy Reform*, 2006, vol. 9, no. 1, pp. 1–24.
- ⁷ See for instance: Local Government and Social Care Ombudsman, Lifting the Lid on Bin Complaints: Learning to improve waste and recycling services, Local Government and Social Care Ombudsman, 2017, retrieved 4 September 2019, www.lgo.org.uk/assets/attach/4173/FOCUS%20REPORT%20-%20BINS%20-%20FINAL.pdf
- ⁸ Domberger S, Meadowcroft S and Thompson D, 'The impact of competitive tendering on the costs of hospital domestic services', *Fiscal Studies*, 1987, vol. 8, no. 4, pp. 39–54, p. 39.
- ⁹ Local Government Act 1988, Chapter 9, Part 1, Section 2, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.legislation.gov.uk/ ukpga/1988/9/enacted
- Oxford Economics, The UK Market for Business Services: The national, regional and constituency picture in 2013, Business Services Association, 2015, p. 9, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.bsa-org.com/wp-content/ uploads/2017/04/0E-BSA-report.pdf
- ¹¹ Domberger S, Meadowcroft S and Thompson D, 'The impact of competitive tendering on the costs of hospital domestic services', *Fiscal Studies*, 1987, vol. 8, no. 4, pp. 39–54, see p. 39.
- ¹² Domberger S, Hall C and Li EAL, 'The determinants of price and quality in competitively tendered contracts', *The Economic Journal*, 1995, vol. 105, no. 433, pp. 1454–70.
- ¹³ Angeles L and Milne RG, 'Competitive provision of public services: cost savings over successive rounds of tendering', *Applied Economic Letters*, 2016, vol. 23, no. 9, pp. 627–32; Christoffersen H, Paldam M and Würtz AH, 'Public versus private production and economies of scale', *Public Choice*, 2007, vol. 130, no. 3–4, pp. 311–28.
- ¹⁴ Milne RG and Wright RE, 'Competition and costs: evidence from competitive tendering in the Scottish National Health Service', *Scottish Journal of Political Economy*, 2004, vol. 51, no. 1, pp. 1–23; Toffolutti V, Reeves A, McKee M and Stuckler D, 'Outsourcing cleaning services increases MRSA incidence: evidence from 126 English acute trusts', *Social Science & Medicine*, 2017, vol. 174, pp. 64–9, see p. 68.
- ¹⁵ Angeles L and Milne RG, 'Competitive provision of public services: cost savings over successive rounds of tendering', *Applied Economic Letters*, 2016, vol. 23, no. 9, pp. 627–32; Milne RG and Wright RE, 'Competition and costs: evidence from competitive tendering in the Scottish National Health Service', *Scottish Journal of Political Economy*, 2004, vol. 51, no. 1, pp. 1–23.
- ¹⁶ Angeles L and Milne RG, 'Competitive provision of public services: cost savings over successive rounds of tendering', *Applied Economic Letters*, 2016, vol. 23, no. 9, pp. 627–32.
- ¹⁷ Auditor General for Scotland, *Hospital Cleaning: A report presented to the Scottish Parliament*, Audit Scotland, 2003, pp. 36–7, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/docs/health/2002/nr_030130_hospital_cleaning.pdf
- ¹⁸ Toffolutti V, Reeves A, McKee M and Stuckler D, 'Outsourcing cleaning services increases MRSA incidence: evidence from 126 English acute trusts', *Social Science & Medicine*, 2017, vol. 174, pp. 64–9.
- ¹⁹ Audit Committee of the Welsh Assembly, *The Management and Delivery of Hospital Cleaning Services in Wales*, no. 06-03, National Assembly for Wales, 2003.
- Davies S, Hospital Contract Cleaning and Infection Control, UNISON, 2005, p.16, retrieved 27 August 2019, https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/cde2/93ab760261a8c10d69a203e00184661218d2.pdf
- ²¹ Local Government Act 1988, Chapter 9, Part 1, Section 2, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.legislation.gov.uk/ ukpga/1988/9/enacted

- ²² Comptroller and Auditor General, Competitive Tendering for Support Services in the National Health Service, Session 1987–88, HC 318, National Audit Office, 1987, p. 2, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.nao.org.uk/ pubsarchive/wp-content/uploads/sites/14/2018/11/Competitive-Tendering-for-Support-Services-in-the-National-Health-Service.pdf
- ²³ Kelliher C, 'Competitive tendering in NHS catering: a suitable policy?', *Employee Relations*, 1996, vol. 18, no. 3, pp. 62–76, see pp. 70–3.
- ²⁴ Comptroller and Auditor General, Smarter Food Procurement in the Public Sector, Session 2005–06, HC 963, National Audit Office, 2006, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.nao.org.uk/report/smarter-food-procurement-inthe-public-sector
- ²⁵ Comptroller and Auditor General, *The Performance and Management of Hospital PFI Contracts*, Session 2010–11, HC 68, National Audit Office, 2010, pp. 17–25; Nemic J and Merickova BM, 'Contracting/outsourcing in the public sector: main factors determining their outcomes', *African Journal of Public Affairs*, 2013, vol. 6, no. 1, pp. 1–11; Nemic J, Merickova BM and Marketa S, 'Efficiency of outsourcing in the public sector in the Czech Republic', paper presented at the International Academic Workshop on Social Science, October 2013.
- ²⁶ Angeles L and Milne RG, 'Competitive provision of public services: cost savings over successive rounds of tendering', *Applied Economic Letters*, 2016, vol. 23, no. 9, pp. 627–32.
- ²⁷ Blom-Hansen J, 'Is private delivery of public services really cheaper? Evidence from public road maintenance in Denmark', *Public Choice*, 2003, vol. 115, no. 3–4, pp. 419–38; Lindholst AC, Petersen OH and Houlberg K, 'Contracting out local road and park services: economic effects and their strategic, contractual and competitive conditions', *Local Government Studies*, 2018, vol. 44, no. 1, pp. 64–85.

²⁸ Ibid.

- ²⁹ Domberger S and Fernandez P, 'Public–private partnerships for service delivery', *London Business School Review*, 1999, vol. 10, no. 4, pp. 29–39, see pp. 35–6.
- ³⁰ Lindholst AC, Petersen OH and Houlberg K, 'Contracting out local road and park services: economic effects and their strategic, contractual and competitive conditions', *Local Government Studies*, 2018, vol. 44, no. 1, pp. 64–85.
- ³¹ Yusuf J-EW and O'Connell L, 'Outsourcing expert services by state transportation departments: a look at effects on cost, quality, and changing employment levels', *The American Review of Public Administration*, 2014, vol. 44, no. 4, pp. 477–492, see p. 484.
- ³² Comptroller and Auditor General, *Highways Agency: Contracting for highways maintenance*, Session 2008–09, HC 959, National Audit Office, 2009.
- ³³ Dibbern J, Hirschheim R, Goles T and Jayatilaka B, 'Information systems outsourcing: a survey and analysis of the literature', *Data Base for Advances in Information Systems*, 2004, vol. 36, no. 4, pp. 6–102, see p. 11.
- ³⁴ Davidson GK, 'Emerging trends and early lessons in public-sector HR outsourcing', *Employment Relations Today*, 2005, vol. 31, no. 4, pp. 31–7, see p. 34.
- ³⁵ Lacity M and Willcocks L, 'IT sourcing: examining the privatization option in public administration', in Willcocks L and Lacity M eds, *The Practice of Outsourcing: From information systems to BPO and offshoring*, Palgrave Macmillan, 2009, p. 159.
- ³⁶ Cordella A and Willcocks L, 'Government policy, public value and IT outsourcing: the strategic case of ASPIRE', *The Journal of Strategic Information Systems*, 2012, vol. 21, pp. 295–307.
- ³⁷ Julius DA, *Public Services Industry Review: Understanding the public services industry: How big, how good, where next?*, Department for Business, Enterprise and Regulatory Reform, 2008, p. 21.
- ³⁸ Comptroller and Auditor General, *Replacing the Aspire Contract*, Memorandum for the House of Commons Committee of Public Accounts, National Audit Office, June 2016, retrieved 3 September 2019, p. 7, www.nao. org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/11130-001-Replacing-the-Aspire-contract.pdf
- ³⁹ Cabinet Office, 'Government draws the line on bloated and wasteful IT contracts', Cabinet Office, press release, 24 January 2014, retrieved 28 August 2019, www.gov.uk/government/news/government-draws-the-line-onbloated-and-wasteful-it-contracts
- ⁴⁰ Davies N, Chan O, Cheung A, Freeguard G and Norris E, *Government Procurement: The scale and nature of contracting in the UK*, Institute for Government, 2018, p. 20, retrieved 3 September 2019, www. instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publications/government-procurement
- Plimmer G, 'How outsourcing fell out of fashion in the UK', *Financial Times*, 9 February 2018, retrieved 28 August 2019, www.ft.com/content/983c4598-0d88-11e8-839d-41ca06376bf2
- ⁴² Koch J, *HR Outsourcing in Government Organizations: Emerging trends, early lessons*, The Conference Board, 2004, p. 23ff, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.govexec.com/pdfs/accenturetechStudy.pdf

- ⁴³ Davidson GK, 'Emerging trends and early lessons in public-sector HR outsourcing', *Employment Relations Today*, 2005, vol. 31, no. 4, pp. 31–7, see pp. 35–6.
- ⁴⁴ Becker J, Niehaves B and Krause A, 'Shared services strategies and their determinants: a multiple case study analysis in the public sector', AMCIS 2009 Proceedings, 2009, retrieved 28 August 2019, https://aisel.aisnet. org/amcis2009/14; Comptroller and Auditor General, Shared Service Centres, Session 2016–17, HC 16, National Audit Office, 2016; Fairhurst P and Reilly P, Back Office Efficiency: Shared services case studies, Institute for Employment Studies, 2010, pp. 46–7, retrieved 4 September 2019, www.employment-studies.co.uk/system/ files/resources/files/qipp10.pdf; Walsh P, McGregor-Lowndes M and Newton CJ, 'Shared services: lessons from the public and private sectors for the non-profit sector', The Australian Journal of Public Administration, 2008, vol. 67, no. 2, pp. 200–12
- ⁴⁵ HM Treasury, Operational Efficiency Programme: Back office operations and IT, HM Treasury, 2009, p. 30, retrieved 3 September 2019, https://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/+/http://www.hm-treasury.gov.uk/d/oep_back_ office_pu730.pdf
- ⁴⁶ Koch J, *HR Outsourcing in Government Organizations: Emerging trends, early lessons*, The Conference Board, 2004, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.govexec.com/pdfs/accenturetechStudy.pdf
- ⁴⁷ Davidson GK, 'Emerging trends and early lessons in public-sector HR outsourcing', *Employment Relations Today*, 2005, vol. 31, no. 4, pp. 31–7.
- ⁴⁸ PricewaterhouseCoopers, *Shared Services and Finance BPO: We can help*, PricewaterhouseCoopers, 2008, retrieved 28 August 2019, www.pwc.co.uk/assets/pdf/shared-services-and-finance-bpo.pdf
- ⁴⁹ Rouse A and Corbitt B, 'Understanding information systems outsourcing success and risks through the lens of cognitive biases', *ECIS 2007 Proceedings*, 2007, vol. 9, pp. 1167–78.
- ⁵⁰ Lacity MC and Willcocks LP, 'An empirical investigation of information technology sourcing practices: lessons from experience', *MIS Quarterly*, 1998, vol. 22, no. 3, pp. 363–408, see p. 368.
- ⁵¹ Rouse AC and Corbitt BJ, 'Revisiting IT outsourcing risks: analysis of a survey of Australia's top 1000 organizations', *ACIS 2003 Proceedings*, 111, retrieved 28 August 2019, https://aisel.aisnet.org/acis2003/111
- ⁵² Lacity M and Willcocks L, *Information Systems and Outsourcing: Studies in theory and practice*, Palgrave Macmillan, 2009, pp. 44–51, 134–5.
- ⁵³ Domberger S and Fernandez P, 'Public–private partnerships for service delivery', *Business Strategy Review*, 1999, vol. 10, no. 4, pp. 29–39, see p. 36.
- ⁵⁴ Selim G and Yiannakas A, 'Outsourcing the internal audit function: a survey of the UK public and private sectors', *International Journal of Auditing*, 2000, vol. 4, pp. 213–26, see p. 224.
- ⁵⁵ HM Treasury, Operational Efficiency Programme: Back office operations and IT, HM Treasury, 2009, retrieved 3 September 2019, https://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/+/http://www.hm-treasury.gov.uk/d/oep_back_ office_pu730.pdf
- ⁵⁶ Comptroller and Auditor General, *PPP in Practice: National Savings and Investments' deal with Siemens Business Services, four years on*, Session 2002–03, HC 626, National Audit Office, 2003.
- ⁵⁷ Comptroller and Auditor General, *Replacing the Aspire Contract*, Memorandum for the House of Commons Committee of Public Accounts, National Audit Office, June 2016, pp. 9 and 28, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.nao.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/11130-001-Replacing-the-Aspire-contract.pdf
- ⁵⁸ Comptroller and Auditor General, *Managing and Replacing the Aspire Contract*, Session 2014–15, HC 444, National Audit Office, 2014, p. 7, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.nao.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2014/07/ Managing-and-replacing-the-Aspire-contract.pdf
- ⁵⁹ Guerin B, McCrae J and Shepheard M, Accountability in Modern Government: What are the issues?, Institute for Government, 2018, p. 11, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publications/ accountability-modern-government-issues
- ⁶⁰ Guah MW and Currie W, 'Managing vendor contracts in public sector I.T.: a case study on the UK National Health Service', ECIS 2007 Proceedings, 2007, no. 84, pp. 2147–60, retrieved 28 August 2019, https://aisel.aisnet.org/ ecis2007/84
- ⁶¹ House of Commons Committee of Public Accounts, *The Dismantled National Programme for IT in the NHS: Nineteenth report of session 2013–14*, HC 294, The Stationery Office, 2013, p. 8.
- ⁶² Guerin B, McCrae J and Shepheard M, Accountability in Modern Government: Recommendations for change, Institute for Government, 2018, p. 39, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/ publications/accountability-modern-government-recommendations
- ⁶³ Whitelane Research, 2019 UK IT Sourcing Study, Whitelane Research, 2019 [note: this report is not available for free but a copy was shared with the Institute for Government].

- ⁶⁴ Brown J, *The Prison Estate*, House of Commons Library, 2018.
- ⁶⁵ Comptroller and Auditor General, *The Operational Performance of PFI Prisons*, Session 2002–03, HC 700, National Audit Office, 2003, p. 9.
- ⁶⁶ Shaw D, 'HMP Birmingham: G4S loses permanent contract', BBC News, 1 April 2019, retrieved 23 June 2019, www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-england-birmingham-47776010
- ⁶⁷ Stewart R, 'Prison operator services framework competition', speech, Ministry of Justice, 2018, retrieved 14 May 2018, www.gov.uk/government/speeches/prison-operator-services-framework-competition
- ⁶⁸ Ford J and Plimmer G, 'Momentum stalls on UK's private prisons', *Financial Times*, 12 February 2018, retrieved 10 May 2019, www.ft.com/content/3c356914-0d9c-11e8-839d-41ca06376bf2
- ⁶⁹ Woodbridge J, Review of comparative costs and performance of privately and publicly operated prisons, Home Office, 1997-98; Park I, *Review of Comparative Costs of Performance of Privately and Publicly Operated Prisons* 1998–99, Home Office, 2000.;
- Segal GF and Moore AT, Weighing the Watchmen: Evaluating the costs and benefits of outsourcing correctional services, Reason Public Policy Institute, 2002; Gaes G, 'Current status of prison privatization research on American prisons and jails', Criminology and Public Policy, 2019, vol. 18, pp. 269–93; Kish R and Lipton A, 'Do private prisons really offer savings compared with public counterparts?', Economic Affairs, 2013, vol. 33, no. 1, pp. 93–107; and Terrone D and Pratt TC, 'Comparing the quality of confinement and cost-effectiveness of public versus private prisons: what we know, why we do not know more, and where to go from here', The Prison Journal, 2003, vol. 83, no. 3, pp. 301–22.
- ⁷¹ Helyar-Cardwell V ed, Delivering Justice: The role of the public, private and voluntary sectors in prisons and probation, Criminal Justice Alliance, 2012; Sturgess G, Competition: A catalyst for change in the prison service, Confederation of British Industry, 2003
- ⁷² Sturgess G, Competition: A catalyst for change in the prison service, Confederation of British Industry, 2003.
- ⁷³ Ibid.
- ⁷⁴ Comptroller and Auditor General, The Operational Performance of PFI Prisons, Session 2002–03, HC 700, National Audit Office, 2003, p. 9; Helyar-Cardwell V ed, Delivering Justice: The role of the public, private and voluntary sectors in prisons and probation, Criminal Justice Alliance, 2012; Segal GF and Moore AT, Weighing the Watchmen: Evaluating the costs and benefits of outsourcing correctional services, Reason Public Policy Institute, 2002.
- ⁷⁵ Queensland Audit Office, Management of Privately Operated Prisons, Queensland Audit Office, 2016.
- ⁷⁶ Alonso JM and Andrews R, 'How privatization affects public service quality: an empirical analysis of prisons in England and Wales, 1998–2012', *International Public Management Journal*, 2016, vol. 19, no. 2, pp. 235–63; Liebling A, Crewe B and Hulley S, 'Values, practices and outcomes in public and private sector prisons', in Helyar-Cardwell V ed, *Delivering Justice: The role of the public, private and voluntary sectors in prisons and probation*, Criminal Justice Alliance, 2012.
- ⁷⁷ Comptroller and Auditor General, *The Operational Performance of PFI Prisons*, Session 2002–03, HC 700, National Audit Office, 2003, p. 9; Plimmer G and Ford J, 'Momentum stalls on UK private prisons', *Financial Times*, 11 February 2018, retrieved 11 March 2018, www.ft.com/content/3c356914-0d9c-11e8-839d-41ca06376bf2; Sturgess G, *Competition: A catalyst for change in the prison service*, Confederation of British Industry, 2003; Sturgess G, *The System Effects of Contestability in Prison Management: Submission to the Inquiry into Parklea Correctional Centre and other operational issues*, New South Wales Parliament, 2018.
- ⁷⁸ Le Vay J, Competition for Prisons, Policy Press, 2016.
- ⁷⁹ Department of Health and Social Care, Department of Health and Social Care: Annual report and accounts: 2018–19, HC 2344, Department of Health and Social Care, 2019, retrieved 5 September 2019, https://assets. publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/816493/dhsc-annualreport-and-accounts-2018-to-2019.pdf
- ⁸⁰ Chard J, Kuczawski M, Black N and van der Meulen J, 'Outcomes of elective surgery undertaken in independent sector treatment centres and NHS providers in England: audit of patient outcomes in surgery', *British Medical Journal*, 2011, vol. 343, d6404, retrieved 5 September 2019, www.bmj.com/content/bmj/343/bmj.d6404.full.pdf
- ⁸¹ House of Commons Health Committee, Independent Sector Treatment Centres: Fourth report of session 2005–06: Volume I, The Stationery Office, 2006, retrieved 5 September 2019, https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/ cm200506/cmselect/cmhealth/934/934i.pdf
- ⁸² House of Commons Committee of Public Accounts, *An Update on Hinchingbrooke Health Care NHS Trust: Forty*sixth report of session 2014–15, HC 971, The Stationery Office, 2015.
- ⁸³ House of Commons Library, Work and Health Programme, briefing paper no. 7845, House of Commons Library, 2018.
- ⁸⁴ Comptroller and Auditor General, *The Work Programme*, Session 2014–15, HC 266, National Audit Office, 2014.

- ⁸⁵ Dewson S, Casebourne J, Darlow A, Bickerstaffe T, Fletcher DR, Gore T and Krishnan S, *Evaluation of the Working Neighbourhoods Pilot: Final report*, DWP research report 411, Department for Work and Pensions, 2007; Comptroller and Auditor General, *New Deal for Young People*, Session 2001–02, HC 639, National Audit Office, 2002; Lewis J, Corden A, Dillon L, Hill K, Kellard K, Sainsbury R and Thornton P, Research Summary: *New Deal for Disabled People: An in-depth study of job broker service delivery*, DWP research report 246, Department for Work and Pensions, 2005
- ⁸⁶ Bennmarker H, Grönqvist E and Öckert B, 'Effects of outsourcing employment services: evidence from a randomized experiment', Journal of Public Economics, 2013, vol. 98, pp. 68–84.
- ⁸⁷ Department for Work and Pensions, Work and Health Programme Statistics: Background information and methodology, Department for Work and Pensions, 2019, retrieved 5 September 2019, www.gov.uk/government/ publications/work-and-health-programme-statistics-background-information-and-methodology/work-andhealth-programme-statistics-background-information-and-methodology
- ⁸⁶ Andrews GJ and Philips DR, 'Private residential care for older persons: local impacts of care in the community reforms in England and Wales', *Social Policy & Administration*, 2000, vol. 34, pp. 206–22, see pp. 206–7.
- ⁸⁹ Thane P, 'Memorandum submitted to the House of Commons' Health Committee Inquiry: social care', October 2009, pp. 12–13, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.historyandpolicy.org/docs/thane_social_care.pdf
- ⁹⁰ Humphries R, 'We need to talk about social care providers', blog, The King's Fund, 18 September 2015, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.kingsfund.org.uk/blog/2015/09/we-need-talk-about-social-care-providers
- ⁹¹ Barron DN and West E, 'The quasi-market for adult residential care in the UK: do for-profit, not-for-profit or public sector residential care and nursing homes provide better quality care?', *Social Science & Medicine*, 2017, vol. 179, pp. 137–46.
- ⁹² Bergman MA, Johansson P, Lundberg S and Spagolo G, 'Privatization and quality: evidence from elderly care in Sweden', *Journal of Health Economics*, 2016, vol. 49, pp. 109–19; Knapp M, Hallam A, Beecham J and Baines B, 'Private, voluntary or public? Comparative cost-effectiveness in community mental health care', *Policy & Politics*, 1999, vol. 27, no. 1, pp. 25–41; Stolt R, Blomqvist P and Winblad U, 'Privatization of social services: quality differences in Swedish elderly care', *Social Science & Medicine*, 2011, vol. 72, no. 4, pp. 560–7.
- ⁹³ Farsi M and Filippini M, 'An empirical analysis of cost efficiency in non-profit and public nursing homes', *Annals of Public and Cooperative Economics*, 2004, vol. 75, no. 3, pp. 339–65.
- ⁹⁴ Knapp M, Hallam A, Beecham J and Baines B, 'Private, voluntary or public? Comparative cost-effectiveness in community mental health care', *Policy & Politics*, 1999, vol. 27, no. 1, pp. 25–41.
- ⁹⁵ Bergman MA, Johansson P, Lundberg S and Spagolo G, 'Privatization and quality: evidence from elderly care in Sweden', *Journal of Health Economics*, 2016, vol. 49, pp. 109–19; Stolt R, Blomqvist P and Winblad U, 'Privatization of social services: quality differences in Swedish elderly care', *Social Science & Medicine*, 2011, vol. 72, no. 4, pp. 560–7.
- ⁹⁶ Barron DN and West E, 'The quasi-market for adult residential care in the UK: do for-profit, not-for-profit or public sector residential care and nursing homes provide better quality care?', *Social Science & Medicine*, 2017, vol. 179, pp. 137–46; Comondore VR, Devereaux PJ, Zhou Z and others, 'Quality of care in for-profit and not-for-profit nursing homes: systematic review and meta-analysis', *British Medical Journal*, 2009, vol. 339, no. 7717, pp. 381–4.
- ⁹⁷ Forder J and Allan S, 'The impact of competition on quality and prices in the English care homes market', *Journal of Health Economics*, 2014, vol. 34, pp. 73–83; Knapp M, Hallam A, Beecham J and Baines B, 'Private, voluntary or public? Comparative cost-effectiveness in community mental health care', *Policy & Politics*, 1999, vol. 27, no. 1, pp. 25–41.
- ⁹⁸ Barron DN and West E, 'The quasi-market for adult residential care in the UK: do for-profit, not-for-profit or public sector residential care and nursing homes provide better quality care?', *Social Science & Medicine*, 2017, vol. 179, pp. 137–46.
- ⁹⁹ Forder J and Allan S, 'The impact of competition on quality and prices in the English care homes market', *Journal of Health Economics*, 2014, vol. 34, pp. 73–83.
- ¹⁰⁰ Bergman MA, Johansson P, Lundberg S and Spagolo G, 'Privatization and quality: evidence from elderly care in Sweden', *Journal of Health Economics*, 2016, vol. 49, pp. 109–19
- ¹⁰¹ Stolt R, Blomqvist P and Winblad U, 'Privatization of social services: quality differences in Swedish elderly care', Social Science & Medicine, 2011, vol. 72, no. 4, pp. 560–7.
- ¹⁰² Bergman MA, Johansson P, Lundberg S and Spagolo G, 'Privatization and quality: evidence from elderly care in Sweden', *Journal of Health Economics*, 2016, vol. 49, pp. 109–19; Forder J and Allan S, 'The impact of competition on quality and prices in the English care homes market', *Journal of Health Economics*, 2014, vol. 34, pp. 73–83.
- ¹⁰³ Stolt R, Blomqvist P and Winblad U, 'Privatization of social services: quality differences in Swedish elderly care', Social Science & Medicine, 2011, vol. 72, no. 4, pp. 560–7.
- ¹⁰⁴ Comptroller and Auditor General, *PFI and PF2*, Session 2017–19, HC 718, National Audit Office, 2018, p. 8.

- ¹⁰⁵ Atkins G, Davies N and Kidney Bishop T, Public vs Private: How to pick the best infrastructure finance option, Institute for Government, 2017, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/ publications/public-private-infrastructure-finance
- ¹⁰⁶ Hodge GA and Greve C, 'Public–private partnerships: an international performance review', *Public Administration Review*, 2007, vol. 67, no. 3, pp. 545–58; Petersen OH, 'Evaluating the costs, quality, and value for money of infrastructure public–private partnerships: a systematic literature review', *Annals of Public and Cooperative Economics*, 2019, vol. 90, no. 2, pp. 227–44.
- ¹⁰⁷ Comptroller and Auditor General, *PF1 and PF2*, Session 2017–19, HC 718, National Audit Office, 2018, p. 15, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.nao.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/PFI-and-PF2.pdf
- ¹⁰⁸ Ibid.
- ¹⁰⁹ Atkins G, Davies N and Kidney Bishop T, *Public vs Private: How to pick the best infrastructure finance option*, Institute for Government, 2017
- ¹¹⁰ Ibid.
- ¹¹¹ *Ibid.*, pp. 21–3.
- ¹¹² Ibid., pp. 23–4; see also Bain, R, 'Public sector comparators for UK PFI roads: inside the black box', *Transportation*, 2010, vol. 37, no. 3, pp. 447–71 on the sensitivity of the Treasury's own cost projections to alterations in the discount rate.
- ¹¹³ House of Commons Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy and Work and Pensions Committees, *Carillion: Report of session 2017–19*, HC 769, The Stationery Office, 2018, p. 41.
- ¹¹⁴ Comptroller and Auditor General, The Building Schools for the Future Programme: Renewing the secondary school estate, Session 2008–09, HC 135, National Audit Office, 2009, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.nao.org.uk/ report/the-building-schools-for-the-future-programme-renewing-the-secondary-school-estate
- Booth L, 'Goodbye PFI', House of Commons Library, 30 October 2018, retrieved 10 July 2019, https:// commonslibrary.parliament.uk/parliament-and-elections/government/goodbye-pfi
- ¹¹⁶ Ministry of Justice, *Transforming Rehabilitation: A strategy for reform*, Ministry of Justice, 2013.
- ¹¹⁷ Ministry of Justice, 'Justice secretary announces new model for probation', press release, Ministry of Justice, 16 May 2019, retrieved 10 August 2019, https://www.gov.uk/government/news/justice-secretary-announcesnew-model-for-probation
- ¹¹⁸ HM Inspectorate of Probation, Report of Chief Inspector of Probation: March 2019, HM Inspectorate of Probation, 2019.
- ¹¹⁹ Ibid.
- ¹²⁰ House of Commons Committee of Public Accounts, Government Contracts for Community Rehabilitation Companies: Twenty-seventh report of session 2017–19, HC 897, The Stationery Office, 2019; and Grierson J, 'Why is all offender supervision to be renationalised?', The Guardian, 16 May 2019, retrieved 23 May 2019, www. theguardian.com/society/2019/may/16/why-is-all-offender-supervision-to-be-renationalised-probabtion
- ¹²¹ National Audit Office, *Transforming Rehabilitation: Progress review*, National Audit Office, 2019.
- ¹²² National Audit Office, *Transforming Rehabilitation: Progress review*, National Audit Office, 2019; Buckland R, Letter to Bob Neil MP, retrieved 18 August 2019, https://www.parliament.uk/documents/commons-committees/Justice/correspondence/150719-Robert-Buckland-Transforming-Rehabilitation.pdf
- ¹²³ Institute for Government interview.
- ¹²⁴ National Audit Office, *Transforming Rehabilitation: Progress review*, National Audit Office, 2019.
- ¹²⁵ Ministry of Justice, *Strengthening Probation, Building Confidence*, Ministry of Justice, 2018.
- ¹²⁶ Lidington D, Chancellor of the Duchy of Lancaster speech to Reform, Cabinet Office, 25 June 2018, www.gov. uk/government/speeches/chancellor-of-the-duchy-of-lancaster-speech-to-reform
- ¹²⁷ Dowden O, 'How we will stop a Carillion-style collapse happening again', *The Times*, 11 July 2018, retrieved 12 July 2019, www.thetimes.co.uk/article/how-we-will-stop-a-carillion-style-collapse-happening-againv3dhhg2jr
- ¹²⁸ House of Commons Public Administration and Constitutional Affairs Committee, *Oral Evidence: Sourcing public services: Lessons to be learned from the collapse of Carillion*, HC 748, House of Commons, 9 May 2018, Q743.

Chapter 3: Why has outsourcing succeeded or failed?

- ¹ Gash T and Panchamia N, When to Contract: Which service features affect the ease of government contracting?, Institute for Government, 2013, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/ publications/when-contract
- ² Gash T and Panchamia N, *When to Contract: Which service features affect the ease of government contracting?*, Institute for Government, 2013, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/ publications/when-contract
- ³ Government Commercial Function, *The Outsourcing Playbook: Central government guidance on outsourcing decisions and contracting*, Government Commercial Function, 2019, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.gov.uk/ government/publications/the-outsourcing-playbook
- ⁴ Office of Fair Trading, *Choice and Competition in Public Services: A guide for policy makers*, Office of Fair Trading, 2010.
- ⁵ Gupta S, 'Competition and collusion in a government procurement auction market', Atlantic Economic Journal, 2002, vol. 30, no. 1, pp. 13–25; Domberger S and Fernandez P, 'Public–private partnerships for service delivery', Business Strategy Review, 1999, vol. 10, no. 4, pp. 29–39; Local Government Association, Encouraging Innovation in Local Government Procurement, Local Government Association, 2017; and OECD Competition Committee, Competition and Procurement, OECD, 2011.
- ⁶ HM Treasury, Operational Efficiency Programme: Back office operations and IT, HM Government, 2009.
- ⁷ Ibid.
- ⁸ Comptroller and Auditor General, *National Savings: Public–private partnership with Siemens Business Services*, Session 1999–2000, HC 493, National Audit Office, 2000.
- ⁹ Comptroller and Auditor General, *PPP in Practice: National Savings and Investments' deal with Siemens Business Services, four years on*, Session 2002–03, HC 626, National Audit Office, 2003.
- Clark A, 'Liberata secures HM Courts and Tribunals Service contracts', GovTech Leaders, blog, 18 November 2016, retrieved 12 June 2018, https://www.govtechleaders.com/2016/11/18/liberata-secures-hm-courtsand-tribunals-service-contracts/
- ¹¹ IfG interview
- ¹² IfG interview
- ¹³ Gash T, Panchamia N, Sims S and Hotson, L, Making Public Service Markets Work: Professionalising government's approach to commissioning and market stewardship, Institute for Government, 2013, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publications/making-public-service-markets-work
- ¹⁴ Gash T and Panchamia N, When to Contract: Which service features affect the ease of government contracting?, Institute for Government, 2013, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/ publications/when-contract
- ¹⁵ Paterson C, 'Commercial crime control and the electronic monitoring of offenders in England and Wales', *Social Justice: A Journal of Crime, Conflict and World Order,* 2008, vol. 34, nos. 3–4, pp. 98–110.
- ¹⁶ Comptroller and Auditor General, *The Ministry of Justice's Electronic Monitoring Contracts*, Session 2013–14, HC 737, National Audit Office, 2013; BBC News, 'Serco agrees to repay £68.5m after tagging scandal', BBC News, 19 December 2013, retrieved 10 June 2019, www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-25448944
- ¹⁷ Comptroller and Auditor General, *The New Generation Electronic Monitoring Programme*, Session 2017–19, HC 242, National Audit Office, 2017.
- ¹⁸ Ibid.
- ¹⁹ See Annison J, Burke L and Senior P, 'Transforming rehabilitation: another example of English "exceptionalism" or a blueprint for the rest of Europe?', *European Journal of Probation*, 2014, vol. 6, no. 1, pp. 6–23.
- ²⁰ Gash T and Panchamia N, When to Contract: Which service features affect the ease of government contracting?, Institute for Government, 2013, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/ publications/when-contract
- ²¹ Comptroller and Auditor General, *Investigation into Changes to Community Rehabilitation Company Contracts*, Session 2017–19, HC 676, National Audit Office, 2017.
- ²² Gash T and Panchamia N, When to Contract: Which service features affect the ease of government contracting?, Institute for Government, 2013, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/ publications/when-contract

- ²³ Davies N, Chan O, Cheung A, Freeguard G and Norris E, *Government Procurement: The scale and nature of contracting in the UK*, Institute for Government, 2018, retrieved 5 September 2019, www. instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publications/government-procurement; Plimmer G and Harlow M, 'Sole outsource bidders win more public sector contracts', *Financial Times*, 14 January 2019, retrieved 7 August 2018, www.ft.com/content/0ecee894-15a5-11e9-a581-4ff78404524e
- ²⁴ Institute for Government interview.
- ²⁵ House of Commons Public Administration and Constitutional Affairs Committee, *After Carillion: Public sector outsourcing and contracting: Seventh report of session 2017–19*, HC 748, The Stationery Office, 2018, p. 31.
- ²⁶ Institute for Government, 'What is market stewardship?', Institute for Government, no date, retrieved 7 August 2018, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publication/what-market-stewardship
- ²⁷ Davies N, Chan O, Cheung A, Freeguard G and Norris E, *Government Procurement: The scale and nature of contracting in the UK*, Institute for Government, 2018, retrieved 3 September 2019, www. instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publications/government-procurement
- ²⁸ Open Contracting Partnership, *Mythbusting Confidentiality in Public Contracting*, Open Contracting Partnership, 2018.
- ²⁹ Gash T and Panchamia N, When to Contract: Which service features affect the ease of government contracting?, Institute for Government, 2013, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/ publications/when-contract
- ³⁰ Ibid.
- See for example: St Albans City & District Council, 'Grounds maintenance contract 2014 to 2024', St Albans City & District Council, 2014, Appendix 1, retrieved 5 September 2019, www.stalbans.gov.uk/Images/GM%20 Contract%20(Spec%200nly)%202014-2024_tcm15-46165.pdf
- ³² HM Treasury, Operational Efficiency Programme: Back office operations and IT, HM Government, 2009; House of Commons, Teachers' Pension Scheme (England and Wales): Annual report and accounts for the year ended 31 March 2018, HC 1289, The Stationery Office, 2018.
- ³³ Chard J, Kuczawski M, Black N and van der Meulen J, 'Outcomes of elective surgery undertaken in independent sector treatment centres and NHS providers in England: audit of patient outcomes in surgery', *British Medical Journal*, 2011, vol. 343, d6404.
- ³⁴ Cooper Z, Gibbons S and Skellern M, 'Does competition from private surgical centres improve public hospitals' performance? Evidence from the English National Health Service', *Journal of Public Economics*, 2018, vol. 166, pp. 63–80.
- ³⁵ Comptroller and Auditor General, *The Work Programme*, Session 2014–15, HC 266, National Audit Office, 2014.
- ³⁶ Ibid.
- ³⁷ House of Commons Public Accounts Committee, *Oral Evidence: Managing delivery of the Work Programme*, HC 457-i, The Stationery Office, 2014; House of Commons Work and Pensions Committee, *Welfare-to-Work: Second report of session 2015–16*, HC 363, The Stationery Office, 2015.
- ³⁸ National Audit Office, *Commercial and Contract Management: Insights and emerging best practice*, National Audit Office, 2016.
- ³⁹ Sasse T, 'The Ministry of Justice was wrong to outsource probation', blog, Institute for Government, 19 February 2019, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/blog/ministry-justice-was-wrongoutsource-probation
- ⁴⁰ Green W, 'Probation outsourcing model "irredeemably flawed", blog, Supply Management, 28 March 2019, retrieved 7 August 2019, www.cips.org/en/supply-management/news/2019/march/probation-outsourcingmodel-irredeemably-flawed
- ⁴¹ Gash T and Panchamia N, When to Contract: Which service features affect the ease of government contracting?, Institute for Government, 2013, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/ publications/when-contract
- ⁴² Lowe T and Plimmer D, *Exploring the New World: Practical insights for funding commissioning and managing in complexity*, Collaborate, 2019.
- ⁴³ Ibid
- 44 Gash T and Panchamia N, When to Contract: Which service features affect the ease of government contracting?, Institute for Government, 2013, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/ publications/when-contract
- 45 Ibid.

- ⁴⁶ Harris J, 'The growth of private policing is eroding justice for all', *The Guardian*, 10 September 2018, retrieved 8 August 2019, www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2018/sep/10/growth-private-policing-eroding-justice-for-all
- ⁴⁷ BBC, 'Personal Independence Payments: all 1.6m claims to be reviewed', BBC News, 30 January 2018, retrieved 7 August 2018, www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-42862904
- ⁴⁸ House of Commons Work and Pensions Committee, *PIP and ESA Assessments: Seventh report of session 2017–19*, HC 829, The Stationery Office, 2018, p. 44.
- ⁴⁹ Hall K, 'Outsourcing giant Capita handed £145m for UK.GOV's Personal Independence Payment extension', *The Register*, 31 July 2019, retrieved 5 September 2019, www.theregister.co.uk/2019/07/31/capita_handed_112m_for_personal_independence_payment_extension
- ⁵⁰ House of Commons Work and Pensions Committee, *PIP and ESA Assessments: Seventh report of session 2017–19*, HC 829, The Stationery Office, 2018.
- ⁵¹ Gray P, The Second Independent Review of the Personal Independence Payment Assessment, The Stationery Office, 2017.
- ⁵² House of Commons Work and Pensions Committee, *PIP and ESA Assessments: Seventh report of session 2017–19*, HC 829, The Stationery Office, 2018.
- 53 Ibid.
- ⁵⁴ Butler P, 'Government U-turn over privatising child protection services', *The Guardian*, 20 June 2014, retrieved 7 August 2019, www.theguardian.com/society/2014/jun/20/government-climbdown-privatising-childprotection; Butler P, 'How Alan Wood became the "go-to fixer" for child protection', *The Guardian*, 9 July 2014, retrieved 7 August 2019, www.theguardian.com/society/2014/jul/09/alan-wood-go-to-fixer-child-protectionhackney-social-work
- Soames R, 'Outsourcing to the private sector: cheaper and better or neither?', panel at the Institute for Government's 10th Anniversary Conference, 12 June 2019, retrieved 7 August 2019, www. instituteforgovernment.org.uk/events/institute-government-10-year-anniversary-conference
- ⁵⁶ Community Wealth Building Unit, Democratising Public Services: A plan for twenty-first century insourcing, Labour Party, 2019, retrieved 27 August 2019, http://labour.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/Democratising-Local-Public-Services.pdf; Labour Party, 'Labour announces insourcing revolution to end "scandal" of public service outsourcing – John McDonnell', press release, 20 July 2019, retrieved 27 August 2019, https://labour.org.uk/ press/labour-announces-insourcing-revolution-end-scandal-public-service-outsourcing-john-mcdonnell
- ⁵⁷ Government Commercial Function, *The Outsourcing Playbook: Central government guidance on outsourcing decisions and contracting*, Government Commercial Function, 2019, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.gov.uk/ government/publications/the-outsourcing-playbook
- ⁵⁸ Comptroller and Auditor General, *Investigation into the British Army Recruiting Partnering Project*, Session 2017–19, HC 1781, National Audit Office, 2018.
- ⁵⁹ House of Commons Committee of Public Accounts, *Capita's Contracts with the Ministry of Defence: Eightieth report of session 2017–19*, HC 1736, The Stationery Office, 2019.
- 60 Ibid.
- ⁶¹ Ibid.
- ⁶² Bond D, 'Capita says it will lose money on Army recruitment contract', *Financial Times*, 14 January 2019, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.ft.com/content/9756bda4-1820-11e9-9e64-d150b3105d21
- ⁶³ Comptroller and Auditor General, *E-Borders and Successor Programmes*, Session 2015–16, HC 608, National Audit Office, 2015.
- 64 Ibid.
- ⁶⁵ Casciani D, 'Home Office ordered to pay £224m to e-Borders firm', BBC News, 18 August 2014, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-28840966
- ⁶⁶ Smith P, 'The end of an era looking back at Bill Crothers' time as the UK Government's Chief Commercial Officer (part 3)', *Spend Matters UK/Europe*, 15 January 2016, retrieved 27 August 2019, http://spendmatters.com/uk/crothers-part-3
- ⁶⁷ See, for example: Comptroller and Auditor General, *NHS England's Management of the Primary Care Support Services Contract with Capita*, Session 2017–19, HC 632, National Audit Office, 2018; Comptroller and Auditor General, *Yarl's Wood Immigration Removal Centre*, Session 2016–17, HC 508, National Audit Office, 2016.
- ⁶⁸ House of Commons Committee of Public Accounts, *The Provision of the Out-of-Hours GP Service in Cornwall: Fifteenth report of session 2013–14*, HC 471, The Stationery Office, 2013.
- ⁶⁹ Ibid.

- ⁷⁰ Farrell S, 'Serco to lose out-of-hours GP services and hospital management contracts', *The Guardian*, 13 December 2013, retrieved 27 August 2019, https://www.theguardian.com/business/2013/dec/13/serco-losecontract-gp-services-nhs-outsourcing
- ⁷¹ Ibid.
- ⁷² Comptroller and Auditor General, *NHS England's Management of the Primary Care Support Services Contract with Capita*, Session 2017–19, HC 632, National Audit Office, 2018.
- ⁷³ Flood G, 'NAO slams troubled £330m Capita NHS primary care services outsourcing deal', *Think.Digital Partners*, 17 May 2018, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.thinkdigitalpartners.com/news/2018/05/17/nao-slamstroubled-330m-capita-nhs-primary-care-services-outsourcing-deal
- ⁷⁴ Ibid.
- ⁷⁵ Comptroller and Auditor General, *NHS England's Management of the Primary Care Support Services Contract with Capita*, Session 2017–19, HC 632, National Audit Office, 2018.
- ⁷⁶ Comptroller and Auditor General, Yarl's Wood Immigration Removal Centre, Session 2016–17, HC 508, National Audit Office, 2016; Sturgess G, Just Another Paperclip? Rethinking the market for complex public services, Business Services Association, 2017, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.bsa-org.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/04/Just-Another-Paperclip-FINAL.pdf
- ⁷⁷ Cromarty H, Adult Social Care Funding (England), briefing paper, House of Commons Library, 2019, retrieved 5 September 2019, https://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/CBP-7903/CBP-7903.pdf; O'Connor S, 'Human cost forgotten in race to invest', Financial Times, 30 May 2011, retrieved 27 August 2019, www. ft.com/content/733ba8e4-8ae8-11e0-b2f1-00144feab49a
- ⁷⁸ Gash T, Panchamia N, Sims S and Hotson L, Making Public Service Markets Work: Professionalising government's approach to commissioning and market stewardship, Institute for Government, 2013, p. 50, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publications/making-public-service-markets-work
- ⁷⁹ Ed Welsh comment during Maddox B (chair), 'When does government outsourcing work?', Institute for Government event, 19 March 2018, retrieved 4 September 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/events/ when-does-government-outsourcing-work
- ⁸⁰ According to the Chief Inspector of Probation, quoted in Dearden L, 'Government's probation policy "driving up prison population and trapping offenders in cycle of crime", The Independent, 21 May 2019, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/home-news/probation-policy-prison-grayling-crime-cycleoffending-rehabilitation-a8922536.html
- See the section on the Work Programme in Gash T, Panchamia N, Sims S and Hotson L, Making Public Service Markets Work: Professionalising government's approach to commissioning and market stewardship, Institute for Government, 2013, p. 50, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publications/ making-public-service-markets-work
- ⁸² Ed Welsh comment during Maddox B (chair), 'When does government outsourcing work?', Institute for Government event, 19 March 2018, retrieved 4 September 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/events/ when-does-government-outsourcing-work
- ⁸³ Kletz N, Letter to Bernard Jenkins MP, 22 March 2018, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.parliament.uk/ documents/commons-committees/PACAC/Correspondence/Letter-to-Chair-from-Nigel-Kletz-22-March-2018.pdf
- Sturgess G, Just Another Paperclip? Rethinking the market for complex public services, Business Services Association, 2017, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.bsa-org.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/04/Just-Another-Paperclip-FINAL.pdf
- ⁸⁵ Institute for Government interview.
- ⁸⁶ Churchill F, 'Lowest bid focus "spread contractors very thin", Supply Management, 9 May 2018, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.cips.org/supply-management/news/2018/may/government-allowed-contractors-tospread-themselves-too-thin
- ⁸⁷ Cabinet Office and Crown Commercial Service, 'Procurement Policy Note 04/15: taking account of suppliers' past performance', GOV.UK, 25 March 2015, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.gov.uk/government/publications/ procurement-policy-note-0415-taking-account-of-suppliers-past-performance
- ⁸⁸ House of Commons Home Affairs Committee, *Asylum Accommodation: Twelfth report of session 2016–17*, HC 637, The Stationery Office, 2017.
- ⁸⁹ HM Treasury, The Green Book: Central government guidance on appraisal and evaluation, HM Treasury, 2018.
- ⁹⁰ This was according to Nigel Kletz, chair of the National Advisory Group for Local Government Procurement. House of Commons Public Administration and Constitutional Affairs Committee, Oral Evidence: Sourcing public services: Lessons to be learned from the collapse of Carillion, HC 748, House of Commons, 2018.

- ⁹¹ This example was given by David Simmonds, Conservative Leaders, Local Government Association. House of Commons Public Administration and Constitutional Affairs Committee, Oral Evidence: Sourcing public services: Lessons to be learned from the collapse of Carillion, HC 748, House of Commons, 2018.
- ⁹² House of Commons Public Administration and Constitutional Affairs Committee, *Oral Evidence: Sourcing public services: Lessons to be learned from the collapse of Carillion*, HC 748, House of Commons, 9 May 2018.
- ⁹³ Atkins G, Davies N and Kidney Bishop T, How to Get Better Private Finance Deals for Infrastructure, Institute for Government, 2018, retrieved 5 September 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publications/how-getbetter-private-finance-deals-infrastructure
- ⁹⁴ House of Commons Home Affairs Committee, *Asylum Accommodation: Twelfth report of session, 2016–17*, HC 637, The Stationery Office, 2017, https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201617/cmselect/cmhaff/637/637.pdf
- ⁹⁵ House of Commons Committee of Public Accounts, *An Update on Hinchingbrooke Health Care NHS Trust: Forty*sixth report of session 2014–15, HC 971, The Stationery Office, 2015.
- ⁹⁶ House of Commons Home Affairs Committee, *Asylum Accommodation: Twelfth report of session 2016–17*, HC 637, The Stationery office, 2017.
- ⁹⁷ Denney A, Forrester I, Sheil C, Vanhuyse F, Wilson D and Willson E, Commercial and Contract Management: Insights and emerging best practice, interactive report, National Audit Office, 2016, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.nao.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/Commercial-and-contract-management-insights-andemerging-best-practice.pdf
- ⁹⁸ Comptroller and Auditor General, *The Franchising of Hinchingbrooke Health Care NHS Trust*, Session 2012–13, HC 628, National Audit Office, 2012.
- ⁹⁹ House of Commons Committee of Public Accounts, *An Update on Hinchingbrooke Health Care NHS Trust: Forty*sixth report of session 2014–15, HC 971, The Stationery Office, 2015.
- Denney A, Forrester I, Sheil C, Vanhuyse F, Wilson D and Willson E, Commercial and Contract Management: Insights and emerging best practice, interactive report, National Audit Office, 2016, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.nao.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/Commercial-and-contract-management-insights-andemerging-best-practice.pdf
- ¹⁰¹ National Audit Office, Outcome-based payment schemes: government's use of payment by results, The Stationary Office, 2015
- ¹⁰² House of Commons Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy and Work and Pensions Committees, *Carillion: Report of session 2017–19*, HC 769, The Stationery Office, 2018, p. 41.
- ¹⁰³ Comptroller and Auditor General, *Investigation into the Government's Handling of the Collapse of Carillion*, Session 2017–19, HC 1002, National Audit Office, 2018, p. 18.
- ¹⁰⁴ National Audit Office, *Investigation into Government's Handling of the Collapse of Carillion, National Audit Office,* 2018.
- ¹⁰⁵ BBC News, 'Stalled Royal Liverpool Hospital to be publicly funded', BBC News, 25 September 2018, retrieved 27 August 2019, <u>www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-england-merseyside-45637057</u>
- ¹⁰⁶ Ibid.; Perry J, 'Asylum seekers in Scotland what's the background to the SERCO contract issues?', Chartered Institute of Housing, 11 September 2018, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.cih.org/news-article/display/ vpathDCR/templatedata/cih/news-article/data/Scotland/Asylum_seekers_in_Scotland_-_whats_the_ background_to_the_SERCO_contract_issues
- ¹⁰⁷ Denney A, Forrester I, Sheil C, Vanhuyse F, Wilson D and Willson E, Commercial and Contract Management: Insights and emerging best practice, interactive report, National Audit Office, 2016, p. 46, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.nao.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/Commercial-and-contract-management-insights-andemerging-best-practice.pdf
- ¹⁰⁸ Confederation of British Industry and Browne Jacobson, *Partnering for Prosperity: 2018 Public Procurement Survey*, Confederation of British Industry, 2018.
- ¹⁰⁹ Institute for Government interview.
- ¹¹⁰ Confederation of British Industry and Browne Jacobson, *Partnering for Prosperity: 2018 Public Procurement Survey*, Confederation of British Industry, 2018.
- Rupert Soames comment during Maddox B (chair), 'When does government outsourcing work?', Institute for Government event, 19 March 2018, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/events/ when-does-government-outsourcing-work
- ¹¹² House of Commons Public Administration and Constitutional Affairs Committee, *After Carillion: Public sector outsourcing and contracting: Seventh report of session 2017–19*, HC 748, The Stationery Office, 2018.

- ¹¹³ Ibid.
- ¹¹⁴ Comptroller and Auditor General, *The Ministry of Justice's electronic monitoring contracts*, Session 2013–14, HC 737, National Audit Office, 2013, p. 14.
- ¹¹⁵ Comptroller and Auditor General, *Universal Credit: Early progress*, Session 2013–14, HC 621, National Audit Office, 2013.
- ¹¹⁶ Comptroller and Auditor General, *Transforming Government's Contract Management*, Session 2014–15, HC 269, National Audit Office, 2014.
- ¹¹⁷ Comptroller and Auditor General, *Open-Book Accounting and Supply-Chain Assurance*, Session 2015–16, HC 91-I, National Audit Office, 2015.
- ¹¹⁸ Institute for Government, 'Improving policy implementation', Institute for Government, no date, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/our-work/policy-making/improving-policy-implementation
- ¹¹⁹ Comptroller and Auditor General, *Investigation into the UKTI Specialist Services Contract with PA Consulting*, Session 2016–17, HC 20, National Audit Office, 2016, p. 5.
- ¹²⁰ Sturgess G, Just Another Paperclip? Rethinking the market for complex public services, Business Services Association, 2017, pp. 36–7, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.bsa-org.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/04/Just-Another-Paperclip-FINAL.pdf
- ¹²¹ Ed Welsh comment during Maddox B (chair), 'When does government outsourcing work?', Institute for Government event, 19 March 2018, retrieved 4 September 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/events/ when-does-government-outsourcing-work
- ¹²² Johnston N, 'Amey fined £50m for swerving Birmingham bollard repairs', *The Times*, 4 April 2019, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.thetimes.co.uk/article/amey-fined-50m-for-swerving-birmingham-bollard-repairs-39nkgknl2
- ¹²³ International Association of Commercial and Contract Management, *Contracting for Success in Megaprojects:* Benchmarking the contract management strategies used in succession billion-dollar deals, IACCM, no date, p. 16.
- ¹²⁴ Frydlinger D, Cummins T, Vitasek K and Bergman J, *Unpacking Relational Contracts*, International Association of Commercial and Contract Management, 2016, p. 10.
- ¹²⁵ Denney A, Forrester I, Sheil C, Vanhuyse F, Wilson D and Willson E, Commercial and Contract Management: Insights and emerging best practice, interactive report, National Audit Office, 2016, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.nao.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/Commercial-and-contract-management-insights-andemerging-best-practice.pdf; Gash T, Building Government's Commercial Capability, Institute for Government, 2017, retrieved 4 September 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/sites/default/files/publications/ IfG_commercial%20paper_WEB_02_17.pdf

Chapter 4: how to improve government outsourcing

- ¹ Government Commercial Function, *The Outsourcing Playbook: Central government guidance on outsourcing decisions and contracting*, Government Commercial Function, 2019, retrieved 4 September 2019, https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/816633/Outsourcing_Playbook.pdf
- ² *Ibid.*, p. 5.
- ³ Crown Commercial Service, 'Lean sourcing: guidance for public sector buyers', GOV.UK, 29 June 2015, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.gov.uk/government/publications/lean-sourcing-guidance-for-public-sector-buyers
- ⁴ Government Commercial Function, *The Outsourcing Playbook: Central government guidance on outsourcing decisions and contracting*, Government Commercial Function, 2019, p. 44, retrieved 4 September 2019, https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/816633/ Outsourcing_Playbook.pdf
- ⁵ See for instance New Labour's efforts to secure 'best value' to chart a course between cost and quality: Miller D, 'What is best "value"?', blog, University College London, no date, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.ucl.ac.uk/ anthropology/people/academic-and-teaching-staff/daniel-miller/what-best-value
- ⁶ Churchill F, 'Lowest bid focus "spread contractors very thin", Supply Management, 9 May 2018, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.cips.org/supply-management/news/2018/may/government-allowed-contractors-tospread-themselves-too-thin
- ⁷ Government Commercial Function, *The Outsourcing Playbook: Central government guidance on outsourcing decisions and contracting*, Government Commercial Function, 2019, p. 38, retrieved 4 September 2019, https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/816633/ Outsourcing_Playbook.pdf

- ⁸ Government Commercial Function, Assessing and Monitoring the Economic and Financial Standing of Suppliers: Guidance note, Government Commercial Function, 2019, retrieved 3 September 2019, https://assets.publishing. service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/816634/20190710-Assessing_ and_monitoring_the_economic_and_financial_standing_of_suppliers.pdf
- ⁹ Secretary of State for Defence, 'Chapter Eight: Smart procurement', in *Strategic Defence Review*, Ministry of Defence, 1998, retrieved 3 September 2019, https://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/19990508194705/ http://www.mod.uk:80/policy/sdr/chapt08.htm
- ¹⁰ HM Treasury, *The Green Book: Appraisal and evaluation in central government*, The Stationery Office, 2003, p. 83, retrieved 3 September 2019, https://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/20080305121602/http://www.hm-treasury.gov.uk/media/3/f/green_book_260907.pdf
- ¹¹ Lowe J ed, Public Sector Business Cases: Using the five case model: Green Book supplementary guidance on delivering public value from spending proposals, HM Treasury, 2013, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.ampres. com.mx/assets/green_book_guidance_public_sector_business_cases_2015_update.pdf
- ¹² Civil Service, Civil Service Workforce Plan 2016 2020, Civil Service, 2016; Comptroller and Auditor General, Transforming Government Contract Management, Session 2014–15, HC 269, National Audit Office, 2014; Gash T, Panchamia N, Sims S and Hotson L, Making Public Service Markets Work: Professionalising government's approach to commissioning and market stewardship, Institute for Government, 2013, retrieved 5 September 2019, www. instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publications/making-public-service-markets-work
- The NAO made it clear that it will audit outsourcing projects against the principles in the Outsourcing Playbook: Reddaway J speech at the Institute for Government's 10th Anniversary Conference panel, Institute for Government, 'Session 4: Outsourcing to the private sector: cheaper and better – or neither?', 13 June 2019, retrieved 28 June 2019, www.youtube.com/watch?v=uXN5OPIoIeE; The government chief commercial officer will also measure and performance-manage commercial directors on their adoption of the Outsourcing Playbook. However, these efforts should be accompanied by government's own transparent assessment of uptake.
- ¹⁴ Government Commercial Function, The Outsourcing Playbook: Central government guidance on outsourcing decisions and contracting, Government Commercial Function, 2019, p. 7, retrieved 4 September 2019, https:// assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/816633/ Outsourcing_Playbook.pdf
- ¹⁵ Local Government Association, National Procurement Strategy for Local Government in England 2018: Delivering the ambition, Local Government Association, 2018, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.local.gov.uk/sites/ default/files/documents/11.122%20-%20National%20Procurement%20Strategy%202018_main%20 report_V7.pdf
- ¹⁶ Gash T, Building Government's Commercial Capability, Institute for Government, 2017, retrieved 4 September 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/sites/default/files/publications/IfG_commercial%20paper_ WEB_02_17.pdf
- Pritchard J and Lasko-Skinner R, Please Procure Responsibly: The state of public service commissioning, REFORM, 2019, p. 34.
- ¹⁸ Institute for Government interview.
- ¹⁹ Brecknell S, 'Serco chief Rupert Soames urges civil servants to ask for more ministerial directions', *Civil Service World*, 22 March 2018, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.civilserviceworld.com/articles/news/serco-chief-rupert-soames-urges-civil-servants-ask-more-ministerial-directions
- Institute for Government, 'Ministerial directions', explainer, Institute for Government, 25 July 2019, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publications/whitehall-monitor/whitehall-explained/ ministerial-directions
- ²¹ HM Treasury, Managing Public Money, HM Treasury, 2018, retrieved 3 September 2019, https://assets. publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/742188/Managing_ Public_Money__MPM__2018.pdf
- ²² HM Treasury, *The Orange Book: Management of risk principles and concepts*, HM Treasury, 2013, last updated 22 July 2019, retrieved 6 September 2019, www.gov.uk/government/publications/orange-book
- HM Treasury, The Green Book: Appraisal and evaluation in central government, The Stationery Office, 2003, retrieved 3 September 2019, https://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/20080305121602/http://www.hmtreasury.gov.uk/media/3/f/green_book_260907.pdf
- ²⁴ Infrastructure and Projects Authority, Guidance for Departments and Review Teams: Project assessment review: V.1.0, Infrastructure and Projects Authority, 2016, p. 7, retrieved 27 August 2019, https://assets.publishing. service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/638301/project_assessment_ review_guidance.odt

- ²⁵ Public Accounts Committee, 'Rushed prisoner rehabilitation reforms causes higher costs and poorer outcomes', Parliament.UK, 3 May 2019, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.parliament.uk/business/committees/committeesa-z/commons-select/public-accounts-committee/news-parliament-2017/transforming-rehabilitationprogress-review-report-published-17-19
- ²⁶ House of Commons Public Administration and Constitutional Affairs Committee, *After Carillion: Public sector outsourcing and contracting: Seventh report of session 2017–19*, HC 748, The Stationery Office, 2018.
- ²⁷ Guerin B, McCrae J and Shepheard M, Accountability in Modern Government: What are the issues? Institute for Government, 2018, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publications/ accountability-modern-government-issues
- ²⁸ Guerin B, McCrae J and Shepheard M, Accountability in Modern Government: Recommendations for change, Institute for Government, 2018, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/sites/default/ files/publications/Accountability_modern_government_WEB.pdf
- ²⁹ Ibid.
- ³⁰ Local Government Association, *National Procurement Strategy 2014: The story so far*, Local Government Association, 2017, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.local.gov.uk/sites/default/files/documents/4.39%20 -%20NPS%20diagnostic%20key%20messages_05.pdf
- ³¹ Serco, Annual Report and Accounts 2018, Serco, 2018.
- ³² Information Commissioner's Office, Outsourcing Oversight? The case for reforming access to information law, The Stationery Office, 2019, retrieved 3 September 2019, https://ico.org.uk/media/about-the-ico/ documents/2614204/outsourcing-oversight-ico-report-to-parliament.pdf
- ³³ Ibid.
- ³⁴ Letter from Chloe Smith MP to Information Commissioner Elizabeth Denham, 24 April 2019, retrieved 5 September 2019, http://data.parliament.uk/DepositedPapers/Files/DEP2019-0516/Letter_to_ICO_from_MfC.pdf
- ³⁵ Sasse T, 'Government must extend Freedom of Information', blog, Institute for Government, 30 January 2019, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/blog/government-must-extend-freedominformation-1
- ³⁶ House of Commons Committee of Public Accounts, Contracting Out Public Services to the Private Sector: Fortyseventh report of session 2013–14, HC 777, The Stationery Office, 2014, retrieved 3 September 2019, https:// publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201314/cmselect/cmpubacc/777/777.pdf
- ³⁷ Davies N, Chan O, Cheung A, Freeguard G and Norris E, *Government Procurement: The scale and nature of contracting in the UK*, Institute for Government, 2018, retrieved 4 September 2019, www. instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publications/government-procurement
- Information Commissioner's Office, Outsourcing Oversight? The case for reforming access to information law, The Stationery Office, 2019, retrieved 3 September 2019, https://ico.org.uk/media/about-the-ico/ documents/2614204/outsourcing-oversight-ico-report-to-parliament.pdf
- ³⁹ Ibid.
- ⁴⁰ Department for Digital, Culture, Media and Sport, Policy Paper: UK National Action Plan for Open Government 2019–2021, GOV.UK, 2019, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.gov.uk/government/publications/uk-nationalaction-plan-for-open-government-2019-2021/uk-national-action-plan-for-open-government-2019-2021
- ⁴¹ Gash T and Panchamia N, When to Contract: Which service features affect the ease of government contracting?, Institute for Government, 2013, retrieved 3 September 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/ publications/when-contract
- ⁴² Administrative Data Research UK, 'What is our mission?', Administrative Data Research UK, no date, retrieved 27 August 2019, www.adruk.org
- ⁴³ Atkins G, Davies N and Kidney Bishop T, Public versus Private: How to pick the best infrastructure finance option, Institute for Government, 2017, retrieved 4 September 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/ publications/public-private-infrastructure-finance
- ⁴⁴ Sasse T and Haddon C, *How Government Can Work with Academia*, Institute for Government, 2018, retrieved 4 September 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publications/how-government-can-work-academia
- ⁴⁵ House of Commons Public Administration and Constitutional Affairs Committee, Government Response to the Committee's Seventh Report: After Carillion, The Stationery Office, 2018, retrieved 19 July 2019, https:// publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201719/cmselect/cmpubadm/1685/1685.pdf
- ⁴⁶ Atkins G, Davies N and Kidney Bishop T, *How to Value Infrastructure: Improving cost benefit analysis*, Institute for Government, 2017, retrieved 4 September 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publications/value-infrastructure-september-2017

- ⁴⁷ *Ibid.*, p. 17.
- ⁴⁸ *Ibid*., p. 35.
- ⁴⁹ *Ibid*., p. 21.

Annex 1: Assessing the literature on outsourcing and competition

- ¹ Domberger S and Jensen P, 'Contracting out by the public sector: theory, evidence, prospects', Oxford Review of *Economic Policy*, 1997, vol. 13, no. 4, pp. 67–78.
- Petersen OH, Hjelmar U and Vrangbæk K, 'Is contracting out of public services still the great panacea? A systematic review of studies on economic and quality effects from 2000 to 2014', Social Policy & Administration, 2018, vol. 52, no. 1, pp. 130–57.
- ³Boyne G, 'Competitive tendering in local government: a review of theory and evidence', *Public Administration*, 1998, vol. 76, no. 4, pp. 695–712.
- ⁴ Gash T and Panchamia N, When to Contract: Which service features affect the ease of government contracting?, Institute for Government, 2013, p. 6, retrieved 4 September 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/ publications/when-contract
- See for example Julius D, Public Services Industry Review: Understanding the public services industry: How big, how good, where next?, Department for Business, Enterprise and Regulatory Reform, 2008, p. 26; Petersen OH, Hjelmar U and Vrangbæk K, 'Is contracting out of public services still the great panacea? A systematic review of studies on economic and quality effects from 2000 to 2014', Social Policy & Administration, 2018, vol. 52, no. 1, pp. 130–57; Tizard J and Mathias M, Beyond Contracting: Public service stewardship to maximise public value, Wales Centre for Public Policy, 2019, p. 8.
- ⁶ Bae S, 'Public versus private delivery of municipal solid waste services: the case of North Carolina', *Contemporary Economic Policy*, 2010, vol. 28, no. 3, pp. 414–28; Bel G and Costas A, 'Do public sector reforms get rusty? Local privatization in Spain', *The Journal of Policy Reform*, 2006, vol. 9, no. 1, pp. 1–24; Bel G, Fageda X and Warner ME, 'Is private production of public services cheaper than public production? A meta-regression analysis of solid waste and water services', *Journal of Policy Analysis and Management*, 2010, vol. 29, no. 3, pp. 553–77; Industry Commission, *Competitive Tendering and Contracting by Public Sector Agencies*, report no. 48, Australian Government Publishing Service, 1996, p. 540.
- See for instance Petersen OH, Hjelmar U and Vrangbæk K, 'Is contracting out of public services still the great panacea? A systematic review of studies on economic and quality effects from 2000 to 2014', Social Policy & Administration, 2018, vol. 52, no. 1, pp. 130–57; Tizard J and Mathias M, Beyond Contracting: Public service stewardship to maximise public value, Wales Centre for Public Policy, 2019, p. 8.
- ⁸ Andersson F, Jordahl H and Josephson J, *Outsourcing of Public Services: Contractibility, cost, and quality,* working paper, CESifo Group Munich, 2017, p. 14, retrieved 17 April 2019, www.cesifo-group.de/dms/ifodoc/docs/ Akad_Conf/CFP_CONF/CFP_CONF_2017/es17-Poutvaara/Papers/es17_Josephson.pdf
- ⁹ Sturgess G, Smith B, May P and Sotiropoulos A, Competitive Edge: Does contestability work?, The Serco Institute, 2007, p. 4.
- ¹⁰ Gash T, *Building Government's Commercial Capability*, Institute for Government, 2017, retrieved 4 September 2019, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publications/building-government-commercial-capability
- Sturgess G, Just Another Paperclip? Rethinking the market for complex public services, Business Services Association, 2017, p. 10, retrieved 4 September 2019, www.bsa-org.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/04/Just-Another-Paperclip-FINAL.pdf
- ¹² Bae S, 'Public versus private delivery of municipal solid waste services: the case of North Carolina', *Contemporary Economic Policy*, 2010, vol. 28, no. 3, pp 414–28; Bel G and Costas A, 'Do public sector reforms get rusty? Local privatization in Spain', *The Journal of Policy Reform*, 2006, vol. 9, no. 1, pp. 1–24.
- ¹³ Industry Commission, *Competitive Tendering and Contracting by Public Sector Agencies*, report no. 48, Australian Government Publishing Service, 1996.
- ¹⁴ Domberger S and Fernandez P, 'Public–private partnerships for service delivery', Business Strategy Review, 1999, vol. 10, no. 4, pp. 29–39, see p. 35; Hodge GA, Privatization: An international review of performance, Westview Press, 2000, p. 125.
- ¹⁵ Hodge GA, *Privatization: An international review of performance*, Westview Press, 2000, pp. 99ff.
- Domberger S, Meadowcroft S and Thompson D, 'Competitive tendering and efficiency: the case of refuse collection', Fiscal Studies, 1986, vol. 7, no. 4, pp. 69–87; Hodge GA, Privatization: An international review of performance, Westview Press, 2000, pp. 99ff; Mulgan R, Transparency and the Performance of Outsourced Government Services: Occasional Paper No. 5, Office of the Information Commissioner Queensland, and Australia and New Zealand School of Government, 2015, p. 7.

About the authors

Tom Sasse is a senior researcher at the Institute for Government. He works on outsourcing and policy making in Whitehall and he helps to deliver the Institute's training programme for academics. Previously he worked at the Open Data Institute where he advised governments and businesses on data policy.

Sarah Nickson joined the Institute for Government in October 2018. She previously worked at the Australian Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet, where she advised on fiscal policy and workplace relations policy.

Benoit Guerin is a senior researcher at the Institute for Government. Prior to that, he worked on cross-government reviews at the National Audit Office. He has advised governments and EU institutions as a member of the performance evaluation team at RAND. Benoit has worked in the French Prime Minister's strategy unit, and used to be an intern at the Institute. He holds a BA in Politics from Sciences Po Paris, and an MPhil in Politics from the University of Oxford.

Mark O'Brien is a research assistant working on the Institute's government outsourcing and Ministers Reflect projects. He graduated from Cambridge University with a BA in Philosophy, and has previously co-authored student policy papers on NHS reform and tackling political short-termism in UK decision making. Mark was also instrumental in establishing the All-Party Parliamentary Group for Future Generations

Thomas Pope is the senior economist and works across the Institute's programme areas. He was previously an economist at the Institute for Fiscal Studies, working on tax and the public finances. He has an MSC in Economics from UCL and a BA in Philosophy, Politics and Economics from the University of Oxford.

Nick Davies is a programme director at the Institute for Government and leads its work on outsourcing, public services and infrastructure. Nick was previously Public Services Manager at the National Council for Voluntary Organisations. He has also worked at Children England, London Youth and as a parliamentary researcher for an MP.

Acknowledgements

This report covers a broad subject – in writing it we benefited from the insights and advice of many people. We conducted more than fifty interviews with current and former government officials, suppliers, academics and industry experts – we are grateful to all those who generously agreed to talk to us. We would like to thank Jamie Stevenson, Gary L. Sturgess, Nick Timmins, Antonio Weiss, John McTernan, Andrew Greenway, Greg Rosen, Peter Smith, David Smith, Julian Le Vay and Gowling WLG for comments on earlier drafts.

At the Institute, we would like to thank Bronwen Maddox, Emma Norris and Gemma Tetlow for invaluable advice throughout the research and the communications team for their support.

INSTITUTE FOR GOVERNMENT

The Institute for Government is the leading think tank working to make government more effective.

We provide rigorous research and analysis, topical commentary and public events to explore the key challenges facing government.

We offer a space for discussion and fresh thinking, to help senior politicians and civil servants think differently and bring about change.



- instituteforgovernment.org.uk
- enquiries@instituteforgovernment.org.uk
- 🖀 +44 (0) 20 7747 0400 🖨 +44 (0) 20 7766 0700
- 9 @instituteforgov

Institute for Government, 2 Carlton Gardens London SW1Y 5AA, United Kingdom

© Institute for Government 2019